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FACA: CONFLICTS OF INTEREST AND VAC-
CINE DEVELOPMENT—PRESERVING THE IN-
TEGRITY OF THE PROCESS

THURSDAY, JUNE 15, 2000

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT REFORM,
Washington, DC.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 1 p.m., in room 2154,
Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Dan Burton (chairman of the
committee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Burton, Gilman, Ros-Lehtinen, Wax-
man, Norton, Kucinich, and Davis of Illinois.

Staff present: Kevin Binger, staff director; James C. Wilson, chief
counsel; David A. Kass, deputy counsel and parliamentarian; Mark
Corallo, director of communications; S. Elizabeth Clay and Nat
Weinecke, professional staff members; Robert Briggs, clerk; John
Sare, staff assistant; Robin Butler, office manager; Michael Canty,
legislative aide; Toni Lightle, legislative assistant; Leneal Scott,
computer systems manager; Lisa Smith Arafune, chief clerk;
Corinne Zaccagnini, systems administrator; Phil Barnett, minority
chief counsel; Sarah Despres, minority counsel; David McMillen,
minority professional staff member; Ellen Rayner, minority chief
clerk; and Jean Gosa and Earley Green, minority assistant clerks.

Mr. BURTON. The hearing will come to order.

Before we begin, I ask unanimous consent that statements from
members of the committee and witnesses before the committee may
be included in the record as well as an other materials they may
submit.

Mr. WAXMAN. I reserve the right to object. I would certainly
withdraw my objection to those particular documents, but I think
that I, at this point, have to object to that blanket request, have
to object.

Mr. BURTON. So you are reserving your right to object on that?

Mr. WAXMAN. I do object at this point.

Mr. BUrRTON. Well, all right. I had one more unanimous consent
request as well, Mr. Waxman, which I believe you will object to as
well, so why don’t we get them all together here.

I ask unanimous consent that a set of exhibits which have been
shared with the minority prior to the hearing be included in the
record without objection.

Mr. WAXMAN. I reserve the right to object to that. These are—
Mr. Chairman, I’'m reserving my right to object and I'd like to be
recognized on my reservation.

(1
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The reason I do not plan to object is not out of concern that we
would in any way fail to disclose conflicts of interest, but because
of the Ethics in Government Act. People submitted their own pri-
vate financial information under a law that said once they make
this submission, it will not be made public. And on that basis,
those were the rules under which they have volunteered to serve
on various Government panels and have given this information to
the appropriate agencies.

The reason they give this information is that if there’s a conflict
of interest, the agency will know about it, because it will be dis-
closed. If it’s a conflict that goes to a narrow point, they may not
be able to vote on that point. If it’s a broader conflict, they
shouldn’t be serving on the advisory committee or any other com-
mission at all. That’s the Ethics in Government law.

But for us to in any way disclose what was, here today in the
Congress, what was given to an agency with the understanding
under the Ethics of Government law that it not be made public
seems to be an inappropriate thing to do. So I don’t think we ought
to be making anything public that was given to our committee with
the expectation that the Ethics in Government law would have pre-
vented us as it would any other agency of Government from mak-
ing that information public. So on that basis, I will object to your
unanimous consent request.

Mr. BURTON. Well, I have one more unanimous consent request
which you may want to object to, too, and then I'll respond. I also
ask unanimous consent that a staff report by majority staff be in-
cluded in the record, and without objection——

Mr. WAXMAN. Mr. Chairman, I do reserve the right to object. The
staff report, as I understand it, refers to some of the documents
that were part of the financial disclosures that under the Ethics in
Government law were not to have been made public by anyone.
And on that basis, I don’t think the staff report, insofar as it incor-
porates that kind of information, should be made public, and I
wouldn’t agree to it. And therefore, wouldn’t want to go along with
the unanimous consent request.

And I particularly wouldn’t want to go along and give a unani-
mous consent request to a report that we have not even seen. We
haven’t even seen this report, we who are on this committee. So we
don’t know what’s in it. So until I know what’s in it, I'm not going
to agree to release it, if it has information that may be improper
to release. So I do object.

Mr. BURTON. Well, I understand that in the case of our majority
report and your minority reports, we very rarely see yours either.
So I disagree, Mr. Waxman, with your interpretation of the law.
I've had our lawyers review it. It’s clear to us that your interpreta-
tion is incorrect. I have a letter that I've sent to you explaining our
views, and I think you have that.

It’s clear from a reading of the entire section that the provisions
refer to the agency in question and particularly their ethics offi-
cials. As you know, Congress guards its rights to conduct oversight
and make information public very jealously. It doesn’t make any
sense to suggest that Congress would pass a law that would stop
it from making public information about conflicts of interest and
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undue influence of special interests. Nowhere in this entire section
is Congress referred to.

However, I will withdraw my unanimous consent request. I will
not issue our staff report today. I believe that every place where
we have referred to financial disclosure form information, that in-
formation is publicly available. For instance, at the beginning of
every advisory committee meeting at the CDC, the Centers for Dis-
ease Control, the members go around the table and disclose their
conflicts in public.

It is my intention, however, to use documents during the hear-
ing. Under the rules, the committee documents are available for
use by all Members during hearings. I think that it’s pretty clear
that drug companies do have influence on these advisory panels
and these committees, and I don’t think it’s proper. I think the
p}lllblic needs to know about that. They have a right to know about
that.

And we will proceed in the proper manner.

Mr. WAXMAN. Mr. Chairman, I'd like to make a point of order.

Mr. BURTON. The gentleman will state his point of order.

Mr. WAXMAN. Under Rule 11(2)(k)(8), which refers to documents
that could be disclosed, you already indicated you plan to refer to
and therefore in the course of this hearing make public these very
same documents that I think should not be made public. And I
want you to rule, under the rules of the House, that it would not
be pertinent to our hearing to release those documents.

I want to read the section of the law. The section of the law, the
Ethics in Government law, says, any information required to be
provided by an individual under this subsection shall be confiden-
tial and shall not be disclosed to the public. Now, as I understand
your argument, you think the Congress can make the disclosure to
thtffO 1public, even though the law says it shall not be disclosed to the
public.

When the Republicans took control of the House of Representa-
tives in January 1995, we adopted rules saying that we will be sub-
ject to the same rules that outside groups have imposed upon them,
whether it be OSHA rules or civil rights laws or anything else.
Under the spirit of that notion that we should be guided by the
same rules that apply to others, I think that the Congress of the
United States should not be permitted to make available to the
public or disclose to the public that which no other agency of Gov-
ernment, no one working for any of those agencies of Government,
no one else would be permitted to do without violating the law.

And in fact, I would submit that even this committee would be
violating the law should we disclose this information. So I make at
this point a point of order that the Chair rule that the information
that he appears to be willing to disclose, not be disclosed based on
these arguments, and the rules of the House that would prevent
disclosure of information under Rule 11(2)(k)(8).

Mr. BURTON. First of all, before I rule on your point of order,
there was never any agreement with Health and Human Services
that these documents would not be made public. I have a copy of
a letter that I sent to Dr. Shalala, and I'll read from that. It says,
the documents produced to the committee in response to the Octo-
ber 1st request will be treated as committee documents. Committee
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rules state that all committee documents shall be available for use
by members of the committee during committee meetings.

Beyond this, if there is a determination that committee docu-
ments should be made public, it has been the practice of this com-
mittee to do so only upon agreement between the chairman and
ranking minority member, or by vote of the committee. When and
if committee documents are made public, appropriate redactions
are made to delete personal information such as home phone num-
bers and addresses, social security numbers or bank account num-
bers. It’'s my intention that these documents referred to above shall
be treated in this manner.

Now, the documents, the documents are pertinent to this hear-
ing, and therefore the point of order is overruled.

Mr. WAXMAN. Mr. Chairman, before you make your decision,
which I fully expect to be contrary to my argument, I do want to
point out in that letter that you wrote to Donna Shalala, the Sec-
retary of HHS, you said when and if committee documents are
made public, appropriate redactions are made to delete personal in-
formation, such as home phone numbers and addresses, social secu-
rity numbers or bank account numbers. It’s my intention the docu-
ments referred to above shall be treated in this manner.

As I understand, what you plan to do today is to refer to finan-
cial disclosures. It seems to me that in the spirit of this letter,
some of those things could be redacted. But all of the information
will be made public about individuals who submitted these finan-
cial disclosures with a clear understanding, because the law spells
it out for them, that in doing so, when they volunteer then to serve
on a committee, that their financial holdings and information about
their financial personal situation would not be made public.

So I want to point that out, and I don’t know if that will per-
suade you differently on the ruling on my point of order, but I
think it’s important to put on the record.

Mr. BURTON. Well, we have said that we’re not going to make
those documents public today. However, the committee can use all
documents that we have in the course of discussion of the hearing
and will do so. And your point of order is overruled.

We'll now proceed with, let’s see, I have one more thing. I also
ask unanimous consent that questioning under this matter proceed
under clause 2(G)(2) of House rule 11 and committee rule 14, in
which the chairman and the ranking minority member allocate
time to members of the committee as they deem appropriate for ex-
tended questioning, not to exceed 60 minutes equally divided be-
gweeél the majority and the minority. And without objection, so or-

ered.

Today we’re going to continue our series of hearings on vaccine
policy. For the last few months, we've been focusing on two impor-
tant advisory committees. The Food and Drug Administration and
the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention rely on these advi-
sory committees to help them make vaccine policies that affect
every child in America. We've looked very carefully at conflicts of
interest. We've taken a good, hard look at whether the pharma-
ceutical industry has too much influence over these committees.

From the evidence we’ve found, we believe that they do. The first
committee is the Food and Drug Administration’s Vaccine and Re-
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lated Biological Products Advisory Committee. This committee
makes recommendations on whether new vaccines should be li-
censed.

The second committee is the CDC’s Advisory Committee on Im-
munization Practices. This committee recommends which vaccines
should be included in the childhood immunization schedule.

To make these issues easier to understand, we’re going to focus
on one issue handled by these two committees, the rotavirus vac-
cine. There are other vaccines that we may get into later, but today
we're going to use this as the primary example.

It was approved for use by the FDA in August 1998. It was rec-
ommended for universal use by the CDC in March 1999. Serious
problems cropped shortly after it was introduced. Children started
developing serious bowel obstructions. The vaccine was pulled from
the U.S. market in October 1999.

So the question is, was there evidence to indicate that the vac-
cine was not safe, and if so, why was it licensed in the first place?
How good a job did the advisory committees do?

We reviewed the minutes of the meetings. At the FDA’s commit-
tee, there were discussions about adverse events. They were aware
of potential problems. Five children out of 10,000 developed bowel
obstructions. There were also concerns about children failing to
thrive and developing high fevers, which as we know from other
vaccine hearings, can lead to brain injury. Even with all of these
concerns, the committee voted unanimously to approve it.

At the CDC’s committee, there was a lot of discussion about
whether the benefits of the vaccine really justified the cost. Even
though the cost benefit ratio was questioned, the committee voted
unanimously to approve it.

Were they vigilant enough? Were they influenced by the pharma-
ceutical industry? Was there appropriate balance of expertise and
perspective on vaccine issues?

We've been reviewing their financial disclosure statements.
We've interviewed staff from the FDA and the CDC. The staff has
prepared a staff report summarizing what we found. At the end of
this statement, while I won’t ask unanimous consent to enter this
report in the record today, I've already agreed not to do that, we've
identified a number of problems that need to be brought to light,
and we will be discussing those.

Families need to have confidence that the vaccines that their
children take are safe, effective and very necessary. Doctors need
to feel confident that when the FDA licenses a drug, that it’s really
safe and that the pharmaceutical industry has not influenced the
decisionmaking process. Doctors place trust in the FDA and as-
sume that if the FDA has licensed a drug, it’s safe for use.

Has that trust been violated? How confident in the safety and
need of specific vaccines would doctors and parents be if they
learned the following: One, that members, including the chair of
the FDA and CDC advisory committees who make these decisions
own stock in drug companies that make the vaccines. Two, that in-
dividuals on both advisory committees own patents for vaccines
under consideration, or affected by the decisions of the committees.

Three, that three out of the five of the members of the FDA’s ad-
visory committee who voted for the rotavirus vaccine had conflicts
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of interest that were waived. Four, that 7 individuals of the 15
member FDA advisory committee were not present at the meeting.
Two others were excluded from the vote, and the remaining five
were joined by five temporary voting members who all voted to li-
cense the product.

Five, that the CDC grants conflict of interest waivers to every
member of their advisory committee a year at a time, and allows
full participation in the discussions leading up to a vote by every
member, whether they have a financial stake in the decision or not.
So theyre discussing it, influencing other members possibly,
whether they have a financial stake or not.

Sixth, that the CDC’s advisory committee has no public mem-
bers, no parents have a vote in whether or not a vaccine belongs
on the childhood immunization schedule. The FDA’s committee
only has one public member.

These are just a few of the problems we found. Specific examples
of this include Dr. John Modlin. He served for 4 years on the CDC
advisory committee and became the chair in February 1998. He
participated in the FDA’s committee as well. He owns stock in
Merck, one of the largest manufacturers of the vaccine, valued at
$26,000. He also serves on Merck’s immunization advisory board.

Dr. Modlin was the chairman of the rotavirus working group. He
voted yes on eight different matters pertaining to the ACIP’s
rotavirus statement, including recommending for routine use and
for inclusions in the Vaccines for Children program. It was not
until this past year that Dr. Modlin decided to divest himself of his
vaccine manufacturer stock.

At our April 6th autism hearing, Dr. Paul Offit disclosed that he
holds a patent on a rotavirus vaccine and receives grant money
from Merck to develop this vaccine. He also disclosed that he is
paid by the pharmaceutical industry to travel around the country
and teach doctors that vaccines are safe. Dr. Offit is a member of
the CDC’s advisory committee and voted on three rotavirus issues,
including making the recommendation of adding the rotavirus vac-
cine to the Vaccines for Children program.

Dr. Patricia Ferrieri, during her tenure as chair of the FDA’s ad-
visory committee, owned stock in Merck valued at about $20,000
and was granted a full waiver.

Dr. Neal Halsey, who serves as a liaison member to the CDC
committee on behalf of the American Association of Pediatrics, and
is a consultant to the FDA’s committee, has extensive ties to the
pharmaceutical industry, including having solicited and received
startup funds from industry for his Vaccine Center. As a liaison
member to the CDC committee, Dr. Halsey is there to represent
the opinions of the organizations he represents, but was found in
the transcripts to be offering his personal opinion.

Dr. Harry Greenberg, who serves as chair of the FDA committee,
owns $120,000 of stock in Aviron, a vaccine manufacturer. He also
is a paid member of the board of advisors of Chiron, another vac-
cine manufacturer, and owns $40,000 of stock. This stock owner-
ship was deemed not to be a conflict, and a waiver was granted.
To the FDA’s credit, he was excluded from the rotavirus discussion,
because he holds the patent on the Rotashield vaccine.
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How confident can we be in the process when we learned that
most of the work of the CDC advisory committee is done in “work-
ing groups” that meet behind closed doors, out of the public eye?
Members who can’t vote in the full committee because of conflicts
of interest are allowed to work on the same issues in working
groups, and there is no public scrutiny. I was appalled to learn that
at least 6 of the 10 individuals who participated in the working
group for the rotavirus vaccine had financial ties to pharmaceutical
companies developing rotavirus vaccines.

How confident can we be in the recommendations for the Food
and Drug Administration when the chairman and other individuals
on their advisory committee own stock in major manufacturers of
vaccines?

How confident can we be in a system when the agency seems to
feel that the number of experts is so few around the country that
everyone has a conflict and thus waivers must be granted? It al-
most appears that there is an “old boys network” of vaccine advi-
sors that rotate between the CDC and FDA, at times serving simul-
taneously. Some of these individuals served for more than 4 years.
We found one instance where an individual served for 16 years con-
tinuously on the CDC committee. With over 700,000 physicians in
this country, how can one person be so indispensable that they stay
on a committee for 16 years?

It’s important to determine if the Department of Health and
Human Services has become complacent in their implementation of
the legal requirements on conflicts of interest and committee man-
agement. If the law is too loose, we need to change it. if the agen-
cies aren’t doing their job, they need to be held accountable. That’s
the purpose of this hearing, to try to determine what needs to be
done.

Why is this review necessary? Vaccines are the only substances
that a government mandates a U.S. citizen receive. State govern-
ments have the authority to mandate vaccines be given to children
prior to admission to day care centers and schools. State govern-
ments rely on the recommendations of the CDC and the FDA to de-
termine the type and schedule of vaccines.

I am not alone in my concern about the increasing influence of
industry on medicine. Last year, the New England Journal of Medi-
cine learned that 18 individuals who wrote drug therapy review ar-
ticles had financial ties to the manufacturer of the drugs they were
discussing. The Journal, which has the most stringent conflict of
interest disclosures of medical journals, had a recent editorial dis-
cussing the increasing level of academic research funded by the in-
dustry. The editor stated, “What is at issue is not whether re-
searchers can be ‘bought’ in the sense of a quid pro quo, is that
close and remunerative collaboration with a company naturally cre-
ates goodwill on the part of the researchers and the hope that the
largesse will continue. This attitude can subtly influence scientific
judgment.”

Can the FDA and the CDC really believe that scientists are more
immune to self-interest than anybody else?

Maintaining the highest level of integrity over the entire spec-
trum of vaccine development and implementation is essential. The
American people have to have trust in the system. The Department



8

of Health and Human Services has a responsibility to the American
public to ensure the integrity of this process by working diligently
to appoint individuals that are totally without financial ties to the
vaccine industry to serve on these and all vaccine-related panels.

No individual who stands to gain financially from the decisions
regarding vaccines that may be mandated for use should be partici-
pating in the discussion or policymaking for vaccines. We have re-
peatedly heard in our hearings that vaccines are safe and needed
to be protecting the public. If the panels that have made the deci-
sions on all vaccines on the childhood immunization schedule had
as many conflicts as we have found with rotavirus, then the entire
process has been polluted and the public trust has been violated.
I intend to find out if the individuals who have made these rec-
ommendations that affect every child in this country and around
the world stood to gain financially and professionally from the deci-
sions of the committees on which they served.

The hearing record will remain open until June 28th for those
who would like to submit a statement for the record.

I now recognize the ranking minority member, Mr. Waxman, for
his opening statement.

[The prepared statement of Hon. Dan Burton follows:]
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Today, we are going to continue our series of hearings on vaccine policy.
For the last few months, we’ve been focusing on two important advisory
committees. The Food and Drug Administration (FDA) and the Centers for
Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) rely on these advisory committees to help
them make vaccine policies that affect every child in this country. We’ve looked
very carefully at conflicts of interest. We’ve taken a good hard look at whether the
pharmaceutical industry has too much influence over these committees. From the
evidence we found, I think they do.

The first committee is the FDA’s Vaccines and Related Biological Products
Advisory Committee (VRBPAC). This Committee makes recommendations on
whether new vaccines should be licensed. The second committee is the CDC’s
Advisory Committee on Immunizations Practices (ACIP). This committee
recommends which vaccines should be included on the Childhood Immunization
Schedule.

To make these issues easier to understand, we’re going to focus on one issue
handled by these two commiittees — the Rotavirus vaccine. It was approved for use
by the FDA in August 1998. It was recommended for universal use by the CDC in
March 1999. Serious problems cropped up shortly after it was introduced.
Children started developing serious bowel obstructions. The vaccine was pulled
from the U.S. market in October 1999.

So the question is, was there evidence to indicate that the vaccine was not
safe and if so, why was it licensed in the first place? How good a job did the
advisory commiittees do? We’ve reviewed the minutes of the meetings. At the
FDA’s committee, there were discussions about adverse events. They were aware
of potential problems. Five children out of 10,000 developed bowel obstructions.
There were also concerns about children failing to thrive and developing high
fevers, which as we know from other vaccine hearings, can lead to brain injury.
Even with all of these concerns, the committee voted unanimously to approve it.

At the CDC’s committee, there was a lot of discussion about whether the
benefits of the vaccine really justified the costs. Even though the cost-benefit ratio
was questioned, the Committee voted unanimously to approve it.

Were they vigilant enough? Were they influenced by the pharmaceutical
industry? Was there appropriate balance of expertise and perspectives on vaccine
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issues? We’ve been reviewing their financial disclosure statements. We’ve
interviewed staff from the FDA and the CDC. The staff has prepared a staff report
summarizing what we’ve found. At the end of my statement, I’1l ask unanimous
consent to enter this report into the record. We’ve identified a number of problems
that need to be brought to light and discussed.

Families need to have confidence that the vaccines that their children take
are safe, effective, and truly necessary. Doctors need to feel confident that when
the FDA licenses a drug, that it is really safe, and that the pharmaceutical industry
has not influenced the decision-making process. Doctors place trust in the FDA
and assume that if the FDA has licensed a drug, it’s safe to use. Has that trust been
violated?

How confident in the safety and need for specific vaccines would doctors
and parents be if they learned the following:

1. That members, including the Chair, of the FDA and CDC advisory
committees who make these decisions own stock in drug companies that
make vaccines.

2. That individuals on both advisory committees own patents for vaccines
under consideration or affected by the decisions of the committee.

3. That three out of five of the members of the FDA’s advisory committee who
voted for the rotavirus vaccine had conflicts of interest that were waived.

4. That seven individuals of the 15 member FDA advisory committee were not

present at the meeting, two others were excluded from the vote, and the
remaining five were joined by five temporary voting members who all voted
to license the product.

S. That the CDC grants conflict-of-interest waivers to every member of their
advisory committee a year at a time, and allows full participation in the
discussions leading up to a vote by every member, whether they have a
financial stake in the decision or not.

6. That the CDC’s advisory committee has no public members — no parents
have a vote in whether or not a vaccine belongs on the childhood
immunization schedule. The FDA’s committee only has one public
member.

These are just a few of the problems we found. Specific examples of this
include:
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Dr. John Modlin—He served for four years on the CDC advisory committee and
became the Chair in February 1998. He participated in the FDA’s committee as
well owned stock in Merck, one of the largest manufacturers of vaccines, valued at
$26,000. He also serves on Merck’s Immunization Advisory Board. Dr. Modlin
was the Chairman of the Rotavirus working group. He voted yes on eight different
matters pertaining to the ACIP’s rotavirus statement, including recommending for
routine use and for inclusion in the Vaccines for Children program. It was not
until this past year, that Dr. Modlin decided to divest himself of his vaccine
manufacturer stock.

At our April 6 autism hearing, Dr. Paul Offit disclosed that he holds a patent
on a rotavirus vaccine and receives grant money from Merck to develop this
vaccine. He also disclosed that he is paid by the pharmaceutical industry to travel
around the country and teach doctors that vaccines are safe. Dr. Offit is a member
of the CDC’s advisory committee and voted on three rotavirus issues — including
making the recommendation of adding the rotavirus vaccine to the Vaccines for
Children’s program.

Dr. Patricia Ferrieri, during her tenure as Chair of the FDA’s advisory
committee, owned stock in Merck valued at $20,000 and was granted a full waiver.

Dr. Neal Halsey, who serves as a liaison member to the CDC committee on
behalf of the American Association of Pediatrics, and as a consultant to the FDA’s
committee, has extensive ties to the pharmaceutical industry, including having
solicited and received start up funds from industry for his Vaccine Center. As a
liaison member to the CDC committee, Dr. Halsey is there to represent the
opinions of the organization he represents, but was found in the transcripts to be
offering his personal opinion as well.

Dr. Harry Greenberg, who serves as Chair of the FDA committee, owns
$120,000 of stock in Aviron, a vaccine manufacturer. He also is a paid member of
the board of advisors of Chiron, another vaccine manufacturer and owns $40,000
of stock. This stock ownership was deemed not to be a conflict and a waiver was
granted. To the FDA’s credit, he was excluded from the rotavirus discussion
because he holds the patent on the rotashield vaccine.

How confident can we be in the process when we learned that most of the
work of the CDC advisory committee is done in “working groups” that meet
behind closed doors, out of the public eye? Members who can’t vote in the full
committee because of conflicts of interest are allowed to work on the same issues



13

in working groups, and there is no public scrutiny. I was appalled to learn that at
least six of the ten individuals who participated in the working group for the
rotavirus vaccine had financial ties to pharmaceutical companies developing
rotavirus vaccines.

How confident can we be in the recommendations with the Food and Drug
Administration when the chairman and other individuals on their advisory
committee own stock in major manufacturers of vaccines?

How confident can we be in a system when the agency seems to feel that the
number of experts is so few that everyone has a conflict and thus waivers must be
granted. It almost appears that there is a “old boys network” of vaccine advisors
that rotate between the CDC and FDA - at times serving simultaneously. Some of
these individuals serve for more than four years. We found one instance where an
individual served for sixteen years continually on the CDC committee. With over
700,000 physicians in this country, how can one person be so indispensable that
they stay on a committee for 11 years?

It is important to determine if the Department of Health and Human Services
has become complacent in their implementation of the legal requirements on
conflicts of interest and committee management. If the law is too loose, we need
to change it. If the agencies aren’t doing their job, they need to be held
accountable, That’s the purpose of this hearing, to try to determine what needs to
be done.

Why is this review necessary? Vaccines are the only substances that a
government agency mandates a United States citizen receive. State governments
have the authority to mandate vaccines be given to children prior to admission to
day care centers and schools. State governments rely on the recommendations of
the CDC and the FDA to determine the type and schedule of vaccines.

[ am not alone in my concern about the increasing influence of industry on
medicine. Last year, the New England Journal of Medicine learned that 18
individuals who wrote drug therapy review articles had financial ties to the
manufacturer of the drugs discussed. The Journal, which has the most stringent
conflict of interest disclosures of medical journals, had a recent editorial discussing
the increasing level of academic research funded by the industry. The editor
stated, “What is at issue is not whether researchers can be 'bought' in the sense of 2
quid pro quo, it is that close and remunerative collaboration with a company



14

naturally creates goodwill on the part of researchers and the hope that the largesse
will continue. This attitude can subtly influence scientific judgment.”

Can the FDA and the CDC really believe that scientists are more immune to
self-interest than other people?

Maintaining the highest level of integrity over the entire spectrum of vaccine
development and implementation is essential. The Department of Health and
Human Services has a responsibility to the American public to ensure the integrity
of this process by working diligently to appoint individuals that are totally without
financial ties to the vaccine industry to serve on these and all vaccine-related
panels.

No individual who stands to gain financially from the decisions regarding
vaccines that may be mandated for use should be participating in the discussion or
policy making for vaccines. We have repeatedly heard in our hearings that
vaccines are safe and needed to protect the public. If the panels that have made the
decisions on all vaccines on the Childhood Immunization Schedule had as many
conflicts as we found with rotavirus, then the entire process has been polluted and
the public trust has been violated. I intend to find out if the individuals who have
made these recommendations that effect every child in this country and around the
world, stood to gain financially and professionally from the decisions of the
committees they served on.

The hearing record will remain open until June 28 for those who would like
to submit a statement into the hearing record.
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Mr. WAXMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

This hearing is about conflicts of interest and vaccine decision-
making. This is an issue I take very seriously. I have probably
done more than any other member of this committee to identify
and oppose genuine conflicts of interest in Federal decisionmaking.

In 1991, I held a hearing on conflicts of interest in Vice President
Quayle’s Council on Competitiveness. These hearings revealed that
the executive director of the council owned 50 percent of a chemical
plant subject to regulation under the Clean Air Act at the same
time that he was chairing biweekly interagency meetings on Clean
Air Act regulations, including regulations that dealt with toxic sub-
stances that may have affected his chemical plant.

In 1998 and 1999, I was the only member to question what role
a key NIH official played in selecting Rezulin in a diabetes drug
trial when he was consulting for Rezulin’s manufacturer, Warner
Lambert. My question led directly to an ongoing inspector general
review of NIH’s management of its conflict of interest policies.

In 1997, when the Supreme Court ruled that the Federal Advi-
sory Committee Act applied to the National Academy of Sciences,
some members wanted to exempt the Academy from those require-
ments. I insisted that we put in place a system to examine conflicts
of interest in the membership of those advisory groups. In 1997,
when the Republican Congress wanted to privatize medical device
approvals and farm out product reviews to for-profit entities, I was
one of the members who fought hard to ensure that conflicts of in-
terest were prohibited and that the public interest was protected.

If indeed a real threat to objective decisionmaking by our health
agencies is identified during these hearings, I will call for a full in-
vestigation, as I have done in the past. I know that conflicts can
be dangerous, not only because of the possibility that a financial in-
terest could exert undue influence on critical policy decisions, but
also because they can lead to loss of public confidence in the sys-
tem.

But there’s a right way and a wrong way to investigate conflicts
of interest. The right way is to investigate first and then reach con-
clusions later. The wrong way is to accuse first and then inves-
tigate later. Unfortunately, our chairman has a propensity to inves-
tigate in the wrong way, not just in this issue, but in other issues.
He has made unsubstantiated allegations that smear people’s rep-
utations but turn out to have no basis in fact.

The chairman made his latest allegation last Sunday on Meet the
Press. On national TV, he accused the President, the Vice Presi-
dent and the Attorney General of obstruction of justice and other
crimes. But when he was asked to provide evidence to back up
these accusations, the chairman refused, stating, “I can’t give you
the specifics of it right now.”

My fear is that the chairman has reached a predetermined con-
clusion that vaccines are dangerous. It is difficult for him to per-
suade others to agree with his conclusion because it is so far out
of the scientific and medical mainstream. But rather than accept
the fact that he may be wrong, the chairman has decided that
those who disagree with him must be part of a drug company con-
spiracy.
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I intend to keep an open mind as I review the evidence we hear
today. The chairman didn’t share with us the report that he
planned to release today. As a result, I've had no time to review
what his staff has written, and cannot comment on the findings.

But from what I've seen, I have my doubts that the chairman
will be able to demonstrate that vaccine decisions have been taint-
ed by scandal. CDC and FDA should follow the highest possible
standards in applying conflict of interest rules. There may be ques-
tions about whether these rules have been properly applied in
every instance. But lapse in the application of these rules, if there
are any, does not mean that vaccine decisions have been made im-
properly.

Unfortunately, CDC and FDA face a difficult challenge in assem-
bling together expert advisory panels on vaccines. Vaccine decisions
have major public health implications. For this reason, it’s impor-
tant, in fact it’s essential, that the individuals serving on the vac-
cine advisory panels be the world’s leading experts on vaccine
issues.

But some of these experts also have varying ties to the pharma-
ceutical industry, such as working with the industry to develop
new and better vaccines. After all, their field is vaccine research.
CDC and FDA have the responsibility of ensuring that the public
benefits from the expertise of these individuals, while at the same
time ensuring that appropriate precautions are taken against con-
flicts of interest.

That’s why those disclosures were required of all of those people
that serve voluntarily on advisory committees, so CDC could see if
there’s a conflict, FDA could see if there’s a conflict. But to get
those disclosures, people are promised that their financial holdings
are not going to be made public, which is why I objected to the re-
lease of this information, which I gather will be made public indi-
rectly today.

Let me give you an example. The chairman referred to Dr. John
Modlin and said, he must have a conflict of interest because he
owns $60,000, I think it was, maybe $40,000, of shares in Merck
Pharmaceutical. Maybe it’s $100,000, I don’t remember the num-
ber. But the point I want to make is that this man served on an
advisory committee and approved a drug by another company. It
wasn’t a Merck rotavirus vaccine that he voted to approve. It was
a Wyeth product.

Now, he was later asked, did he know that Merck was also work-
ing on a rotavirus vaccine. And he said he didn’t even know that
they were working on a rotavirus vaccine. Maybe if he knew, he
would have voted against the competitor’s product because he had
a financial interest in Merck.

Well, the fact of the matter is, Merck is involved with many
products, as is Wyeth, as is every other pharmaceutical company.
If we want to say that anybody who works as an advisor cannot
own these stocks, then let’s say it. But you know what? We don’t
say that of Members of Congress. The Roll Call newspaper today
has an article about all the Senators that have stocks in high tech.
Now, that’s not wrong or illegal. And we even vote on issues that
affect those industries.
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If we're going to have a requirement that no one own stocks in
companies that may benefit from our decisions indirectly, then we
ought to say it. But we have not said that, and therefore, people
have not violated any rule because they simply have financial hold-
ings.

This hearing will serve a useful purpose if it provides an oppor-
tunity to explore objectively how good a job CDC and FDA are
doing in meeting their obligations. But let’s be ready to look at the
evidence first, before we reach conclusions that could scare people
into thinking that vaccines that are on the market are going to
hurt their children, and have them run away from getting their
children immunized, when one thing we do know is that those dis-
eases that can be prevented can take an enormous toll on the lives
of children.

I also want to point out that rotavirus, which is the example
used by the chairman, is not a vaccine that is mandated by the
Federal Government to be used by children. As I understand it, the
CDC had put it on its list of recommended vaccines for infants.
They recommended it. They later took it off that list. But it is not
required by law that children be immunized. Some States have
laws that require that before children can go to school, they be im-
munized. This particular product, as I understand it, was never
mandated to be used.

But when the Centers for Disease Control says that they rec-
ommend a product, it’s a very serious matter. If FDA approves a
product, they’re saying to the American people that this product
has undergone scrutiny and is safe and effective. As I also under-
stand in this particular case, FDA asked that they continue to
monitor after the approval to be sure that if there are problems,
we know about those problems.

Those of us who looked at the FDA issues on the committee that
has jurisdiction, the Health and Environment Subcommittee, which
I once chaired, know very well that there is pressure from Congress
and the American people to get drugs approved as quickly as pos-
sible. And when we press to get these products approved as quickly
as possible, it means we’ve got to make sure that we monitor any
adverse impacts so we can respond if we learn about problems.

With this particular vaccine, there was an advisory that it be
monitored. After it was monitored, they found that there was a
problem, because adverse event reporting requirement for vaccines,
and they acted to take this vaccine off the market. That appears
to me to be appropriate. We wish they would have been able to
catch it before it was ever used. But we want to be able to make
sure that we catch it after it’s being used and the decisions that
are made to make a vaccine available be the decisions that are
based on the science, by the leading scientists and make sure that
if they are acting on these advisory panels that they not have genu-
ine conflicts of interest.

Let’s be mindful of the way things work and explore the evidence
before we jump to conclusions. I will do that with an open mind
today as we hear from various witnesses, and hope that we can
reach some conclusions based on the facts.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The prepared statement of Hon. Henry A. Waxman follows:]
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Opening Statement of Rep. Henry A. Waxman
Ranking Democratic Member
Committee on Government Reform
Hearing on
FACA: Conflicts of Interest and Vaccine Development - Preserving
the integrity of the Process

June 15, 2000

This hearing is about conflicts of interest in vaccine decision making. This is an issue
that I take very seriously.

I have probably done more than any other member of this Committee to identify and
oppose genuine conflicts of interest in federal decision making.

In 1991, I held hearings on conflicts of interest in Vice President Quayle’s Council on
Competitiveness. These hearings revealed that the executive director of the Council owned 50%
of a chemical plant subject to regulation under the Clean Air Act -- at the same time that he was
chairing biweekly, interagency meetings on Clean Air Act regulations.

In 1998 and 1999, I was the only member to question what role a key NIH official played
in selecting Rezulin in a diabetes drug trial when he was consulting for Rezulin’s manufacturer,
Warner-Lambert. My questions led directly to an ongoing Inspector General review of NIHs
management of its conflict of interest policies.

In 1997, when the Supreme Court ruled that the Federal Advisory Committee Act applied
to the National Academy of Sciences, some members wanted to exempt the Academy from those
requirements. I insisted that we put in place a system to examine conflicts of interest in the
membership of those advisory groups.

In 1997, when the Republican Congress wanted to privatize medical device approvals and
farm out product reviews to for-profit entities, I was one of the members who fought hard to
ensure that conflicts of interest were prohibited and the public interest was protected.

If indeed a real threat to objective decision making by our health agencies is identified
during this hearing, 1 will call for a full investigation as I have done in the past. I know that
conflicts can be dangerous not only because of the possibility that financial interests could exert
undue influence on critical policy decisions, but also because they can lead to loss of public
confidence in the system. .

But there is a right way and a wrong way to investigate conflicts of interest. The right
way is to investigate first and reach conclusions later. The wrong way is to accuse first and
investigate later.
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Unfortunately, our Chairman has a propensity to investigate in the wrong way. He
regularly makes unsubstantiated allegations that smear people’s reputations, but turn out to have
no basis in fact. The Chairman made his latest allegations last Sunday on Meet the Press. On
national TV, he accused the President, the Vice President, and the Attorney General of
obstruction of justice and other crimes. But when he was asked to provide evidence to back up
these accusations, the Chairman refused, stating “I can’t give you the specifics of it right now.”

My fear is that the Chairman has reached a predetermined conclusion that vaccines are
dangerous. It is difficult for him to persuade others to agree with this conclusion because it is so
far out of the scientific and medical mainstream. But rather than accept that he may be wrong,
the Chairman has decided that those who disagree with him must be part of a drug company
conspiracy.

I intend to keep an open mind as I review the evidence we hear today. The Chairman did
not share the report he is releasing with me before today. As a result, I have had no time to
review what his staff has written and cannot comment on the findings.

But from what I’ve seen, I have my doubts that the Chairman will be able to demonstrate
that vaccine decisions have been tainted by scandal. CDC and FDA should follow the highest
possible standards in applying conflict of interest rules. There may be questions about whether
these rules have been properly applied in every instance. But lapses in the application of these
rules, if there are any, do not mean that vaccine decisions have been made improperly.

Unfortunately, CDC and FDA face a difficult challenge in assembling expert advisory
panels on vaccines. Vaccine decisions have major public health implications. For this reason, it
is essential that the individuals serving on the vaccine advisory panels be the world’s leading
experts on vaccine issues. But some of these experts also have varying ties to the pharmaceutical
industry, such as working with the industry to develop new and better vaccines. CDC and FDA
have the responsibility of insuring that the public benefits from the expertise of these individuals,
while at the same time insuring that appropriate precautions are taken against conflicts of
Interest.

This hearing will serve a useful purpose if it provides an opportunity to explore
objectively how good a job CDC and FDA are doing in meeting their obligations.
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Mr. BURTON. I would like to add or correct one thing that the
gentleman from California said. Merck was listed as an affected
company in the documents provided by the FDA to Dr. Modlin. So
he was aware of that.

Mr. Davis, do you have a comment you’d like to make, sir?

Mr. DAvIS OF ILLINOIS. Yes, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and I'd like to commend
you for holding this oversight hearing to examine the implementa-
tion of the Federal Advisory Committee Act and to examine the op-
eration of the Department of Health and Human Services.

Mr. BURTON. Excuse me, Mr. Davis, I don’t mean to interrupt
you. We have 7 minutes on the clock. Would you like to continue
now or——

Mr. DAvis OF ILLINOIS. I'll be done in 2.

Mr. BurTON. OK, Mr. Davis.

Mr. DAvIS OF ILLINOIS. And to examine the operation of the De-
partment of Health and Human Services Advisory Committee on
Immunization Practices of the Centers for Disease Control and Pre-
vention and the Vaccine Related Biologic Products Advisory Com-
mittee of the Food and Drug Administration.

A strong and prosperous America needs healthy people.
Healthier people will build a stronger America. It is crucial that we
provide the best health care to all Americans. And in order to en-
sure the health of all Americans, the two advisory committees have
critical roles to recommend the kind and dosage of vaccinations
that our children and adult populations receive.

There is a tremendous amount of interest in this subject, as is
evidenced by the numbers of people who are at this particular
hearing, and in my community, especially, Mr. Chairman, there is
a great deal of interest. And I note the presence of Barbara Malar-
key, a representative of the Illinois Vaccine Awareness Coalition,
who happens to live in my neighborhood. She is indeed a fighter,
a hard worker, and has raised the level of awareness locally where
we live. I simply want to commend her for taking time out to come
all the way from Chicago to just simply be here today and partici-
pate and hear the information as we discuss this important subject.

[The prepared statement of Hon. Danny K. Davis follows:]
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Statement of Congressman Danny K. Davis
Committee on Government Reform
“Federal ARdvisory Committee Act (FACA;: Conflicts of Interest and

Vaccine Development— Preserving the Integrity of the Progress.”

Mr. Chairman, I would like to commend
you for holding this oversight hearing to
examine the implementation of the
Federal Advisory Committee Act
(FACA), and to examine the operation of
the Department of Health and Human
Services’ Advisory Committee on
Immunization Practices (ACIP) of the
Centers for Disease Control and

Prevention (CDC) and the Vaccine and
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Related Biologic Products Advisory
Committee (VRBPAC) of the Food and
Drug Administration.

A strong and prosperous America
needs healthy people. Healthier people
will build a stronger America. It is crucial
that we provide the best health care to all
Americans. In order to ensure the health
of all Americans, the two advisory
committees have crucial roles to
recommend the Kind, and dosage of

vaccinations that our children and adult
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population receive.

I am interested to hear how the
implementation of the Federal Advisory
Committee Act affect the functions and
operations of the two advisory
committees’ recommendations and
decisions regarding the development and
usage of vaccinations. In addition, I am
especially interested to hear how the
possible conflict of interests of the

scientists affect the operation of the two
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advisory committees.

I would like to thank the
representatives from the Center for
Disease Control, the Food and Drug
Administration, the General Service
Administration, and the Office of the
Government Ethics for taking their time
to share valuable information with us
today. I also would like to recognize the
presence of Barbara Mularkey, a

representative of the Illinois Vaccine
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Awareness Coalition, who happens to be a
constituent of mine. She is a fighter and a
hard worker: she has really raised the
level of awareness of vaccinations in

Chicago.

Again, thank you Mr. Chairman for
convening this committee hearing and I

look forward hearing from all witnesses.
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Mr. WAXMAN. Would the gentleman yield to me just to use this
opportunity?

Mr. DAVIS OF ILLINOIS. Yes.

Mr. WAXMAN. Because you have a minute left. Dr. Modlin was
a non-voting member on this panel. If there was a document given
about Merck being an affected company, he claims he did not know
about it. And the reason I say he claims that is that my staff
talked to him and asked him about it. I don’t know if Mr. Burton’s
staff talked to him and asked him that question.

He said that when he served in this advisory capacity, he did not
know that Merck was listed as one of the affected companies. He
didn’t know Merck was working on a rotavirus vaccine as well. He
was looking at a Wyeth product, and used his best scientific judg-
ments with regard to that Wyeth product.

Thank you for yielding.

Mr. BURTON. We have a vote on the floor. We will be back very
shortly. The Chair stands in recess.

[Recess.]

Mr. BURTON. We will now proceed with the statements of Mr.
Dean and Ms. Glynn. Would you please stand and raise your right
hands.

[Witnesses sworn.]

Mr. BURTON. Ms. Glynn, would you like to go first with your pre-
pared statement?

STATEMENTS OF MARILYN GLYNN, GENERAL COUNSEL, OF-
FICE OF GOVERNMENT ETHICS; AND JAMES DEAN, DIREC-
TOR, OFFICE OF GOVERNMENTWIDE POLICY, U.S. GENERAL
SERVICES ADMINISTRATION

Ms. GLYNN. Sure. I'm pleased to be here today to talk briefly
about the Federal ethics and conflict of interest statutes and regu-
lations and how they apply to members of Federal advisory com-
mittees generally.

The core conflict of interest statute is Section 208 of Title 18 of
the U.S. Code. This law prohibits employees from participating per-
sonally and substantially in any particular matter which to their
knowledge has a direct and predictable effect on their financial in-
terest. It also applies when the matter would affect the financial
interests of certain other persons or organizations with whom they
have some connection, such as an outside employer.

The law contains waiver and exemption provisions that would
permit an employee to participate in a matter notwithstanding a
potential conflict of interest. Section 208 applies to regular employ-
ees of the executive branch as well as to so-called special Govern-
ment employees, or SGEs, as we call them. Many members of Fed-
eral advisory committees are SGEs, in fact, probably most are.

The SGE category was created by Congress as a way to apply an
important but limited set of conflict of interest requirements to a
group of individuals who provide important but limited services to
the Government. Some members of Federal advisory committees
are not employees of the Government at all. These individuals
serve as representatives of outside interest groups. It is understood
by the Government that they represent a particular bias and they
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aren’t covered by any of the rules that apply to regular employees
or to these SGEs.

There is a wavier provision in Section 208 for SGEs who serve
on Federal advisory committees within the meaning of the Federal
Advisory Committee Act [FACA], I think as it’s known. It permits
the agency employing the SGE to grant an individual waiver based
on a written determination that the need for the individual services
outweighs the potential for a conflict of interest created by the fi-
nancial interests involved.

In contrast, the waiver provision for regular Government employ-
ees under Section 208, and these employees typically provide a
range of services of course far broader than those provided by
SGEs, that other waiver for regular employees focuses on the size
of the employee’s financial interest, and the likelihood that the fi-
nancial interest would affect the integrity of the employee’s serv-
ices.

OGE has issued regulations interpreting Section 208. Included in
our regulations is guidance concerning the issues of waivers and
various procedural criteria required by the statute. OGE has also
issued regulations granting general exemptions from the disquali-
fication requirement in Section 208.

Many of these exemptions apply to SGEs as well as to regular
employees. For example, there are de minimis exemptions for own-
ership of publicly traded securities. Some other exemptions apply
only to SGEs serving on FACA committees. The most significant of
those exemptions exempts certain financial interests arising from
the SGEs’ outside employment.

Beyond the criminal conflict of interest laws, OGE has promul-
gated regulations prescribing standards of ethical conduct for em-
ployees of the executive branch, including these SGEs. One of those
rules provides a mechanism for dealing with potential appearances
that an employee make lack impartiality when dealing in certain
matters. The rule provides a balance to be struck between concerns
about appearances of partiality and the Government’s interest in
having the employee participate in the particular matter.

Most SGEs serving on advisory committees have to file financial
disclosure reports with their agencies. Financial disclosure helps
protect the integrity of the advisory committee process by providing
the agencies an opportunity to determine whether an SGE may
have any potential conflicts of interest that must be addressed.

In closing, I want to emphasize, of course, that OGE shares the
committee’s belief that Government decisions should not be tainted
by an employee’s conflicts of interest. At the same time, the Gov-
ernment needs the services of SGEs who can contribute relevant
outside expertise and perspectives to the work of an advisory com-
mittee.

Balancing these two considerations is frequently a difficult task.
Nevertheless, we believe that the current statutory and regulatory
system that applies to advisory committees provides an appropriate
framework for accommodating both objectives.

N Thank you, and I'd be happy to answer any questions you may
ave.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Glynn follows:]
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STATEMENT OF

MARILYN L. GLYNN
GENERAL COUNSEL, OFFICE OF GOVERNMENT ETHICS

BEFORE THE
COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT REFORM
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

JUNE 14, 2600

MR. CHAIRMAN, AND MEMBERS OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE:

Thank you for the opportunity to appear today to discuss the subject of conflict of interest
and federal advisory committees. In its invitation, the Committee requested that OGE “present
testimony outlining the regulations regarding conflicts of interest for Federal Advisory Committees
and the importance of preserving the integrity of this process.” On behalf of OGE, T am pleased.
therefore, to address the general statutory and regulatory framework governing financial conflicts
of interest in the context of federal advisory committees.

As a general matter, the framework includes crimingl starutes, administrative standards of
conduct, and financial disclosure requirements. Because the focus of this hearing, as described in
the invitation, is primarily on financial interests and the standards for waiving financial conflicts, I
will begin with a discussion of the financial conflict of interest statute.

18 ULS.C. §208

Chapter 11 of Title 18, United States Code, contains a number of criminal conflict of interest
laws that were enacted in 1962 in a general overbaul of federal conflict of interest legislation.
Among these laws is section 208 of Title 18, the basic financial conflict of interest statute. This
statute is designed to help ensure that the integrity of Governmental operations and decisions will
not be compromised by the conflicting financial interests of exccutive branch employees.

Section 208 is essentially a disqualification statute. I does not prohibit employees from
holding any patticular financial interest, but rather requires that they recuse themselves from certain
matters affecting those interests. Moreover, it should be emphasized that neither section 208 nor any
other ethics law or regulation governs the selection of individuals for particular federal positions;
thus, for example, section 208 does not govern the selection of individuals for membership on a
federal advisory committee, which is a subject govemned by laws and regulations outside the
jurisdiction of OGE.
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Section 208 prohibits employees from participating, parsonally and substantially, in any
particutar matter which, to their knowledge, has a direct and predictable effect on their financial
interests, or the financial interests of others with whom they have certain relationships. The statute
applies if the Government matter would affect the financial interesis of: the employee, the
employee’s spouse, minor child, or general partner; any organization which the employee scrves as
officer, director, trustee, general pariner or employee; and any person or organization with which the
employee is negotiating or has an arrangement concerning prospective employment.

Congress recognized, however, that this broad prohibition needed to be accompanied by
certain reasonable waiver or exemption provisions. Therefore, the original 1962 act included, among
other things, a provision permitting agencies to waive the disqualification requirement on a case-by-
case basis. This provision, section 208(b)(1), authorizes agencies to grant a written waiver where
they determine, in writing, that the financial interest is not so substantizal as to be deemed likely to
affect the integrity of the employee’s services,

Special Government Employees

Given the subject matter of this hearing, it is important 1o note that section 208 applies not
only to regular employees of the exccutive branch, but also to “special Government employees.”
Special Government empleyees, or SGEs, are defined as any officer or employee who is selected to
perform temporary duties for no more than 130 days during any 365 day period. Seg 18 U.S.C.
§ 202(a). Many members of federal advisory committees are SGEs, who provide cxpert advice to
the Government on a short-term or intermittent basis. (Not all advisory committee members,
however, are SGEs. For example, some members are specifically designated as representatives of
certain outside interest groups, and it is understood by the Government that they represent a
paticular bias. Pursuant to a longstanding interpretation, such representative members are not
dezmed federal employees at all and are not subject to the conflict of intercst statutes. administrative
standards of conduct, or financial disclosure regulations. Sge. ¢.g., 5 CF.R. § 2634.904(b).)

SGEs serving on advisory committees provide advice to the Government on a broad range
of important matters. According to the Twenty-Seventh Annual Report on Federal Advisory
Committees, advisory committee members assist the Government in such diverse areas as national
defense, small business, nuclear waste, and juvenile justice, to name but a few of the hundreds of
subjects.

By way of background, the SGE category was created by Congress in 1962 as a way to apply
an important, but limited, set of conflict of interest requirements, to a group of individuals who
provide important, but limited, services to the Government. Commenting on the state of federal
conflict of interest legislation prior to the 1962 act, the House Judiciary Committee observed that
the restrictions were “excessive” in that they “failed to take into account the role, primarily in the
executive branch of our Govemment, of the part-time or intermiftent adviser whose counsel has
become essential, but who cannot afford to be deprived of private benefits, or reasonably requested
to deprive themselves, in the way now required.” HLR. Rep. No 748, 87th Cong., 1st Sess, 4 (1961).

(%]
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Consequently, Congress created a number of exceptions and exclusions for SGEs under several of
the laws in Chapter 11 of Title 18. Atthat time, Congress did not create any special exceptions for
SGEs under section 208. The executive branch, however, almost immediately issued guidance
advising agencies that it was appropriate to exercise the waiver authority in section 208(b)(1) to
release SGEs from the prohibition where they render “advice of a general nature from which no
preference or advantage over others might be gained by any particular person or organization” or,
alternatively, “where the financial interests involved are minimal in value.” Presidential
Memorandum, “Preventing Conflicts of Interest on the Part of Special Government Employees,”
28 Federal Register 4539, 4543 (May 2, 1963).

SGEs Serving on Advisory Committees

In 1989, President Bush appointed a bi-partisan commission to review and recommend
reforms to the federal conflict of interest statutes, including those applicable to advisory commiittee
members and other SGEs. The commission, chaired by Judge Maicolm Wilkey, included an entire
chapter concerning SGEs and federal advisory committees in its final report. The Commission found
that the Government needs advisory committee members with very specific outside expertise in the
matlers being examined, but that often those individuals would be likely to have employment and
other financial ties with organizations whose interests would be affected by such matters. The
existing waiver authority of section 208(b)(1) was deemed inadequate, because it focused in large
measure on the magnitude of the SGE's financial interest, whereas “[f]or many advisory committee
members, the financial interest may be quite large, but it may nonetheless be highly desirable to have
the benefit of the individual’s expertise.” Report of the President’s Comnnission on Federal Ethics
Law Reform, at 30 {(March 1989). While noting that “appropriate ethical constraints” are still needed
for SGEs, the report emphasized: “Tn the absence of particularized provisions for the treatment of
special Government employees within the general conflict of interest prohibition of 18 U.S.C. § 208,
however, the Commission believes that the Government is needlessly handicapped in obtaining
advice and information from individuals with expertise who are located in the private sector.” Id.
at 29 (March 1989).

Consequently, the Commission recommended, and Congress enacted almost verbatim, a
liberalized waiver provision applicable to SGEs who serve on federal advisory committees within
the meaning of the Federal Advisory Committee Act (FACA). Under this provision, enacted in 1989
as section 208(b)(3), an agency now has broad discretion to grant an individual waiver based on a
written determination that the need for the individual's services outweighs the potential for aconflict
of interest created by the financial interest involved.  Such a waiver mechanism was deemed
appropriate for several reasons: FACA itself includes a fair balance requirement that helps to protect
against disproportionate influence by a particular interest group; FACA similarly requires that most
advisory committee meetings be open, thus subjecting them to “the most exacting public scrutiny;”
and advisory committee members typically are not the ultimate decisionmakers, but only advisors.
Id. at 30,
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The authority to issue waivers under section 208(b)(3) is vested in the employing agency.
OGE does not have the authority to approve or disapprove wai vers proposed by other agencies. Such
authority properly resides in the agencies themselves, which are in the best position to determine
whether the need for any particular individual’s services outweighs any conflict of interest concerns.

OGE Regulations Governing the Issuance of Waivers undetr Section 208(h)(3)

Under Executive Ovder 12674, however, OGE is responsible for issuing regulations
interpreting 18 U.S.C. § 208, including the provisions governing waivers. In 1996, OGE published
regulations providing guidance to exceutive branch agencies concerning the issuance of waivers
under section 208(b)(3). Specifically, in 5 C.F.R. § 2640.302(a), OGE explained the basic waiver
standard and procedural criteria required by the statute. Furthermore, in section 2640.302(b), OGE
provided a non-exclusive list of factors that agencies may consider in making their determination
that the need for the individual’s services outweighs the potential for a conflict of interest. These
include various factors bearing on the nature and size of the conflicting financial interest and the
Goverament’s need for an SGE with the particular individual’s qualifications, including the
difficulty of finding other qualified SGEs who are not also conflicted.

Section 2640.303 sets out procedures for OGE consultation and notification regarding
waivers issued ander section 208(b)(1) or {3). Consistent with section 30U(d) of Exccutive
Order 12674, the rule provides that agencies, “when practicable,” shall consult formally or
informally with OGE prior 1o issuing any individual waiver under section 208(b)(1) or (3). In
practice, many agencies consult in advance with OGE before issuing waivers. This may not happen,
however, in connection with some waivers granted under section 208(b)(3) for advisory committce
members. Based on discussions with agency ethics officials, we believe that the scheduling and
agenda development for specific advisory commitice meetings frequently create timing problems that
make prior consultation impracticable. Moreover, at some agencies, ethics officials have developed
more or less regular criteria for granting waivers based on past precedents, including past discussions
with OGE about analogous situations, thus making prior consultation less crucial, in the view of
those agencies, with respect to cases perceived as being roctine or nonproblematic.

Exemptions Issued by OGE under Section 208(bH2)

In addition to the authority of agencies to grant individual waivers, section 208 also
authorizes OGE to issue regulations creating general cxemptions from the disqualification
requirement. Section 208(b)2) allows OGE to exempt all employees, or certain classes of
employees, with respect to those financial interests deemed to be too remote or inconsequential to
affect the integrity of the services of those employees. In 1995, 1996 and again this year, OGE
issucd certain regulatory exemptions under this authority, which are found in Subpart B of SC.FR.
Part 2640,

Many of these exemptions apply 1o SGEs as well as regular employees. These include, for
example, including cerlain de minimis excmptions for publicly traded securities and other
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exemptions pertaining to mutual funds. However, certain exemptions apply only to SGEs serving
on FACA committees. The mostsignificant, section 2640.203(g), exempts certain finarcial interests
arising from the SGE’s outside employment. The exemption permits the employee to participate in
matters of general applicability — such as general rulemaking or policymaking — provided that the
matter does not have a special or distinct effect on either the SGE or the SGE’s outside employer
other than as part of a class.

Standards of Conduct Regulations

Beyond the criminal conflict of interest laws, OGE has promulgated regulations prescribing
standards of ethical conduct for employees of the executive branch, including SGEs. See 5 C.F.R.
Part 2635. One of those rules, 5 C.F.R. § 2635.502, provides a mechanism for dealing with potential
appearances that an employee may lack impartiality with respect to certain matters. Section
2635.502 requires employees, including SGEs, to consider the need to recuse themselves from any
matter involving specific parties where they have a “covered relationship” with a party or a
representative of a party to the matter. “Covered relationship” includes, among other things, certain
business, financial and contractual relationships that are not already covered by 18 U.S.C. § 208.
However, like section 208, section 2635.502 has a waiver or “authorization” provision, which allows
the agency to balance any concern about appearances of partiality against the Government’s interest
in having the individual participate in the matter.

Financial Disciosure

Finally, most SGEs serving on advisory committees are required to file a confidential
financial disclosure statement with their agency, and they must do so no later than their first
committee meeting. See 5 C.F.R. §§ 2634.904(b); 2634.903(b)(3). The agency then reviews the
stalements to determine whether the SGE may have any potential conflicts of interest that must be
addressed.

Conclusion

In closing, I want to emphasize that it is vitally important to protect the integrity of federal
advisory commiittee processes. It is axiomatic that Government decisions should not be tainted by
the conflicting interests of federal cmployees. At the same time, it is understood that the
Government needs the services of SGEs who can contribute relevant outside expertise and
perspectives to the work of advisory committees. Balancing these two considerations is not always
an easy task. Nevertheless, we believe that the current statutory and regulatory system provides an
appropriate framework for accommodating both objectives.

I would be happy to answer any questions you may have.

U
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Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Ms. Glynn.

Mr. Dean.

Mr. DEAN. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Ranking Member,
members of the committee. Thank you for the opportunity to dis-
cuss with you today the important role played by Federal advisory
committees in achieving the missions assigned to the executive
branch.

The Federal Advisory Committee Act [FACA], operates within
the body of statutes that promote access to Federal decisionmaking
and information. For example, policy related to the accessibility of
Government records was revised in 1966, following the enactment
of the Freedom of Information Act. And the two remaining corner-
stones of Federal access policy, the Privacy Act, and the Govern-
ment in the Sunshine Act were enacted by the Congress in 1974
and 1976 respectively.

FACA seeks to accomplish two important objectives. First, to es-
tablish the means for providing congressional and executive branch
oversight over the number and costs of the advisory committees,
and second, to ensure that the advisory committees operate in
plain view of the public. Simply stated, the act’s purpose is to illu-
minate how agencies make decisions, based upon advice and rec-
ommendations from individuals outside of Government, while also
making sure that the costs as reported by the advisory committees
are commensurate with the benefits received.

Although advisory committees do not make or implement deci-
sions, they are used by over 60 agencies to provide advice on issues
that reflect the complex mandates undertaken by the Government.
During fiscal year 2000, almost 50,000 committee members will
serve on 1,000 committees and provide advice and recommenda-
tions on such matters as the safety of the Nation’s blood supply,
steps to address the management of natural resources, and the
country’s national defense strategies.

In our full testimony, Mr. Chairman, we have provided a com-
plete listing of the act’s most significant provisions. To summarize,
the Secretariat is responsible for issuing policy and providing a
framework for Government oversight. Agencies have joint respon-
sibility for implementing the act and for issuing additional guide-
lines that are needed to address their unique requirements.

At the agency level, committee management officers [CMOs] as
we know them, are responsible for implementing FACA on behalf
of the agency head. Each committee has a designated Federal offi-
cer [DFO], who must work with the CMO to manage the commit-
tee’s operations day to day. Together, the CMO and DFO are re-
sponsible for ensuring compliance with FACA, the agency’s internal
operating procedures, regulations issued by the Secretariat, and
any other applicable statutes or regulations such as those issued by
the U.S. Office of Government Ethics, the National Archives and
Records Administration, or the Office of Personnel Management,
just to name a few.

Mr. Chairman, in your letter inviting us to testify before the
committee today, you asked us to address how the Federal Advi-
sory Committee Act deals with issues relating to balancing an advi-
sory committee’s membership and conflict of interest issues relat-
ing to individual members. The act does not include provisions ad-
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dressing committee member conflicts of interest. The applicability
of conflicts of interest laws and various ethical requirements for
members of advisory committees who serve as special Government
employees are covered by other laws and regulations issued by
OGE.

The act, however, does include two important provisions designed
to promote the objectivity of advisory committee deliberations.
First, FACA requires that “the membership of the advisory commit-
tee be fairly balanced in terms of the points of view represented
and the functions to be performed by the committee.”

Second, the act requires “provisions to ensure that the advisory
recommendations will not be inappropriately influenced by the ap-
pointing authority or by any special interest, but will instead be
the result of the advisory committee’s independent judgment.”
Thus, while the act addresses the importance of assuring an advi-
sory committee’s independent judgment, it also requires that at a
minimum, the composition of the advisory committees reflect the
expertise and interests that are necessary to accomplish a given
committee’s mission.

The act does not, however, define those factors that should be
considered in achieving balance. The Secretariat’s regulations pro-
vide in part that “in the selection of members for the committee,
the agency will consider a cross section of those directly affected,
interested and qualified as appropriate for the nature and function
of the committee. Committees requiring technical expertise should
include persons with demonstrated professional or personal quali-
fications and experience relevant to the functions and tasks to be
performed.”

In their efforts to balance a committee’s membership, agencies
focus primarily on the subject matter to be addressed. Neverthe-
less, other factors may be appropriate in relation to a committee’s
function, such as geographical representation, racial or ethnic di-
versity, occupational affiliation or the need to consult with State,
local or tribal governments.

Similarly, the act does not outline specific steps that must be
taken to ensure that advice or recommendations offered by an advi-
sory committee are free from inappropriate influence by the ap-
pointing authority or special interest. Accordingly, each agency is
responsible for developing specific operating procedures, consistent
with the act and the Secretary’s regulations to promote the advi-
sory committee’s independent judgment and to achieve a balanced
committee membership.

Although the act is quite detailed in the specific procedures agen-
cies must follow—I see I have the stop sign.

Mr. BURTON. If you’re close to concluding, go ahead.

Mr. DEAN. Probably about a minute and a half.

Mr. BUrTON. OK.

Mr. DEAN. Although the act is quite detailed in specific proce-
dures agencies must follow with respect to the establishment of ad-
visory committees, the conduct of meetings and the availability of
records, it provides substantial flexibility to agency heads in other
areas such as membership selection, tenure and procedural issues
such as voting. This is appropriate given the diverse needs of the
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executive branch and the necessity for agencies to quickly adopt
new operating procedures where conditions warrant.

This flexibility is balanced by a variety of procedural safeguards
to ensure that the advice or recommendations tendered by an advi-
sory committee are properly obtained by an agency through a pub-
lic process prior to final agency action. In particular, the act’s pro-
visions require opening meetings and a summary of closed or par-
tially closed meetings, the ability of the public to provide written
or oral statements to a committee and access to committee minutes
and records reinforce the act’s goals of maintaining committee inde-
pendence and freedom from inappropriate influence. These checks
and balances, rooted firmly in the principle of Government in the
Sunshine, have contributed greatly to the success of advisory com-
mittees over the past 28 years.

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my statement.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Dean follows:]
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Mr. Chairman, Mr. Ranking Member, Members of the Committee, | am pleased
to discuss with you today the important role played by Federal advisory committees in

achieving the missions assigned to the Executive Branch.

More than a quarter-century before the enactment of the Federal Advisory
Committee Act (FACA) in 1972, the Government began to recognize the important role
played by advisory committees in developing effective policies. While the use of
citizen-advisors has its roots in the earliest efforts of the Nation’s leaders to obtain
objective and informed advice, it was not until after the end of World War Il that
advisory committees became institutionalized as a unique tool of democratic
government. For example, it was an advisory committee, the Hoover Commission,
whose work laid the foundation for the creation of the General Services Administration
(GSA) in 1949.

As the influence and number of advisory committees grew, so did concerns
within the Executive and Legislative Branches regarding their management, cost, and

accountability. In 1962, President Kennedy issued Executive Order 11007 establishing
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guidelines for using such groups. These guidelines were expanded in 1964, with the
issuance of the original Bureau of the Budget Circular A-63.

Federal information policy relating to the accessibility of government records was
revised in 1966, following the enactment of the Freedom of Information Act (FOIA). In
1972, similar openness policies were applied to the use of advisory committees through
the enactment of FACA. Later in the 1970’s, the two remaining cornerstones of Federal
access policy, the Privacy Act (1974) and the Government in the Sunshine Act (1976)

were enacted by the Congress.

The Congress enacted the Federal Advisory Committee Act in 1972 to
accomplish two important objectives: (1) to establish the means for providing
Congressional and Executive Branch oversight over the number and costs of advisory
committees; and (2) to ensure that advisory committees operate in plain view of the
public. Simply stated, the Act's purpose is to illuminate how agencies make decisions
based upon advice and recommendations from individuals outside of Government,
while also making sure that the costs to support advisory committees are
commensurate with the benefits received. Since 1972, the Act's coverage has been
extended to more than 4,000 advisory committees made up of an estimated 530,000

members.

Today, advisory committees are used by over 60 agencies to address issues that
reflect the complex mandates undertaken by the Government. During fiscal year 2000,
almost 50,000 committee members will serve on 1,000 committees and provide advice

and recommendations on such matters as the safety of the Nation’s blood supply, steps
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needed to address the management of natural resources and the country’s national

defense strategies.

OVERVIEW OF GSA RESPONSIBILITIES
Several important governmentwide roles and responsibilities are assigned by the

Act to the Committee Management Secretariat which, taken together with those specific
functions reserved for the Congress and Executive Branch Departments and agencies,
are designed to improve the management and accountability of advisory committees.
Among the statutory responsibilities assigned to the Secretariat are:

e Conducting an annual comprehensive review covering the performance of, and
need for, existing advisory committees (section 7(b));

» Issuing regulations, guidelines, and management controls of governmentwide
applicability {(section 7(c));

* Providing for adequate notice to the public regarding committee meetings
(section 10(a)(2)(3));

« [ssuing guidelines on committee member compensation in conjunction with the
Office of Personnel Management (section 7(d));

e Providing for follow-up reports on public recommendations of Presidential
advisory committees (section (6(b)); and

e Assuring that advisory committees are established in accordance with the Act’s

requirements (section 9).
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OVERVIEW OF AGENCY RESPONSIBILITIES
Responsibilities assigned to agencies that sponsor advisory committees subject

to FACA include:

e Issuing and maintaining uniform administrative guidelines and management
controls (section 8(a));

e Appointing a Committee Management Officer (CMO) to provide oversight of the
agency’s entire committee inventory (section 8(b));

« Consuiting with the Secretariat regarding proposals to establish advisory
committees (section 9(a)(2));

* Filing Charters with the Congress prior to initiating committee activities (section
9(c));

« Maintaining records, minutes, and reports covering closed meetings (section
10(b)(c)(d));

« Appointing a Designated Federal Officer (DFO) for each committee (section
10(e));

« Maintaining financial records (section 12(a));

« Providing support services (section 12(b)); and

e Terminating advisory committees as appropriate, consistent with FACA (section
14(@)(1)(A)).

FACA PROCEDURES
While FACA is generally recognized for its emphasis on justifying the number

and costs of advisory committees, its provisions governing access to committee

meetings and records are equally important. FACA’s goal is to provide the broadest
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possible contemporaneous access to meetings of, and materials generated for or by,
Federal advisory committees during their deliberations. In particular, Section 10 of the
Act provides that:

* Each meeting of an advisory committee must be open to the public, except for
those closed or partially-closed pursuant to specific exemptions contained in the
Government in the Sunshine Act (section 10(a)(2));

+ Timely notice of each meeting must be published in the Federal Register (section
10(@)(1));

* |Interested persons may appear before , or file statements with , an advisory
committee, subject to reasonable operating procedures established by an agency
(section 10(a)(3));

* Documents prepared for or by, or otherwise made available to, an advisory
committee must be accessible for public inspection and copying at a single location,
subject to exclusions provided under the FOIA (section 10(b)); and

* Minutes of each open or partially-open meeting must be kept and made available

to the public (section 10(c)).

Agency CMOs are responsible for implementing FACA on behalf of the agency
head. Each DFO must work with the CMO to implement the Act's requirements at the
individual committee level. Together, the CMO and DFO are responsible for ensuring
compliance with FACA, the agency's internal operating procedures, regulations issued

by GSA, and any other applicable statutes or regulations, such as those issued by the
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U.S. Office of Government Ethics (OGE), the National Archives and Records

Administration (NARA), or the Office of Personnel Management (OPM).
COMMITTEE COMPOSITION AND RELATIONSHIP TO AN AGENCY

Mr. Chairman, in your letter inviting GSA to testify before the Committee today,
you asked that we address how FACA deals with issues relating to balancing an
advisory committee’s membership and conflict of interest issues relating to individual

members.

The Act does not include provisions covering individual committee member
conflicts of interest. The applicability of conflict of interest laws and various ethical
requirements for members of advisory committees who serve as Special Government
Employees (SGEs), are covered by other laws and regulations issued by the U.S.

Office of Government Ethics.

The Act, however, does include two important provisions designed to promote
the objectivity of advisory committee deliberations. First, sections 5(b)(2) and (c)
require that “the membership of the advisory committee...be fairly balanced in terms of
the points of view represented and the functions to be performed by the committee.”
Second, sections 5(b)(3) and (c) require “provisions to assure that the advice and
recommendations will not be inappropriately influenced by the appointing authority or
by any special interest, but will instead be the result of the advisory committee’s
independent judgment.” Thus, while the Act stresses the importance of assuring an

advisory committee’s independent judgement, it also requires that the composition of
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advisory committees reflect the expertise and interests that are necessary to

accomplish the committee’s mission.

The Act does not define those factors that should be considered in achieving
“balance.” However, the Secretariat’s regulations provide that, “...in the selection of
members for the committee, the agency will consider a cross-section of those directly
affected, interested, and qualified, as appropriate fo the nature and functions of the
committee. Committees requiring technical expertise should include persons with
demonstrated professional or personal qualifications and experience relevant to the
functions and tasks to be performed.” (41 CFR 101-6.1007(b)(2)(iii)) In their efforts to
balance a committee’s membership, agencies focus primarily on the subject matter to
be addressed by the committee; nevertheless, other factors may be appropriate in
relation to a committee’s function, such as geographical representation; racial or ethnic
diversity; occupational affiliation; or the need to consuit with State, local, or tribal

governments.

Similarly, FACA does not outline specific steps that must be taken to ensure that
advice and recommendations offered by an advisory committee are free from
inappropriate influence by the appointing authority or special interests. Accordingly,
each agency is responsible for developing specific operating procedures, consistent
with the Act and GSA'’s regulations to ensure an advisory committee’s independence,

and to promote a balanced committee membership.
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FACA’S SYSTEM OF CHECKS AND BALANCES

Although the Act is quite detailed in the specific procedures agencies must follow
with respect to the establishment of advisory committees, the conduct of meetings, and
the availability of records, it provides substantial flexibility to agency heads in other
areas, such as membership selection and tenure. GSA believes this is appropriate
given the diverse needs of the Executive Branch and the necessity for agencies to

quickly adopt new operating procedures where conditions warrant.

FACA also includes a variety of procedural safeguards to ensure that advice and
recommendations tendered by an advisory committee are properly obtained by an
agency through a public process prior to final agency action. In particular, the Act's
provisions requiring open meetings and summaries of closed or partially-closed
meetings, the ability of the public to provide written or oral statements to a committee,
and access to committee minutes and records reinforce the Act's goals of maintaining
committee independence and freedom from inappropriate influence of special interests.
These “checks and balances,” rooted firmly in the principle of government in the 7
sunshine, have contributed to the success of advisory committees over the past twenty-

eight years.

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee, that concludes my prepared

statement. | would be pleased to answer any questions you may have.
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Mr. BURTON. Thank you very much.

I think the one thing that was significant, or one of the things
that was significant about your statement is the Sunshine aspect,
that the public and the American people have a right to know
where major decisions are being made.

I wish Mr. Waxman was here. I see that his staff has put in his
desk there a copy of a document. And so for the record, I'd like to
show that Dr. Modlin was aware that Merck was involved in pro-
ducing a rotavirus. He was a consultant to the FDA, he got this
notification on December 12th. And it was voted on December 12th,
was it? He got it on November 4th and he voted on December 12th.
So he knew about this for over a month.

And so I wanted to correct the record, and correct what Mr. Wax-
man said. Mr. Modlin did know that Merck, and he had a financial
interest in Merck, he did know that Merck was involved in that
process.

Mr. Dean, you just said, and Ms. Glynn can comment on this as
well, the whole idea we’ve been talking about behind the advisory
committee law is openness. Do either one of you think it’s appro-
priate for an advisory committee to do a lot of their work through
working groups behind closed doors?

Mr. DEAN. Mr. Chairman, the act provides that most advisory
committees should be open to the public. However, it does provide
the opportunity to close meetings that are consistent with Govern-
ment in the Sunshine Act. Many agencies find that it is necessary
from time to time, in particular the agencies such as the Depart-
ment of Defense, for example, with.

Mr. BURTON. Well, let’s confine our remarks to the health agen-
cies.

Mr. DEAN. Oh, sure. Within HHS, then, many meetings are
closed where necessary to discuss proprietary information, to pro-
tect material that contains information subject to the Privacy Act
and other issues that are exempted under the Sunshine Act, sir.

Mr. BURTON. Should advisory committee members who have con-
flicts and financial interests, and can’t vote at public sessions, be
allowed to work on or in working groups on the same subject on
which they have a conflict of interest?

Mr. DEAN. I think that OGE may want to comment on that as
well. But I can address that from a structural standpoint. It is very
common, and the act provides that agencies may establish working
groups or subcommittees to support parent committees. All work-
ing groups and subcommittees must report to the parent, and only
the parent may vote on issues before the committee. In other
words, the deliberation on matters that are normally prepared at
the subcommittee level or working group level are fully vetted, or
are to be vetted under FACA in the parent committee.

So the normal way of business is done is that the work done at
the lower level will come up to the higher level.

Mr. BURTON. Do you have a comment?

Ms. GLYNN. Yes, I do. As to your question about whether it’s ap-
propriate to work sort of behind the scenes when you have a con-
flict of interest, I would say that it’s not necessarily inappropriate
if the agency has been made aware of the conflict of interest in ad-
vance, has had an opportunity to weigh whether they want that
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person to work behind the scenes in that capacity and has gone
through the necessary procedural steps of issuing a waiver as re-
quired under the law.

Mr. BURTON. Let’s say you have a child, and there’s a new vac-
cine that’s coming on the market. And let’s say that there’s an ad-
visory committee that’s going to be making a decision on whether
%rdnot that should be put in the marketplace and into your child’s

ody.

Do you think they should be totally unbiased and without any fi-
nancial conflicts?

Ms. GLYNN. I have to say that I think, given the breadth of the
criminal conflict of interest statute, it might be difficult to find
someone who has the requisite expertise, that has absolutely no fi-
nancial conflict at all.

Mr. BURTON. How many doctors did we say we had in the coun-
try? We have 700,000 physicians in America, probably a couple
hundred thousand scientists as well. Now, the rotavirus, we found
that many of those people that were on the advisory committees
that dealt with that were on the committees year after year after
year, had financial conflicts of interests and were making decisions
on this vaccine knowing full well that the company that they had
stock in or had financial interest in was making, was going to
make a profit, which in turn would be beneficial to them.

Ms. GLYNN. Yes, sir, I understand.

Mr. BURTON. The vaccine had not been, to our knowledge, thor-
oughly tested, and yet they went ahead and approved it. Don’t you
tﬁinl; if you were a parent you'd be a little bit concerned about
that?

Ms. GLYNN. Well, I am a parent, and I do have——

Mr. BURTON. Would you be concerned about that?

Ms. GLYNN. I think with the type of knowledge that I have, hav-
ing worked for many years in the ethics field and understanding
that some of these conflicts of interest could really be characterized
as technical. For example, the ownership of stock, I think is a good
example. Remember, in evaluating your financial stake in the mat-
ter when you own stock, it’s not the value of the stock you own.

Let’s say you own $40,000 or $50,000 worth of stock, whatever
those numbers were that you were discussing earlier. The value of
your financial interest in the matter is the potential for gain or loss
to you. And when you own stock in a large publicly traded company
such as, I think Merck was the example, you really own a billionth
of an interest in the company.

So the likelihood that your personal financial interest in the mat-
ter is going to be affected I think is pretty remote. So I really don’t
think it’s inappropriate for agencies to issue waivers in those situa-
tions.

Mr. BURTON. What if you were getting paid to go around and
make speeches for that company and you were on that payroll?
Would that be a conflict, do you think?

Ms. GLYNN. You know, it might very well not be a conflict under
the criminal conflict of interest statute. It would only really
amount to that level if you were actually an employee of the com-
pany or if the honorarium or whatever it is you’re receiving was
dependent on the matter which was under consideration.
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But believe me, of course there are certainly appearance concerns
in a situation like that. And so that’s why my office has issued a
regulation which requires the employee to consider whether his im-
partiality would be questioned in such a situation. And the agency
can of course go ahead and make its own determination that they
don’t want an employee to act in such a situation, if they think the
appearance is so great that the benefit of having him participate
is outweighed by the appearance of a conflict of interest.

Mr. BURTON. Do you know that there were some serious side ef-
fects from the rotavirus and they took it off the market shortly
after it was put on the market? And one child, I think, died?

Ms. GLYNN. I don’t——

Mr. BURTON. Did you know that?

Ms. GLYNN. No, sir, I'm not—I’m not involved in the details of
this.

Mr. BURTON. Well, I guess the point I'm trying to make, and the
question I’'m trying to make is that, I have a grandchild, I have two
grandchildren. One of them almost died from a vaccine, the other
one is now autistic, we believe, from vaccines. And I think that I,
like most people who have children or grandchildren that are hav-
ing these things put into these bodies, need to be assured that
they’ve been thoroughly tested and that the people who are making
the decisions on whether or not those should be mandated, man-
dated by law, don’t have a conflict of interest.

And so what you’re telling me is that the regulations, the up-
dated regulations that you’re talking about, still would allow these
people, even though there are 700,000 people in this country, other
physicians, and probably a couple hundred thousand scientists,
that could be taking a look at these things besides a select group
that continues to do it over and over again who don’t have financial
interests?

Ms. GLYNN. Yes, sir, I'm saying the statute that Congress passed
gives the discretion to the agency involved to decide whether that
p}allrtilc&ﬂar individual is so important to the process that they
shou

Mr. BURTON. Well, do you think that it should be reviewed, the
statute?

Ms. GLYNN. I don’t think there’s ever anything inappropriate
about Congress reviewing a statute that they’'ve passed. But I have
to say that from the information that OGE gets from agencies that
operate advisory committees, we've been led to believe that it’s
working well and that they feel that the exemption provision in the
statute is necessary for them to continue to operate their advisory
committees.

Mr. BURTON. Oh, me. The immunization process takes place, a
vaccine has not been thoroughly tested, an advisory panel on which
people serve that have financial interests in the company, some
children are maimed for life or die, and you’re saying that you don’t
think there’s a problem with a conflict of interest, where they're
mandating, mandating that those vaccinations be given to these
children, and these people who are making the decisions do have
an interest in the company? And you did say if there’s an appear-
ance of impropriety, they should recuse themselves. But you don’t
see any problem with the current regulations?
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Ms. GLYNN. No. I do not. I think the regulations do provide, as
our testimony says, an appropriate framework for making those de-
cisions.

Now, I'm certainly not in a position to say whether any individ-
ual serving on any particular committee was the right person to be
serving, and whether the need for that particular individual was so
great that that outweighed a potential conflict of interest. But I
think the appropriate framework is in place for making those deci-
sions by the agency.

Mr. BURTON. OK. The Code of Federal Regulations, 5 C.F.R.
2640.202(a), by the Office of Government Ethics, states that stock
holdings not exceeding $5,000 on a specifically affected company or
$25,000 on an affected company is considered to be a low involve-
ment and thus is generally waived. How did OGE decide the ac-
ceptal%le parameters of what constitutes an acceptable financial in-
terest?

Ms. GLYNN. In the particular regulation at issue, we issued a
proposed regulation, proposing that figure. We got comments, I'll
tell you truthfully, all over the place. Some commenters thought we
should raise the amount to $100,000 I would say generally the
comments that we got thought the amount was too low. We took
a ballpark guesstimate at what we thought was something that
would appear to be acceptable across the board. Remember, that
regulation is an exemption for every Government employee, wheth-
er they’re a regular Government employee or a special Government
employee, acting in any type of matter.

Mr. BURTON. How did you arrive at that amount?

Ms. GLYNN. A ballpark guesstimate——

Mr. BURTON. A ballpark guesstimate.

Ms. GLYNN [continuing]. Of what we thought would be appro-
priate.

Mr. BURTON. Did you consult with the Department of Health and
Human Service officials about this policy?

Ms. GLYNN. I believe they commented on our regulation.

Mr. BURTON. What did they say?

Ms. GLYNN. I don’t recall their specific comments.

Mr. BURTON. You don’t remember?

Ms. GLYNN. No.

Mr. BURTON. The Food and Drug Administration has a document
entitled Waiver Criteria Document 2000 which lists additional clas-
sifications for financial interests, mainly medium involvement and
high involvement. The standard amounts shown in these categories
are quite broad and range, for example, stock holdings in a com-
pany directly affected or more than $5,000 but less than $100,000
are deemed to be of medium involvement. Most likely to be waived.

In other words, an advisory committee member could have owned
$100,000 worth of stock in Wyeth Lederle, and most likely would
be allowed to vote on the Rotashield vaccine, is that correct?

Ms. GLYNN. I don’t know. I have not seen the document you’re
reading from.

Mr. BURTON. Did the FDA consult with the OGE in setting the
policy I just mentioned?

Ms. GLYNN. I don’t know if they did or not. I don’t personally re-
call them doing it.
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Mr. BURTON. Are you aware of who set the criteria for all of the
different classifications listed in the FDA’s Waiver Criteria Docu-
ment 20007

Ms. GLYNN. At the Department of Health and Human Services,
I don’t know. I think you would have to ask them.

Mr. BURTON. Does the OGE generally agree with the standard
policy set forth in that document?

Ms. GLYNN. Well, sir, as I said, I haven’t seen the document. But
I don’t think it’s inappropriate for an agency to set forth general
parameters of the type you describe. I guess we could argue about
the numbers. But I guess one of the things you have to remember
is that there are a lot of employees, regular and special Govern-
ment employees, who own stock. It’s not uncommon, and it’s not
unusual, I think, for agencies to develop a sort of internal policy
in which they say, OK, interests in this sort of ballpark can be
waived, interests in another ballpark would typically not be
waived, and use that as a sort of standard operating procedure.

I don’t think there’s anything inappropriate about that.

Mr. BURTON. I understand that the Food and Drug Administra-
tion employees cannot own stock in pharmaceutical companies of
which they are maybe making determinations on. Is that correct?

Ms. GLYNN. You would have to ask the Food and Drug Adminis-
tration. I believe that they have a statute prohibiting ownership of
stock, and I know they have regulatory provisions related to it.

Mr. BURTON. Why do you think they have that kind of a statute?

Ms. GLYNN. I think you have to ask them.

Mr. BURTON. Well, let me just ask, because they’re afraid that
there would be a conflict of interest?

Ms. GLYNN. Well, of course they are a regulatory entity, and they
deal with all these companies.

Mr. BURTON. What’s the difference between FDA and CDC and
the other agencies that are involved in the decisionmaking process
on vaccines and the advisory panels?

Ms. GLYNN. Sir, I think these questions are more properly ad-
dressed to the FDA and to the CDC. We were invited to talk ge-
nerically this morning. Our letter of invitation asked us to speak
generically about the framework for conflict of interest.

Mr. BUrTON. OK.

Ms. GLYNN. I have given a cursory review to waivers issued by
CDC and FDA in preparation for this hearing, and we received an
invitation only 1 week ago. So we haven’t had much time to pre-
pare.

Mr. BURTON. Well, is it your interpretation of the (b)(3) waiver
under 18 U.S.C.A. Section 208 that any kind of financial interest,
no matter how great, could potentially be waived if the agency de-
termines that the need for the individual is so unique and so im-
portant to the agency that it outweighs the potential conflict of in-
terest? In other words, Wyeth Lederle CEO could potentially be al-
lowed to participate in the decisionmaking process, if it was
deemed by the agency that he had some expertise that no one else
in the United States has?

Ms. GLYNN. Yes.

Mr. BURTON. And can you think of a situation where this could
actually happen?
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Ms. GLYNN. Yes, I think theoretically, your reading of it is cor-
rect that that could happen. In practice, I think that agencies do
not issue waivers where they really think there is the potential the
person will be actually biased in the advice that they give.

Mr. BURTON. Can liaison members be considered de facto SGEs
if they contribute substantially in the decisionmaking process of an
advisory committee?

Ms. GLYNN. I think not, sir. They’re actually called there to pro-
vide a kind of biased opinion. It’s understood that their point of
view is going to be representing an industry view or an organiza-
tion view, and presumably, people involved in the decisionmaking
process know how to weigh that in. They understand that it’s not
going to be an objective point of view. In fact, that’s why they're
there, to provide that. I don’t think they would become SGEs be-
cause they’re involved in the discussion.

It’s important, though, I mean, youre making a good point,
which is that it’s important to determine in advance whether the
person serving is in fact an employee or not. The agency should de-
termine, in advance whether they want that person there to rep-
resent the biased industry view, so to speak, or to provide a service
to the Government as an employee.

Mr. BURTON. It’s my understanding if those people have a role
in the decisionmaking process in these private meetings, that the
public doesn’t have any access to it, is that correct?

Ms. GLYNN. I don’t know, sir.

Mr. BURTON. So you’re not familiar with that in your capacity?

Ms. GLYNN. No, sir.

Mr. BURTON. So I'd have to ask the FDA or CDC or those people
about that. OK.

Mr. Waxman.

Mr. WAXMAN. Ms. Glynn, I know you’re going to answer some
questions generically about the ethics of Government law and how
it applies across the board, and we’ll have a chance to ask FDA and
CDC about their specifics. But has the Office of Government Ethics
reviewed CDC and FDA conflict of interest policies recently?

Ms. GLYNN. Our office has a component that does agency re-
views, reviews of agency programs. And we do them on a 4-year
cycle. I believe the last time we reviewed the FDA was about 3
years ago. We recently reviewed CDC; perhaps we've just issued a
report in this past year.

Mr. WAXMAN. Can you tell us what you found with regards to
these two agencies?

Ms. GLYNN. I can. In preparation for this, I did a cursory review
of documents relating to these specific agencies. And we’d be happy
to provide copies of those reports for the record, if you'd like them.
As to the FDA, generally I can say we gave it what you might call
a clean bill of health. We found that their ethics program, which
examines things such as financial disclosure, counseling and ad-
vice, ethics training and so on, we found that they had a very good
program and that it was operating quite well.

As to CDC, we found that they had what we call a sound ethics
program. But we frankly found that they were somewhat under-
staffed and we recommended that they devote more staff resources
to their ethics program.
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Mr. WAXMAN. What’s the standard for determining whether
there’s been a violation of the conflict of interest law?

Ms. GLYNN. The law prohibits an employee from acting in a mat-
ter that affects as financial interest. The standard is very broad.
And so arguably, using the stock case as an example, again, if you
own one share of stock in a company and the matter affects that
company, you have violated, in the absence of a waiver or exemp-
tion of course, you have violated the conflict of interest clause.

The Congress created a law, as we see it, Congress created a law
that was very broad that sweeps in a lot of interests. And they
tempered that broad law by creating these exemption and waiver
provisions—so that the agency would have the opportunity to ex-
amine the potential conflict of interest either across the board for
groups of people, or on a case by case basis in individual waivers,
and make its own determination about whether they want the em-
ployee involved.

Mr. WAXMAN. Isn’t the standard to determine whether an advi-
sory committee member is acting in a particular matter that will
have a direct and predictable effect on the financial interest of that
employee, his spouse, his children, or an organization which he
serves as an officer, director or general partner and so on? Isn’t
that the standard, whether there’s a direct and predictable conflict?

Ms. GLYNN. There has to be a direct and predictable effect on the
financial interest for the statute to be violated.

Mr. WAXMAN. So the financial interest that would arise in a con-
flict, can’t be speculative?

Ms. GLYNN. That’s right.

Mr. WAXMAN. It has to be an actual conflict of interest?

Ms. GLYNN. That’s right.

Mr. WAXMAN. So if somebody owns stock in Merck and they’re
voting on another company’s drug?

Ms. GLYNN. There may or may not be a violation of the statute,
depending on the facts of a particular case. You can theorize about
situations where you act in a matter involving a competitor and it
has the effect of virtually driving the other company out of busi-
ness. It would be probably easy in a situation like that to establish
the direct and predictable effect on the competitor. But oftentimes,
it’s a little bit more difficult.

Mr. WAXMAN. It seems to me there are two goals that agencies
should have when they put together an advisory committee. First,
they should try to have the best possible experts, and second, they
should try to have individuals on the committee who are without
conflicts of interest. Now, if you’re trying to achieve those two
goals, those two goals may be in conflict at times.

For example, in the case of vaccines, often the best researchers,
those people with the most expertise, have had some relationship
with a vaccine manufacturer, such as a research funding or hono-
raria from participation in a conference. Do you find that this is
often the case with advisory committees?

Ms. GLYNN. From the copies of the waivers—remember, we don’t
issue the waivers at our office, the waivers are issued by the indi-
vidual agencies and copies are provided to our office—from the cop-
ies of the waivers we have seen, that seems to be the typical kind
of conflict of interest that is waived. I can’t really say how many
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members of advisory committees receive waivers. We just don’t
keep that kind of information.

Mr. WAXMAN. Well, the chairman said that there are 700,000
physicians in America. I presume by that statement he means, why
should we rely on these people who know the most about vaccines,
when we can get just another physician. I don’t know that any of
us would want to have brain surgery done by a physician who’s li-
censed and his general practice is podiatry.

Ms. GLYNN. I believe that’s why Congress gave discretion to the
agencies involved in deciding which particular individuals are
those that are so needed that it’s reasonable to issue a waiver
under the conflict of interest statute. Only the agency really is in
that position to decide whether the qualifications the individual
possesses are so special that a waiver is appropriate.

Mr. WAXMAN. Mr. Dean, do you agree with the comments on
these questions?

Mr. DEAN. Yes, I do. I would just add, Mr. Waxman, that the
process that’s established by the Federal Advisory Committee Act
provides yet another level of protection potentially in that much of
what an advisory committee does, and certainly the final rec-
ommendations issued by a parent committee, are subject to, I
think, to a very public process, and at times a very intense public
review by any number of people, whether it be the general public,
the media, interest groups and so forth and so on. The Federal Ad-
visory Committee Act provides a great deal of access to what advi-
sory committees do.

Mr. WAXMAN. And is it, in your experience, uncommon for agen-
cies to seek waivers for its advisory committee members so they
can participate in committee meetings?

Mr. DEAN. Mr. Waxman, I don’t have any experience with the
waiver process at all. I do know anecdotally that our customers do
talk about the difficulty in finding qualified people to serve on advi-
sory committees. And you alluded earlier to our hearing regarding
the National Academy of Sciences, and that’s certainly one of the
issues that we discussed then.

And I just might note that the NAS and similar organizations I
think by and large use procedures that are very similar to those
used in the executive branch in terms of screening for conflicts of
interest, balancing advisory committees, providing access to com-
mittee deliberations and so forth.

So it’s not a problem that’s unique to Government. I would point
out that it’s a problem that is, I think that we face, that univer-
sities face, that the NAS faces, that any organization that does re-
search I think faces that very same problem.

Mr. WAXMAN. Ms. Glynn, what’s your experience? Is it uncom-
mon for an agency to seek waivers for its advisory committee mem-
bers? And do you think waivers are inappropriate if there’s appar-
ent conflict of interest?

Ms. GLYNN. To answer your second question first, no, I don’t
think it’s inappropriate to seek waivers. And whether it’s uncom-
mon or not is a little hard for us to judge from OGE. We are told
anecdotally by agencies, I have to support what Mr. Dean said, we
are told anecdotally by agencies that they have difficulty obtaining
the services of expert advisors for advisory committees, in that they
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would be unable to obtain the services they need in the absence of
some type of waiver provision.

Provided that the process is not actually tainted by bias, I don’t
think it’s inappropriate to issue waivers at all. And I tend to think
that some of these conflicts of interest tend to be more technical
and it’s reasonable to waive them.

Mr. WAXMAN. Well, let me go back to Dr. Modlin. I have his CV.
It’s extensive. He’s clearly one of the leading experts in his field.
Just to cite a little bit about him, he was the medical director of
the Clinical Virology Laboratory of the Mary Hitchcock Memorial
Hospital in Lebanon, NH. He sat on several editorial boards. He’s
been a reviewer for over 20 medical journals. He’s participated in
numerous conferences and workshops on various vaccine issues.

He’s an expert. He knows more than the other 700,000 physi-
cians in the country. So he’s an expert. And he owns, as I under-
stand it, 600 shares of Merck stock.

Now, he doesn’t remember getting a notice that when he looked
at a Wyeth Lederle vaccine product, that another company that
might have been affected by his decision might have been Merck.
He doesn’t recall. Mr. Burton put in the record that he was given
some notice that one of the affected companies was Merck, affected
products, all investigational, Merck, Virus Research Institute,
NIAID, Wyeth, obviously Wyeth. So he was given that information.

Is that an apparent conflict, if a man owns 600 shares of Merck?
How important is a decision on this one issue going to affect the
bottom line of Merck and therefore his stock price? How should we
evaluate that conflict?

Ms. GLYNN. I'm not in a position to comment on the facts of an
individual case. And I think we made clear before the hearing that
I wouldn’t be commenting on individual——

Mr. WaxMaN. Well, let me ask you a generic question. If a man
owns stock in a drug company, let’s say he was voting on that com-
pany’s product. Would that be a conflict?

Ms. GLYNN. If he owns stock in a company, I'm speaking hypo-
thetically now, if he owns stock in a company and he was voting
on that company’s product, yes, that would be a conflict of interest.
Hle couldn’t vote, in the absence of a waiver or some exemption ap-
plying.

Mr. WAXMAN. Now, he’s voting on another company’s product,
and that company may be in a competition with a company where
he owns some stock. Is that an actual conflict of interest?

Ms. GLYNN. That may potentially be a conflict of interest, de-
pending on whether the matter would have some sort of effect on
the competitor in which he owns stock.

Mr. WAXMAN. So just those facts alone wouldn’t leap out as say-
ing that people throughout this country should be wary that vac-
cines are not safe, because they’re being approved by people like
that example?

Ms. GLYNN. I certainly wouldn’t be in a position to say that. But
I think it’s important in situations such as you described for the
agency to examine these potential conflicts of interest in advance
and make a determination whether they think the person should
go forward acting or should be issued a waiver to permit them to
go forward and act.
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Mr. WAXMAN. I presume that Dr. Modlin had to file a form or
disclosure about his own financial holdings. Isn’t that required of
people who want to serve on these advisory committees?

Ms. GLYNN. Our regulations require that members of advisory
committees—or I should say require that the so-called special gov-
ernment employees—file confidential financial disclosure forms.

Mr. WAXMAN. And on that confidential financial disclosure,
would a person have to list stock holdings?

Ms. GLYNN. Yes.

Mr. WAXMAN. How about if they received compensation from that
company?

Ms. GLYNN. Yes.

Mr. WAXMAN. For whatever purpose?

Ms. GLYNN. Yes. They have to list all their assets, outside em-
ployment, typically outside consulting arrangements of any type,
honoraria received or other forms of income of that type, liabilities,
membership in certain organizations. It’s relatively extensive.

Mr. WAXMAN. Why isn’t this public? Why can’t the American peo-
ple or the press go and look at all these disclosures, the way they
can look at our disclosures?

Ms. GLYNN. Certain people in the executive branch, of course, do
file public financial disclosure forms. Theyre the higher level em-
ployees or people who have political appointments. For the vast
majority of other employees, a balance is struck that you don’t
want to put too many roadblocks in luring them into Government
service.

And for people who serve on advisory committees, they don’t
serve in the kind of positions that Congress has deemed appro-
priate for filing public forms. The criteria for filing public forms is
set out in statute. And they just don’t meet those criteria unless
they’re so highly paid by the Government and they work a certain
number of days, then they would file a public form.

Mr. WAXMAN. So the law is that that is not made public?

Ms. GLYNN. That’s right.

Mr. WaxXxMAN. Furthermore isn’t the law that it can’t be made
public by anyone?

Ms. GLYNN. The law is that they may not be made public, that
they’re meant to be held as confidential.

Mr. WAXMAN. Do you think that applies to the FDA?

Ms. GLYNN. Yes, sir.

Mr. WAxMAN. HHS?

Ms. GLYNN. Yes.

Mr. WAXMAN. CDC? How about the Congress of the United
States?

Ms. GLYNN. I'm not in a position to comment on that. I think you
would have to go to your own Ethics Committee.

Mr. WAXMAN. But the spirit of the law that Congress passed was
that that information is not to be made public. It doesn’t say not
to be made public only by FDA, CDC, HHS, and everybody else at
Congress is—it doesn’t say one way or the other. It just says shall
not be made public.

Ms. GLYNN. The provision does not—it says it shall not be made
public. When we provide confidential financial disclosure forms to
Congress, for example, occasionally as part of financial disclosure



55

review of people being nominated to certain positions, we alert
Congress to the fact that they are confidential, that we’re not mak-
ing any public release of the form, and that Congress in effect has
to make its own decision about whether they think they should.

Mr. WAXMAN. Now, let me ask both of you, if Congress through
its investigative committee started making public all these disclo-
sures, what impact would that have on people’s desire or willing-
ness to serve in advisory committees?

Ms. GLYNN. My own view is I think it would have a chilling ef-
fect. What I understand from agencies is they have difficulty at-
tracting people to these advisory positions to begin with, because
they’re typically low paying. And for the type of people they re try-
ing to attract—very expert, well-known people—they’re at a point
in their careers where maybe isn’t that much in it for them to be
serving on these committees any more. And if they thought that
they were giving their forms to the Government with a pledge of
confidentiality, only to discover that wasn’t being honored, I think
it could have a chilling effect.

Mr. WAXMAN. Mr. Dean, what do you think?

Mr. DEAN. I would tend to agree with that, Mr. Waxman.

Mr. WAXMAN. So Congress ought to be very careful if we’re going
to start making public information that people were told was not
going to be made public, not just because we’re maybe violating the
rights of those individuals, but we could have a chilling effect on
people being willing to come in and serve on these advisory com-
mittees.

Mr. DEAN. I think it ought to be looked at very carefully before
we make them public.

Mr. WAXMAN. Mr. Chairman, I’'m going to yield back the balance
of my time.

Mr. BURTON. I'll just take a couple of minutes to make a couple
of comments. We're talking about, what’s the gentleman’s name,
Dr. Modlin, is that how you pronounce his name? He was a paid
consultant for Merck. When the rotavirus was approved, it had a
positive impact on other companies who were producing the
rotavirus, because it showed that it has been approved for one com-
pany, and if it was a similar product, it would be approved for the
other company.

So Merck was going to be the beneficiary of that. Not only that,
he was a paid consultant for Merck. Now, we don’t know how much
he was paid by Merck, but we know he was a paid consultant in
addition to owning stock in Merck.

Now, I don’t know how the bureaucracy in Washington feels, but
I think I can speak for an awful lot of parents around the country
who want to have confidence that the vaccinations their kids are
getting have been tested, and that there’s been an unbiased judg-
ment made as to whether or not theyre going to be safe as well
as effective.

And the problem with the bureaucracy is, you keep saying, well,
we can’t do this because we might not be able to attract people to
these advisory committees. Look, there are 700,000 doctors. There
must be somebody else out there in that vast mass of humanity
that has the expertise to be able to be on these advisory boards.
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And if a parent knew that there was a financial interest, possible
conflict of interest from the person making the decisions on the
vaccination, especially if we find out after the fact that kids died
or are ruined for life, then I think the parents would say, you
know, maybe we ought to make absolutely sure there’s no conflict
before we allow these people to be on these advisory panels making
these decisions.

Now, you know, you may disagree because you serve in a position
in the bureaucracy where these decisions are made, and you think
that that’s the way it ought to be. I speak from a little bit of experi-
ence. I have two grandchildren, two. One got a hepatitis B shot and
within 3 hours she was dying. She wasn’t breathing any longer.
They had to rush her to the hospital and she survived.

Now, there’s a lot of parents who have had that kind of problem
with other drugs and other vaccinations. My grandson got nine
shots in 1 day. He was a perfectly normal child. And within about
3 or 4 or 5 days, a week, he became autistic. Now, it may be a coin-
cidence. A lot of people say that’s coincidental.

But the one thing I want to make sure of as a grandparent or
as a parent is that the guys making these decisions or the ladies
making these decisions, these doctors, these experts, don’t have
some kind of a conflict of interest that skews their judgment in one
direction or the other. And the American people, well, you can say,
we shouldn’t be making this stuff public. Let me tell you some-
thing. Everybody in American who has a child who’s had this kind
of a problem wants this stuff made public, because they want to
know if the people making these decisions do have a conflict of in-
terest.

We go to the doctors and we get these shots for our kids, and we
do it believing that the health agencies are above reproach, that
there’s no danger to our children, or at least it’s minimal. And we
put great confidence in CDC and FDA and all of our health agen-
cies. And if we find out after the fact that our child has had a ter-
rible, serious problem, and then we find out after the fact that peo-
ple on that advisory committee that made those decisions did have
a conflict of interest, it will weigh on us very heavily, because we’ll
wonder, always wonder, if that conflict of interest led to the prob-
lem that we have in our family.

And that’s why the people on these advisory committees need to
be above reproach. They need to be above reproach. If they have
a conflict of interest, if they’re a paid consultant for a company that
has an interest in that product, if they have a large amount of
stock in that company, and they’re going to benefit from that prod-
uct, or if they have some other reason to be tied to that company,
they’re getting grants from that company for scientific research,
whatever it might be, they should not be on those advisory commit-
tees. And if they are, it should be made known at the outset so that
people can make a decision based upon information, total informa-
tion.

And 1 just think it’s wrong. You may shade this one way or the
other, based upon what you feel is being with the Department of
Ethics in this country. But if that’s the way it is right now, I think
the law should be reviewed and changed. There’s got to be people
out there that can serve on these advisory panels that don’t have
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conflicts, who may have their judgment skewed in one direction or
another. And there’s got to be people out there that are going to
make decisions based upon what’s best for the people of this coun-
try and the kids of this country without any bias whatsoever.

And that’s what the American people, I believe, want. And I
know as one who’s been affected by this, that’s what I want.

Mr. WAXMAN. Mr. Chairman, my heart goes out to you, for your
personal family tragedy. I don’t know whether it was connected to
the immunization or not. I just don’t know the answer to that. I
think you feel that it was connected, and I understand your strong
feelings about it.

But I don’t think we ought to pick on Ms. Glynn and say that
she believes something because she’s part of the bureaucracy. After
all, we're talking about laws that were adopted by the Congress.
She didn’t vote on these laws, we did. And under the law that we
voted there is a whole mechanism to try to avoid against conflicts
of interest. The disclosure had to be made by each of these people
who wanted to be on an advisory committee, or we tried to get on
advisory committees, and we told them, we want you on, you have
to make a disclosure.

So they made a disclosure, the agencies had the information.
We'll find out when we hear from the next panel whether they had
disclosures. But I presume they had disclosures about everybody on
the advisory committee.

Second, they may or may not have had waivers if they thought
that it was important to allow these people to continue to serve,
notwithstanding the fact that they may have had a conflict, such
as owning shares.

But what would gall me the most, as a parent and as a grand-
parent, was to think they got people who didn’t have expertise in
the science and started having them sit on these committees and
approve drugs or vaccines that later turn out to be a problem. Now,
it turned out there was a problem with this particular rotavirus
vaccine. The fact that there was a problem with the rotavirus vac-
cine, and I don’t know why they didn’t foresee it, but it seems like
from what I understand, they had some concerns about it and they
were watching to see if this problem might develop that they feared
might result from this vaccine. I have not heard any evidence that
anybody, even if they had no conflict of interest to even talk about,
made any decision that wasn’t completely proper, scientifically and
otherwise proper in terms of their evaluation of this particular vac-
cine.

So, to say that because there’s an apparent conflict with some of
the people on the advisory committee, that that apparent conflict
meant that the vaccine might have had a problem, is a huge leap.
It is a huge leap, and we ought to have a lot more evidence before
we make that kind of a statement publicly, because it does tend to
scare people into thinking that decisions are made at FDA on drugs
and vaccines or at the CDC on public health issues, by people who
are sitting there thinking about how they’re going to enrich them-
selves, and they’re not evaluating the science.

If they’'ve evaluated the science, that’s the first thing that’s im-
portant. And we have no evidence that they didn’t do that which
was necessary.
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I don’t want people who are beyond reproach. I don’t want saints.
I want people who know what they’re doing and if there’s a prob-
lem or a possible conflict, I want that disclosed and dealt with. And
as I understand it, in the case of each and every one of these peo-
ple who served on these advisory committees, their holdings, their
income, were all disclosed to the people who were having them
serve on the committee.

So I don’t think, notwithstanding the frustration that you and
others may feel, that we ought to leap to conclusions based on what
we have heard so far about some of the individuals that served on
the advisory committee. Look at how Members of Congress are
dealt with. We disclose our information and we assume therefore
there’s no conflict. Look how we handle our campaign finance laws.
We disclose—we thought, except for some loophole that’s now come
up in the form of these non-profit organizations that are now being
used to subvert the disclosure laws—but we worked under the as-
sumption that we disclosed from whom we get the campaign money
and therefore we've done what’s necessary to show that if we act,
people can judge whether we’ve acted in a conflict.

These people who serve on advisory committees had to make that
disclosure, and therefore for those who work in the agencies and
handle the ethical questions, they can evaluate whether there was
a breach of ethics. From Ms. Glynn’s testimony, FDA seems to have
a good record in ethics. CDC apparently has a good record in eth-
ics. You’re not talking about agencies that have a bad record on
how they handle their ethics. And I think we need to get more in-
formation before you reach some of those conclusions that you’ve
mentioned.

Mr. BURTON. I'd like to just ask my colleague one question, be-
cause I don’t want to prolong this. The rotavirus that we’re talking
about, before the advisory committee made its recommendation,
they already knew that there were adverse events, 1 out of 2,000
children had severe side effects. And yet they went ahead and ap-
proved this rotavirus anyhow. And it was put on the market and
then withdrawn in less than a year because of severe side effects
and problems.

That’s the thing I have concerns about.

Mr. WAXMAN. I understand, and I share that concern as well.
But without knowing more, it could well have been a judgment
that was a mistaken judgment on the scientific evaluation of
whether they thought that this was a likely result and therefore
they should have foreseen it, or whether it was an unlikely result
and they didn’t know about it in the instance in which they re-
viewed it, and thought maybe these were isolated cases, and let the
vaccine go forward.

After all, vaccines can prevent a virus that is a killer all around
the world of children and of infants. And you have to evaluate,
with all products, the risk benefit calculation.

Mr. BURTON. I want to thank this panel for being here.

We'll now go to our next panel. Our next panel consists of Linda
Suydam, Dixie Snider, Kevin Malone, Jennie Slaughter, Bill Freas,
and Nancy Cherry. Would you please come forward.

Would you please stand. As I understand it, one person from
each agency is going to be the principal spokesman, and the others
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will be there to help you, to assist you. So I guess you don’t need
to come forward, as long as you’re sworn in.

[Witnesses sworn.]

Mr. BURTON. Please be seated.

Ms. Suydam, do you have an opening statement?

Ms. SuypaM. I do, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. BURTON. You're recognized.

STATEMENTS OF LINDA A. SUYDAM, D.P.A., SENIOR ASSOCI-
ATE COMMISSIONER, FOOD AND DRUG ADMINISTRATION;
AND DR. DIXIE SNIDER, JR., M.D., EXECUTIVE SECRETARY,
ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON IMMUNIZATION PRACTICES,
CENTERS FOR DISEASE CONTROL, ACCOMPANIED BY KEVIN
MALONE, JENNIE SLAUGHTER, BILL FREAS, AND NANCY
CHERRY

Ms. SuypaM. Thank you. Mr. Chairman, members of the Com-
mittee, I'm Linda Suydam, Senior Associate Commissioner of the
Food and Drug Administration.

I'm pleased to have the opportunity to be here today to discuss
with you FDA’s advisory committees. FDA is committed to select-
ing the most qualified members for our advisory committees, and
to rigorously complying with the statutes and regulations govern-
ing those committees. FDA is a science based regulatory agency
with regulatory responsibility for approximately 25 percent of the
gross national product, including food, drugs and medical devices.

FDA’s mission is to protect and promote the public health by
promptly and efficiently reviewing clinical research and taking ap-
propriate action on the marketing of regulated products in a timely
manner. FDA’s advisory committees play a critical role in this pub-
lic health mission. FDA’s decisions must be based on the highest
clinical and scientific standards. To provide this critical scientific
base, FDA has over 1,500 outside experts who provide FDA with
essential expertise in highly specialized areas.

Many of these experts serve as members on or consultants to our
advisory committees. These members are public servants in every
sense of the word. While they are compensated for their time at
meetings, the amount of time and effort these members and con-
sultants put into the public health needs of this Nation is a true
public service.

Currently, FDA is administratively responsible for a total of 32
advisory committees. Each has a core membership identified with
each committee’s charter. This membership is developed based on
the complexity of the issues to be considered and the assessment
of tge issues by the agency as to the types and degrees of expertise
needed.

FDA’s advisory committee system assists FDA’s mission in the
following seven ways: by providing independent expertise and tech-
nical assistance related to the development and evaluation of prod-
ucts regulated by FDA; by lending credibility to the product review
process; by speeding the review of products by providing visible
sharing of the responsibility for the evaluation and judgment of
these products; by providing a forum for public discussion on mat-
ters of significant public interest; by allowing sponsors and con-
sumers to stay abreast of trends in product development by review-
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ing process and changes in regulations and guidelines related to
FDA-regulated industries; and providing external review of FDA’s
internal research projects.

Committee members with voting status vote on substantive sci-
entific and policy matters. It is extremely important to note, how-
ever, that these advisory committee recommendations are not bind-
ing and that panel members are not asked approval or disapproval
questions. The agency retains all final decisionmaking authority.
Thus, FDA alone decides to approve a product for marketing as
safe and effective.

The standing membership of advisory committees includes acad-
emicians, clinicians, consumers, and in some cases industry reps
and patient or patient caregivers. In addition to the standing mem-
bership, temporary voting members and consultants may be needed
to provide specific expertise.

FACA requires that committee memberships be fairly balanced
in terms of points of view represented to the committee function,
and DHHS policy requires that the committee membership be com-
posed of as equitably as possible of geographic, ethnic and gender
representation. In screening nominations for prospective standing
committee members, FDA has a thorough and consistently applied
process. This ensures that we obtain qualified members who are
able to provide the agency sound advice. Final appointment of all
advisory committee members is done by me, the senior associate
commissioner.

If permitted by a committee’s charter, the committee’s standing
voter membership will be supplemented by the appointment of tem-
porary voting members. These members are important, as they
have specialized expertise often necessary for the consideration of
particular issues.

While FDA has a great need for scientific advice, it is critical
that that advice be as free as possible from conflict of interest and
potential bias. If the advice FDA receives is biased or perceived as
biased, it is of little value to the agency and only diminishes the
credibility of agency decisions.

Studies have shown that academic and biomedical research is in-
creasingly supported by industry. For that reason, outside experts
in research centers where they work frequently have research
grants from and contracts with regulated industry. Thus, most ac-
tive researchers in the private sector have some ongoing or past re-
lationship with the regulated industry.

This by itself does not preclude them from becoming SGEs. If
this were the case, FDA would not have the top scientists in the
field and the recommendations of the committees would not be of
the highest scientific nature, with a likely impact on public health.

Prior to each advisory committee meeting, each SGE completes
an FDA conflict of interest disclosure form. Types of interests that
are screened are stocks, investments, primary employment, con-
sultant work, contracts, patents, grants, trademarks, expert wit-
nesses activity, speaking engagements and other information. FDA
has the authority to allow an advisory committee member to par-
ticipate in the review of a new therapy, even if there is a potential
conflict, as long as FDA applies with applicable legal standards.
And FDA may provide for this by granting a waiver.
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In the 1990’s, the Institute of Medicine recommended to FDA
that it formulate a written guidance document. And an FDA task
force with DHHS did create that waiver criteria document. And in
1997, the Office of Government Ethics audited the FDA ethics pro-
gram, including the advisory committee programming, concluded
that it was impressed with FDA’s program for protecting SGEs
from conflict of interest, and that it was a model for other agencies
to use in developing their own systems and procedures.

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, let me assure that the agency has
met every effort to rigorously comply with the applicable statutes
and regulations in appointing outside members to the FDA advi-
sory committees. Multiple, independent and sometimes redundant
views, taken together ensure FDA, the medical community, indus-
try, consumer and patient groups and most importantly, the Amer-
ican public, that advisory committee recommendations are based on
the best possible science and are free from bias.

Thank you. I'll be happy to answer any questions.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Suydam follows:]
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Introduction

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, I am Linda A.
Suydam, Senior Associate Commissioner, of the Food and Drug
Administration {(FDA or the Agency). 1 am pleased to have the
opportunity to be here before the Committee today to discuss
with you FDA’s advisory committees. As I will discuss, FDA has
made a strong commitment, and given high priority, tc selecting
the most qualified clinical and scientific experts for its
advisory committees and to rigorously complying with the

statutes and regulations governing these advisory committees.

FDA is a science-based regulatory agency with responsibility
for reguléting approximately 25 percent oI the gross national
product. FDA’'s mission is to protect and promote the public
health by promptly and efficiently reviewing clinical research
and taking appreopriate action con the marketing of regulated
products in a timely manner. FDA oversees foods, drugs,
biologics, and medical devices that the American public uses

every day.

To carry out that mission, FDA's decisions neged to be based on

the highest clinical and scientific standards. As science
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becomes more specialized, it becomes more difficult for general
scientists and medical personnel to keep up with the scientific
advances in the many areas that FDA regqulates. To provide this
¢ritical science base, FDA has over 1500 cutside experts who
provide FDA with essential expertise in highly specialized
areas. Many of these experts serve as members on, or

consultants teo, FDA advisory committees.

Federal Advisory Committee Act (FACA)

The Federal Rdvisory Committee Act (FACA) {5 U.S.C. App. II}
sets forth standards and procedures to govern the
establishment, operations, and administration of advisory
committees. As defined in FACA, a public advisory committes is
any committee, board, commission, council, conference, panel,
task force, or other similar group, or any subcommittee or
other subgroup thereof, established or utilized by a department
or agency of the Federal Government in the interest of
obtaining advice or recommendations, and that is not composed
wholly of full~time officers or employees of the Federal

Government.

The General Services Administration {GSA} has oversight in the

management and contrel of all Federal advisory committees under



65

their Federal Advisory Committee Management regulaticns in 41
CFR Subpart 101-6.10, FDA’s implementing regulations under
FACA are found at 21 CFR Part 14. FDA carefully follows the
process established under these regulations. The Department of
Health and Human Services {DHHS or Department), in concert with
GSA, sets policy for components of DHHS with advisory
committees, such as FDA, the Centers for Disease Control and
Prevention, the RNational Institutes of Health, and the

Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration.

Currently, FDA is administratively responsible for a total of
32 advisory committees, which operate within the legal
framework noted above. Each advisory committee has a core
rembership identified within each committee’s charter. The
charters for the committees are in existence for a two-year
period unless the duration is otherwise provided by law. The
authorized core is developed based on the complexity of the
issues o be considered and assessment of the issues by the
Agency as to the degree of expertise needed. The charters are
standardized and formally developed in accordance with the

regulrements of section 2 of FACA.
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Impact of the Food and Drug Administration Modernization Act
IEDAMA) of 1687

Section 120 of FDAMA (P.L., 105~115) mandated additional
requirements applicable to some FDA advisory committees. The
requiréments in section 120 provide that FDA may not grant a
waiver for an advisory committee member to review his or her
own work; there must be at least two members on the advisory
committee who are knowledgeable about the disease that the
product is intended to treat; and advisory committee members

shall be trained in the committee meeting process.

What Does an Advisory Committee Do?

The FDA Advisory Committee system was established:

1. to prévide independent expertise and technical assistance
related to the development and evaluation of products
regulated by FDA;

2.» o lend credibility to the product review process;

3. to speed the review of products by providing a visible
sharing of the responsibility for evaluation and judgment;

4. to provide a forum for public discussion on matters of
significant public interest;

5. to allow sponsors and consumers to stay current with trends

in the product development and review process and changes
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in regulations and guidelines related to FDA-regulated
industries; and
6. to provide external review of FDA intramural research

programs.

Advisory committees review many issues, including cutting edge
technology, safety and efficacy issues, adverse event problems,
iabeling issues, guldance documents and peer review of

intramural research.

Advisory committees also advise the Agency on general criteria
for evaluation, of broad regulatory and scientific issues that
are not related to a specific product. Committee members, who
have voting status, vote on substantive scientific or policy
matters, which impact on FLCA’s regulatory role. It is very
important to note, however, that advisory committee
recommendations are not binding. The Agency retains all final

decigion making authority.

Who Comprises the Membership of an Advisory Committee?

The standing membership of advisory committees includes

academicians, clinicians, consumers, and in some instances
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industry representatives and patients and/or patient care-
givers. In addition to the standing membership, temporary
voting members and consultants, who may provide needed
expertise, may be appeointed to participate in an individual
advisory committee meeting. FACA requires that committee
membership be fairly balanced in terms of the points of view
represented to perform the committee’s functions. DHHS policy
requires that the committee’s membershlp be composed of as
equitable a geographic area and ethnic and gender
representation as possible so long as the effectiveness of the
comnittee is not impaired. Members should also be selected
without discrimination on the basis of race, gender, sexual
orientation, HIV status, and cultural, religious, socloeconomic

or physical status.

who Can Recommend a Prospective Member?

in order to recruit new members for its advisory committees,
FDA publishes asnnouncements at least once per year in the
vacancies on its advisory committees. All nominations in
response to the Federal Register notice must be submitted to
the appropriate Center, Office or Division specified in the

notice.
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Each FDA Center is responsible for identifying and seeking
prospective candidates from additional individuals and
organizations. The responsible office seeks nominations and
referrals from FDA's stakeholders including former and current
advisory committee members, FDA scientists, professicnal
societies and journals, academic institutions, consumer groups,

patient advocacy groups, self~nominations, and industry.

Selection Process

In screening nominations for prospective standing committee

members for scientific and technical expertise and competence,

FDA has a thorough, and consistently applied, process. This

ensures that we obtain qualified members who are able to

rrovide the Agency advice. The Policy and Guidance Handbook
for FDA Advisory Committees states that:

» Candidates should be carefully screened to ensure that they
possess expertise relevant te the particular subject matter
on which their advice will be sought.

» Aftention also should be paid to reputation and leadership
qualities.

+ Whenever possible, noninees should be acknowledged experts in
their fields whose credibility is beyond gquestion.

s Al nominees should have both demonstrated skills in the
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critical evaluation of data and, to the extent feasible, the
communications skills necessary to promote efficient and
effective committee deliberation.

» The responsible office is expected to seek diligently, and
document external evaluation of, the credentials of the V
nominee.

» The process cf obtaining external evaluation and endorsemen:
is essential.

* Appropriate sources of external evaluation include current
advisory commiftee menbers, senior cfficials in the
individual’s primary institution, and relevant professional

society boards.

Nominations received are referred to the executive secretary of
the appropriaté advisory committee who makes the first cut and
then forwards the information to the appropriate product review
office for consideration. Selection of nominees is based upon:
the areas of expertise presently required on the committee; the
qualificatiors of the applicants; potential conflicts of
interest; and the need for fair balance. FACA reqguires
advisory committee membership to ke fairly balanced in the
points of view, and the Agency is committed to diligent pursunit

of ethnic, gender, and geographic diversity.
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For the consumer representative, recruitment efforts are made
through FDA's Consumer Consortium, which is a body composed of
members of leading consumer organizations. Consumer
representatives must be technically and scientifically
qualified in the appropriate field and must represent the

consumer interests.

For the industry representative, FDA compiles a list of
nominees from responses te the Federal Register notice, self-
nominations, previous members, and other sources. The list is
then sent to all organizations who nominated individuals with
the instructions that they should select a representative

candidate.

Once the selection process is completed within the Center a
formal package containing the list of candidates and their
background information is prepared by the Center, signed by the
Center Director and forwarded to the Senicr Associate
Commissioner. The Senior Associate Commissioner appoints all
advisory committee members. Each candidate is invited to serve
for a set term ¢of office. The candidate is provided an
“Acknowledgement of Invitation” to return to FDA either

accepting or rejecting the appointment. Most “standing”
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nmembers become Special Government Employess ({SGEs) and are
subject to conflict ¢f interest screening. The appointment

process is handled uniformly Agency wide.

Temporary Voting Members

1f permitted by a commitiee’s charter, the committee’s standing
voting membership may be supplemented by the appointment of
temporary voting members (TVMs) drawn from the present members
of other ¥DAR committees as well as from SGE consultants to FDA.
Consultants with specialized expertise appointed as SGEs may be
granted voting privileges for a particular advisory committee
meeting. Such temporary appointments cover a single meeting
only and all appeointments are subject to the same conflict of
interest review as any standing member of an advisory
committee. The Commissioner or her designee may appoint
temporary voting members to a committee when expertise is
required that is not available among the current voting
standing members of the committee or to make up a quorum when,
because of unforeseen circumstances, a quorum is or will be

lacking.

Unless otherwise established in the charter of the committee, a

quorum shall consist of a majority of the committee’s

10
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authorized membership, including TVMs. An advisory committee’s
charter allows FDA in certain cases to specify a quorum that is
less than a majority of the current voting members. For
exanple the VRBPAC Charter states:
Because of the size of the committee and the variety in
the types of issues that it will consider, FDA may, in
connaection with a particular committee meeting, specify a
quorum that is less than a majority of the current voting
members.

The Agency’s regulations authorize committee charters to

specify quorum requirements (21 CFR 14.22 (d)).

The need for the Agency to ensure that a meeting takes rlace is
critical to its role as a regulatory Agency. Without the
ability td hold scheduled advisery committee meetings, products

could be delayed in getting to market.

Terms of Advisory Committee Members

It is DHHS policy to avoid excessive individual service on

advisory committees and multiple committee memberships.

Specifically, this policy provides that a Federal advisory

committee member will not:

¢ serve continucusly as a member of any single advisory
committee for more than four years;

¢ serve for more than eight combined ysars within a period of

11
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12 years on one or more commitfees within an agency;

* serve on more than one committee within an agency at the same
time; or,

e serve on the same committee at the same time with another
individual who is affiliated with z particular non-Federal

organization or institution in the same city.

If any of the above criteria apply to a candidate’s
appointment/reappointment, an Exception to Department Policy
must be prepared to waive the appropriate criteria(ion). All
Exceptions to Department Policy, i.e., appointment walvers,
must be approved by the YDA Senior Associate Commissioner and
is part of the official nomination process. In concert with
DHHS, a strong justification to waive the criteria to avoid

excessive service is required.

Potential for Conflict of Interest

While FDA has a great need for outside scientific advice, it is
critical that the advice be free from conflict of interest and
potential bias. If the advice FDA receives is biased or is
perceived as biased, it is of little value to the Agency and
only diminishes the credibility of Agency decisions. The

outside experts who serve FDA are often pre-eminent scientists

12
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in their field such as Stan Prusiner, M.D., recipient of the
Nobel Prize, and Douglas Norman, M.D., past president of the
American Society for Transplantation. They are typically
active researchers on the cutting edge of science. As such,
they and their organizations are often sought out by regulated
industry to assist in product development. Indeed, studies
have shown that academic biomedical research in the

United States increasingly is supported by industry. For that
reason, outside experts and the research centers where they
work, frequently have research grants from and contracts with
regulated industry. Thus, most active researchers in the
private sector have some ongoing or past relationship with
regulated industry. This, by itself, does not preclude them
from serving as SGEs. If this were the case, FDA would not get
the top scientists in the field and the recommendations of the
advisory committees would not be of the highest scientific

nature, withba likely impact on public health.

Conflict of Interest Rule

Federal statute and the implementing regulations contain
conflict of interest standards applicable to all Federal
employees, including SGEs serving on advisory committees.

Regulations issued by the Office of Government Ethics (OGE) and

13
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DHHS create additional standards of ethical conduct and provide
interpretive guidance concerning the Federal conflict of
interest statutes. The Designated Agency Ethics Official
(DAEO} of DHHS has been designated by the Secretary of DHHS to
coordinate and manage the DHHS’ ethics program. The DAEO ana
the DAEO's staff in the Office of the General Counsel

(OGC) /Ethics Division provide legal guidance concerning the
Federal conflict of interest statutes and regulations and
provide guidance, as needed, regarding the application of those
legal authorities in specific cases. The DAEO has delegated to
the FDA Deputy Ethics Counselor and the FDA Ethics Staff the
authority to perform many of the functions of administering the

FDA ethics program.

Within FDA, the Commissioner of Food and Drugs has the final
authority, to make determinations in conflict of interest
natters such as therissuing of conflict of interest waivers,
where Federal law accords the Agency authority to exercise
discretion regarding an employee’s participation in official

matters.

14
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Criminal Conflict of Interest Statute (Title 18 U.§.C. 208)

For years, the Federal Government has balanced the need for
outside expertise in advisory committees with the need to
protect against potential cenflicts of interest. A Federal
employee, which includes all SGEs, is prohibited from
participating perscnally and substantially in an official
capacity in any particular matter in which he has a financial
interest if the particular matter will have a direct and
predictable effect on that interest (18 U.S.C. 208(a)). The
interests of the spouse, minor child, and employer are imputed
to the employee. 1In addition, the interests of the general
partner, organization in which he is serving as an officer,
director, trustee, general partner or employee or any person or
organization with whom he is negotiating or has any arrangement

concerning prospective employment are also imputed.

Assessing Conflict of Interest Concerns - The Form 3410

Prior to each FLCA Advisory Committee meeting an SGE must
complete an FDA Form 3410 - “Conflict of Interest Disclosure
Report for SGEs.” The Form 3410 relates and is accompanied by
a list of sponsors, affected firms, competitors, parent firms,
and other information, for each topic to be covered at the

upcoming meeting. Financial interest is defined in the

15
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regulations as the potential for gain or loss as a result of
government action on the particular matter (18 U.S.C.208 and 5
CFR part 2640). The types of interests screened are stocks and
investments, primary employment, consultant work, contracts,
patents, grants, trademarks, expert witness activities,

speaking engagements, and other information.

Steps for Conflict of Interest Clearance

The process for determining the eligibility of outside

experts (which can include standing members, TVMs, and
consultants) to participate in advisory committee meetings is a
labor-intensive task that involves multiple levels

of review,

The agenda of the advisory committee meeting or individual
assignment {such as comsultants providing expertise but not
vofiﬁg) is reviewed to assess the types of matters to be
addressed. This assessment 1s c¢ritical because the eligibility
and waiver rules vary depending on the type of meeting or
assignment (5 CFR part 2640}. In considering an assignment for
an SGE for a meeting related to a product approval, entities
with a financial interest may include the sponsor and firms who

will manufacture or market the product being reviewed, products

16
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that would be used in manufacture or market conjunction with
the one being reviewed, and products that would compete with

the one being reviewed.

FDA staff reviews the responses tc the cohfidential financial
disclosure questionnaire {Form FDA 3410) and focus on whether a
conflict of interest exists. Based solely on the reported
information it is often possible to determine that: there is
no conflict of interest; there is a conflict of interest and a
walver can be justified; or there is a conflict cf interest
that is so great, recusal is the only course of action. When
clarification is needed, FDA staff may ask the SCGE toc respond

to additidnal questions.

Advisory committee meetings are scheduled to provide advice to
the FDA official making the regulatery decision on products.
Typically, the FDA official is an Office or Division Director.
The official is notified of any significant conflicts of
interest that are reported to enable a determination of thke
extent to which the member’s expertise is important to the
meeting. If the reported interest is significant and the need
for the member’s services is not great, recusal is appropriate.

If the member’s services are important to the meeting because

17
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nobody else with the expertise can be obtained for the meeting,
a waiver may be appropriate. In making this determination, the
review office and division take into account the reguirements

of FDARMA.

FDAfs Ethics staff conducts an independent review of all
conflict of interest waivers and makes a recommendation to the
Senior Associate Commissioner concerning the waiver. If
questions arise about the justification for the waiver, the
Ethics staff may ask the recommending office for additional
information. The Ethics staff may alsc consult with the OGC in

DHHS or OGE.

A proposed waiver and justification for the waiver will have
received eight levels of review before reaching the Senior
Bssociate Commissioner for final approval. As the final step,
the appointing official makes the decision based on the
information provided. The conflict of interest determination
may indicate that: no action is needed:; a waiver to participate
as a full voting member is granted; a waiver to participate
with nonvoting status is granted; an appearance authorization
is granted; or the S8GE is excluded from participating in the

meeting.
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What is an appearance determination (502) and who gets one?
The OGE “Standards of Ethical Conduct” for employees of the
Executive Branch provide criteria by which to judge the
appearance of lack of impartiality where actual conflicts of
interest, as defined by 18 U.85.C., 208, do not exist. Federal
regulations, 5 CFR 2635.502, provide a procedure for “waiving”
certain appearance problems. Similarly, even where 5 CFR
2635.502 is not technically applicable, FDA may decide to

reassign a matter when there is a concern about appearances.

Waivers

In the 1990s the Institute of Medicine (IOM) recommended to FDA
that it formulate a written guidance for granting waivers. An
FDA Taskforce, in collaboration with the DHHS Ethics Division,
created the “Waiver Criteria Document” {(WCD). In 1997, the OGE
audited the FDA Ethics Program, including the Advisory
Committee Prégram, and concluded that it was “. . . impressed
with FDA’s program for protecting SGEs from conflict of
interest” and that it was *, . .a model for other Agencies to
use in developing their own systems and procedures. . .” The
WCD is an evolving document which provides gquidance for FDA
staff, Advisory Committee Members and other SGEs aboul the

Agency’s policies and procedures for handling conflicts of
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interest. The WCD 2000 describes changes to the original
document, including an updated format, revisions to existing
categories, and the creation of new categories to clarify
waiver criteria practices that have been in existence for some
time. The concepts and underlying principles of the WCD reméin

unchanged.

FDA has authority to allow an advisory committee member
(standing and temporary) to participate in the review of a new
therapy even if there is a potential conflict of interest, as
long as FDA complies with applicable legal standards. FDA may
provide for this participation by granting a waiver under 18

U.S.C. 208 for the SGE.

Whether a waiver should be sought or granted is subject to
scrutiny and review by more than eight different parties, which
include:

s the Committee Members;

¢ the Executive Secretary;

e the Committee Management Specialist;

e the Program Officer;

e the Chief of Scientific Advisers and Consultants Staff;

20
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¢ the Ethics Specialist;
s the Director of Advisory Committee Oversight; and,

¢ the Senior Asscoclate Commissioner.

These seven evaluations occur before the fiﬁal evaluation by
the deciding official in FDA, the Senior Associate
Commissioner. In some situations, legal counsel at DHHS and
OGE also may be consulted prior to a decision. At any level of
review a waiver can be removed from consideration and the SGE
excluded from participation. This review allows for an in-

depth assessment of the waiver request.

Who is Granted a 208(b) (3} waiver?

Under section 18 U.S.C. 208(b) (3), an SGE, who may be a
standing or temporary member, may participate in an advisory
committee meeting despite a potential conflict of interest.
After reviewing the SGE’s financial disclosure statements, the
Senior Associate Commissioner may determine that the need for
the employee’s services outweighs the potential conflict of
interest created by the financial interest involved. A waiver
may be indicated if, for example, the SGE will provide
expertise that is necessary to the issues on the agenda that

would otherwise be considered unavailable., Another example
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would be if the product in question is widely studied, it would
be difficult to find a qualified SGE who was not at least
involved, either personally, or indirectly through his or her
institution, with that product or a competing product. After
a review of the reported interests, the Senior Associate
Commissioner either certifies in writing that the need for the
individual’s services outweighs the potential conflict of
interest created by the financial interest involved or denies

the waiver.

Vaccines and Related Biological Products Advisory Committee
{VRBPAC)

One of FﬁA's adviscry committees of particular interest to =zhe
Committee is the VRBPAC. The VRBPAC is composed primarily of
non-government experts in fields related te vaccines, such as
infectious diseases, immunology, virology, bacteriology,
molecular biology, pediatrics, and biostatistics. The last
selection for committee vacancies occurred in September 1998.
Fifty-seven candidates were reviewed for five slots. While
VRBPAC provides advisory opinions to FDA on a wide range of
vaccine-related issues it does not specifically recommend for

or against licensure of a vaccine. VRBPAC provides

22
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recommendations on the adequacy of safety and efficacy data.
FDA is not required to follow the recommendations of advisory
committees, but often does. In addition, FDA has no mandate to
present all vaccine products before the committee prior to
licensure. There have been a few instanées where a vaccine has:

been approved without VRBPAC review.

The committee’s role is to provide recommendations on safety
and efficacy, but these are not the sole issues considered by
the Agency in approving a product. There have been instances
when VRBPAC unanimously voted that the data presented was
adequate to support the safety and effectiveness of the
product, however, FDA delayed approval of the vaccine until all

product manufacturing issues were resolved.

Conclusion

Mr. Chairman, let me assure you that the Agency has made every
effort to rigorously comply with the applicable statutes and
regulations in appointing ouiside experts to the FDA Advisory
Committees. Multiple, independent and sometimes redundant
reviews, taken together, ensure FDA, the medical community,
industry, consumer and patient groups and the American public

that advisory committee recommendations are based on the best
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possible science and are free from bias.

Thank you, and I would be happy to answer any questions.

24
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Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Ms. Suydam.

Dr. Snider, do you have an opening statement?

Dr. SNIDER. Yes, sir, I do.

Dr. SNIDER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and good afternoon.

I'm Dr. Dixie Snider, Jr., Associate Director for Science at the
Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. As executive secretary
for CDC’s Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices, I'm
pleased to be here to discuss the policies and procedures of the
committee and its role in developing recommendations for vaccine
use.

The ACIP develops written recommendations subject to the ap-
proval of the Director of CDC for routine administration of vaccines
for the pediatric and adult populations, along with schedules re-
garding the appropriate periodicity, dose and contraindications ap-
plicable to the vaccines. In addition, as provided by statute, the
ACIP designates vaccines for administration in the Vaccines for
Children program.

The overall goal of the ACIP is to provide advice that assists
CDC, HHS, and indeed the whole Nation, in reducing the incidence
of vaccine preventable diseases and increasing the safe usage of
vaccines and related biological products. The ACIP consists of 12
regular voting members, many of them parents, selected by the
Secretary of the Department, from authorities who are knowledge-
able in the field of immunization practices, have multidisciplinary
expertise in public health, and have expertise in the use of vaccines
and immunologic agents in both clinical and preventive medicine.

In addition to required technical expertise, consideration for
ACIP membership is given to representation from diverse geo-
graphic areas, both genders, ethnic and minority groups and the
disabled. In addition to regular voting members, the ACIP has ex
officio members from other Federal agencies who are involved in
vaccine issues. And we have non-voting liaison representatives
from professional societies and organizations responsible for the de-
velopment and execution of immunization programs for children
and adults. These people do not vote.

The representation of these ex officio members and liaison rep-
resentatives does contribute toward a better understanding of the
position and views of their sponsoring organizations and results in
better informed decisions, in our view. Open public ACIP meetings
are held three times a year with meeting dates announced 6 to 12
months in advance. Notices of each meeting are published in the
Federal Register in accordance with the requirements of the Fed-
eral Advisory Committee Act. ACIP meetings are open to the pub-
lic, as I said, and public comments are solicited during the ACIP
meetings.

Federal advisory committees inherently have members who may
have potential financial conflicts of interest. Experts in the field
frequently have affiliations with or may be engaged in research
conducted by academic institutions or other institutions which may
receive funding by vaccine manufacturers. The situations which
produce immunization expertise also may result in potential con-
flicts of interest.

And Congress has recognized the need for service on Federal ad-
visory committees by these experts by providing the authority to
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issue waivers of conflicts of interest when the need for the individ-
ual’s services outweighs the potential for a conflict of interest cre-
ated by the financial interest involved. The work of the ACIP ne-
cessitates significant immunization expertise.

One of the purposes of this advisory committee is to provide addi-
tional scientific expertise beyond what may be known and pre-
sented to the committee. Experts are more likely to be familiar
with the published scientific literature, with its strengths and
weaknesses, than non-experts. But in addition, experts are more
likely to know cutting edge research information, including unpub-
lished information, that may not be generally available. And if this
expertise were not available to us, members would be limited to de-
cisionmaking based solely on selected information presented at the
ACIP meetings.

So consistent with these provisions of law, limited waivers are
issued to ACIP members who have potential conflicts of interest, so
that the Government may benefit from the scientific and public
health expertise of each member. And under these waivers, each
member with a potential or actual financial conflict of interest is
granted a limited waiver to allow participation in all committee
discussions, with the conditions that the member publicly discloses
relevant interests at the beginning of every ACIP meeting and ab-
stains on votes involving entities with which the member has a
current direct financial interest when that vote could potentially
result in a significant financial impact on the entities.

This public disclosure, which is fairly unique to the ACIP, en-
sures that the agency, their fellow members and the public are
aware of each member’s interests, which then can be weighed in
the deliberations of the committee.

CDC is continuing to review its policies related to its advisory
committees to achieve the highest level of scientific integrity in ob-
taining external expertise. We welcome any suggestions to improve
the process. And I'd be happy to respond to any questions you may
have, Mr. Chairman.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Snider follows:]
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Good morning. | am Dr. Dixie Snider, Associate Director for Science at the Centers for Disease
Control and Prevention (CDC). As Executive Secretary for CDC’s Advisory Committee on
Immunization Practices {ACIP), 1 am pleased to be here to discuss the policies and procedures of
the Committee and its role in developing recommendations for vaccine use.

The ACIP provides advice and guidance to the Secretary, Department of Health and
Human Services (HHS), the Assistant Secretary for Health, and the CDC Director on the most
effective means to prevent vaccine-preventable diseases. The ACIP develops written
recommendations, subject to the approval of the CDC Director, for the routine administration of
vaccines for the pediatric and adult populations, along with schedules regarding the appropriate
periodicity, dosage, and contraindications applicable to the vaccines. In addition, as provided by
statute, the ACIP designates vaceines for administration in the Vaccines for Children Program
{VFC). The ACIP makes such recommendations taking into account available information about
a vaccine and placing that information in the larger context of the various health care delivery
systems in the U.S., the current disease epidemiology, implementation issues, ethical and legal
constraints, and other factors. The overall goal of the ACIP is to provide advice that assists
CDC, HHS and the Nation in reducing new cases of vaccine preventable diseases and increasing
the safe usage of vaccines and related biological products that provide active and passive
immunoprophylaxis.

The ACIP consists of twelve regular voting members, selected by the Secretary, HHS,
from authorities who are knowledgeable in the field of immunization practices, have multi-
disciplinary expertise in public health, and have expertise in the use of vaccines and

immunelogic agents in both clinical and preventive medicine. It is crucial that these varied
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areas of expertise are represented by the Committee membership.  One of the purposes of an
advisory committee is to provide additional scientific expertise to add to the body of special
knowledge and information, beyond what may be selected for presentation at comnittee
meetings. Experts are more likely to be familiar with the published scientific literature with its
strengths and weaknesses than non-experts. In addition, experts are more likely to know cutting-
edge research information, including unpublished information, that may not be available to non-
experts. If this expertise were not available, members would be limited to decision-making
based solely on selected information presented at ACIP meetings. In addition to required
technical expertise, consideration for ACIP membership is given to representation from diverse
geographic areas, both genders, racial and ethnic groups, and the disabled.

In addition to the regular voting members, the ACIP has ex-officio members from other
Federal agencies involved with vaccine issues, and non-voting liaison representatives from
professional societies and organizations responsible for the development and execution of
immunization programs for children and adults. The participation of these ex-officio members -
and liaison representatives provides a better understanding of the position and views of their
sponsoring organizations resulting in better informed decisions.

ACIP regularly scheduled meetings are held three times a year, with meeting dates
announced 6-12 months in advance. Notices of each meeting, along with agenda items that may
be discussed, are published in the Federal Register in accordance with the requirements of the
Federal Advisory Committee Act (FACA). Notices of these meetings are issued at least 15 days
in advance of the meeting, to allow adequate time for all interested parties to make arrangements

to attend. ACIP meetings are open to the public, who are welcome to attend and present their
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views. Public comments are solicited during the ACIP meetings and are included in the decision
making process prior to voting on recommendations.

To ensure a thorough review of available information, the ACIP often appoints working
groups to assist in the development of drafts of recommendations. Working groups generally
consist of ACIP members and CDC staff and may include ex-officio members, liaison
representatives and other consultants with immunization expertise. Working groups present
these drafts for deliberation by the full Committee at regularly scheduled meetings of the ACIP.
Only the full committee of the ACIP may issue ACIP recommendations, after a vote approving
those recommendations is taken. A vote may be taken when a quorum of at least seven eligible
ACIP members are present. Eligible voters are those members who do not have a conflict of
interest. If there are not seven eligible voting members present, the Executive Secretary of the
Committee can appoint the ex officio members as voting members, as provided in the Charter for
this Committee,

Federal advisory committees inherently have members who may have potential financial
conflicts of interest because, as I've mentioned, the members are chosen for service based on
their expertise in the areas in which advice is sought by the government. Experts in the vaccine
field frequently have affiliations with, or may be engaged in research conducted by, academic
institutions or other institutions which may receive funding from vaccine manufacturers.
Physicians in private practice who are considered experts often do consultancies, work for
managed care organizations involved in clinical trials, and/or accept honoraria for lectures given
at scientific meetings sponsored by manufacturers. This professional experience which

contributes foward the development of their immunization expertise also may result in potential

w
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conflicts of interest. Congress has recognized the need for service on federal advisory
committees by these experts and has provided for waivers of the conflict of interest prohibitions
under 18 U.S.C. § 208 when the need for the individual’s services outweighs the potential for a
conflict of interest created by the financial interest involved. CDC is sensitive to any perception
regarding potential conflicts of interest of members serving on the ACIP and is committed to
taking steps to ensure not only that there is technical compliance with the provisions of 18 U.S.C.
§ 208, but that the spirit of those provisions is also fulfilled.

Consistent with these provisions of law, limited walvers may be issued to individual
ACIP members who have potential conflicts of interest so that the government may benefit from
the scientific and public health expertise of each member. Under these waivers, each member
with a potential or actual financial conflict of interest may be granted a limited waiver to allow
participation in all committee discussions, with the conditions that (a} the member publicly
discloses relevant interests at the beginning of each ACIP meeting and (b) the member abstains
on votes involving entities with which the member has a current direct financial interest, when
that vote could potentially result in a significant financial impact on the entities.

All ACIP members are required to disclose financial interests they have had within the
past 12 months, as well as the financial interests of their spouse and minor children. This
information is collected using the Office of Government Ethics (OGE) 450 Confidential
Financial Disclosure Form. Financial interests which are reported include: 1) stock-ownership;
2) honoraria; 3) employment; 4) general partnership interests; 5) contracts; and, ) receipt of
grant funds. Consistent with OGE guidance, the OGE 450 forms of ACIP members are reviewed
for vaccine-related interests by CDC’s Committee Management Office, the ACIP’s Executive

4
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Secretary and Administrative Assistant, and CDC’s Office of General Counsel. In addition,
members’ curricula vitae are reviewed to determine whether additions need to be made to the
OGE 450 forms. Members revise/update their OGE 450 forms on an annual basis.

As noted, in addition to disclosing financial interests by submitting a Confidential
Financial Disclosure Report, members are required to publicly disclose all relevant financial
interests at the beginning of each ACIP meeting. This public disclosure, which is fairly unique
to ACIP, ensures that the agency, their fellow members, and the public are aware of each
member’s interests which can be weighed in the deliberations of the committee.

ACIP maintains the highest scientific standards in developing recommendations for the
use of vaccines. Their process includes (1) a review of the labeling/package inserts for each
vaceine; (2) a thorough review of the scientific literature {both published and unpublished, when
available) on the safety, efficacy, acceptability, and effectiveness of the immunizing agent, with
consideration of the relevance, quality, and quantity of published and unpublished data; (3) an
assessment of cost effectiveness; (4) a review of the morbidity and mortality associated with the
disease in the population in general and in specific risk groups; (5) a review of the
recommendations of other groups; and (6) a consideration of the feasibility of vaccine use in
existing child and adult immunization programs. Feasibility issues include (but are not imited
to) acceptability to the community, parents, and patients; vaccine distribution and storage; access
to vaceine and vaccine administration; impact on the various health care delivery systems;

population distribution effects; and social, legal and ethical concerns.
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ACIP recommendations are extremely useful to CDC and others engaged in developing
vaccine use recommendations and policies. Once the ACIP recommendations are submitted to
CDC, they are reviewed and a determination is made whether or not to accept them. When
approved by CDC, the ACIP recommendations are published in the Morbidity and Mortality
Weekly Report Recommendations and Reports series, and occasionally reprinted in other
publications.

CDC is continuously reviewing its policies related to its advisory committees (o achieve
the highest level of scientific integrity in obtaining external expertise. We welcome any
suggestions to improve this process which will also provide this necessary expertise which is so
essential to an advisory committee.

In closing, I'd like to note how immunization recommendations such as those developed
by the ACIP have benefitted this nation. Immunization is recognized as one of the greatest
public health achievements of the 20® century, based on its impact on preventing death, illness,
and disability. Tmmunizations have resulted in the eradication of smallpox; elimination of
poliomyelitis in the Americas; and control of measles, rubella, tetanus, diphtheria, Haemophilus
influenzae type b, and other infectious diseases in the U.S. and other parts of the world. Vaccine-
preventable diseases are at an all time low in the U.S. Still, there are challenges which face us.
CDC is committed to meeting those challenges to improve the health of children and the nation
as a whole.

I'll be happy to respond to any questions you may have.
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Mr. BURTON. Dr. Snider, when a person decides that they may
have a conflict of interest and they decide not to vote, does anybody
vote in their stead at these advisory committee meetings?

Dr. SNIDER. In most cases, they do not. We do have a provision
that if we do not have a quorum, which is six members, available,
that is not conflicted, that is able to vote, then in the most recent
charter, I have the authority to appoint the ex officio members as
voting members.

Mr. BURTON. And who are those ex officio members?

Dr. SNIDER. The ex officio members are representatives from
other Federal agencies.

Mr. BURTON. So you appoint somebody to go in and take the
place of the people who aren’t there or who have disqualified them-
selves on that issue?

Dr. SNIDER. I'm able to appoint ex officio members as voting
members under certain circumstances, yes, sir. On some commit-
tees, ex officio members are routine voting members.

Mr. BURTON. Now, these people that you appoint to go in, do
they discuss the issue at hand with the people who are in the meet-
ing, including the person who may have said they have a potential
conflict of interest before they vote?

Dr. SNIDER. I'm sorry, I don’t quite understand the question.

Mr. BURTON. Well, let me explain it again. You've got a meeting,
you’ve got say six or eight people there, and a couple of them say,
you know, that I have a financial interest in this company. And
they say to you that in order to make sure we have a vote today,
because we’ve come a long way, can you send a couple of people in
to vote in our stead. Now, when they go in there, do those people
discuss the issue with the people in the meeting?

Dr. SNIDER. All right, Mr. Chairman, let me explain the process.
I understand the question now.

In the meetings, as I mentioned, there are these potential con-
flicts of interest that are disclosed at the beginning of the meeting.
When we arrive at a point in the meeting at which a vote needs
to be taken, we do another ascertainment to determine who is able
to vote and who is not able to vote among the regular voting mem-
bers.

Also in the room during the whole meeting are the ex officio
members. And so they have been participating and listening to the
discussions. Therefore, they are well equipped to participate in the
vote.

Mr. BURTON. So the people who have a financial interest who
have disqualified themselves, do they participate in the discussion
about the vaccination or the product at hand?

Dr. SNIDER. As was indicated earlier, Mr. Chairman, these indi-
viduals have been granted waivers. Of course, we could allow them
to vote on the issue if we wanted, under those waivers.

Mr. BURTON. I know, but let’s get——

Dr. SNIDER. But we have decided, to answer your question, sir,
we have decided that because of their expertise, we would like
them to participate in the discussion.

Mr. BURTON. So they participate in the discussion.

Dr. SNIDER. But they do not vote.
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Mr. BURTON. But they do not vote. But the people that you have
appointed to come into the room hear all of the arguments, and
they are persuaded to vote either for or against it, based on the dis-
cussion in the room, correct?

Dr. SNIDER. The individuals who are ex officio members partici-
pate throughout the meeting.

Mr. BURTON. I understand.

Dr. SNIDER. They are active participants. They are representa-
tives from FDA, a representative from NIH and so forth. They un-
derstand these issues on their own.

Mr. BURTON. OK, I don’t understand. We don’t need a long dis-
sertation.

Dr. SNIDER. They’re vaccine experts.

Mr. BURTON. The question I asked is this. They sit in the room,
the people who are not going to vote, in whose place these people
from your agency are going to vote, they hear the discussion. And
after they hear the discussion, which includes the people who are
not going to vote, then they vote in their stead, is that correct?

Dr. SNIDER. It’s not—we don’t view it as in their stead. But they
do vote, yes, sir.

Mr. BURTON. OK, but they have heard the discussion, which in-
cludes the people who do have a potential conflict of interest, they
participate in the discussion and then they don’t vote after they
participate in the discussion?

Dr. SNIDER. That’s correct. The other people do vote after hearing
those people who are conflicted, and also knowing that those people
are conflicted.

Mr. BURTON. Do you think that the people who are conflicted ex-
pressing their opinion and how they feel about the potential prod-
uct, do you think that they have any persuasiveness to them? Obvi-
ously they’re there to tell how they feel about the product.

Dr. SNIDER. People vary in their persuasiveness. And just be-
cause individuals have conflicts of interest does not necessarily
mean that you can predict what position they will take. And indi-
viduals may or may not be very persuasive.

Mr. BURTON. Would you say that they’re in a de facto, they are
de facto participants in the decisionmaking process, because they’re
actually giving their views to the people who are going to vote in
their stead?

Dr. SNIDER. As are members of the public and as are representa-
tives from professional societies.

Mr. BURTON. How many members of the public do you have in
there?

Dr. SNIDER. In many meetings we have maybe 60, 70, 80 people
present at the meeting. And we’ll have 10, 15, 20 members of the
public.

Mr. BURTON. How many of those people vote?

Dr. SNIDER. I'm not suggesting they vote. My point was that
there are many people who are recognized by the chairman who
are able to comment on these issues throughout the discussions. If
a member of the general public gets up to the microphone, Dr.
Modlin, our current chair, will recognize that individual and allow
them to influence the committee as much as anyone else can.
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Mr. BURTON. As much as the person who has the conflict of in-
terest who’s on the committee who’s not voting?

Dr. SNIDER. To the extent that they have those persuasive pow-
ers.

Mr. BURTON. How many recommendations by advisory commit-
tees are not followed? How often does that occur, by the FDA?

Ms. SuyDAM. It’s very rare when, the recommendations are gen-
erally related to specific questions that the advisory committee is
asked. For example, they're asked, is there enough data to support
the safety of this product, is there enough data to support the effi-
cacy of this product. So when you say follow, the decision that
whether the product is allowed on the market is FDA’s alone.

Mr. BURTON. I understand that. But how often does a rec-
ommendation by an advisory panel of this type, how often is that
rejected?

Ms. SuypaAwM. It is very rare.

Mr. BURTON. Very rare. I mean, can you give me a number in
the last 2 or 3 years how many times it’s happened?

Ms. SuyDaM. I don’t believe I can, Mr. Chairman. I'll be glad to
provide that for the record.

Mr. BURTON. Can you list all the instances where the FDA has
not licensed a vaccine product recommended for licensure by the
VRBPAC on the basis that it did not agree with the findings of the
committee from January 1990 to the present? Can you give me
some examples?

Ms. SuyDAM. Mr. Chairman, I don’t believe there are any.

Mr. BURTON. So for the past 10 years, the recommendations of
the advisory panels have pretty much been followed 100 percent?

Ms. Suypam. With some delay in some cases. For example, it
may be 5 years before a product is brought onto the market.

Mr. BURTON. The Supreme Court, when they were talking about
additions to 18 U.S.C. 208, said “The statute is thus directed not
only at dishonor, but also at conduct that tempts dishonor. This
broad proscription embodies a recognition of the fact that an im-
pairment of impartial judgment can occur in even the most well-
meaning men or women when their personal economic interests are
affected by the business they transact on behalf of the Govern-
ment.”

Now, I want you to bear that in mind, because I have some ques-
tions that bear upon that. The committee, one of these committees,
VRBPAC, for the VRBPAC meeting where Rotashield was ap-
proved for recommendation, an advisory committee member, Dr.
Mary Estes, her employer had received a $75,000 grant from Amer-
ican Home Products, the parent company of the sponsor, Wyeth
Lederle. In addition, the member herself was the principal inves-
tigator on a grant from Merck, an affected company, for the devel-
opment of its rotavirus vaccine. This member was given a waiver
and fully participated and voted on the recommendation.

Another member, Dr. Catherine Edwards, was receiving a grant
for research on another vaccine of $163,000 from Wyeth Lederle.
And yet another member, in fact the chairwoman of the committee,
Dr. Patricia Ferrieri, owned close to $20,000 worth of stock in
Merck, an affected company whose rotavirus vaccine was already
in the pipeline. This person as chair leads and conducts a discus-
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sion on the approval recommendation of a vaccine that, by the
FDA’s own admission, will make it easier for other similar
rotavirus vaccines in the pipeline to be approved.

Now, I know you can’t comment on specific cases. But generally
speaking, should a person who is getting large grants of money
from a company that makes the vaccine under consideration be
able to get a waiver and vote for its approval?

Ms. SuyDAM. Mr. Chairman, as you know, the Government Eth-
ics Act and the Privacy Act prohibit me from talking about specif-
ics.

Mr. BURTON. I'm not asking about specifics.

Ms. SuyDpAM. I would suggest that

Mr. BURTON. Generally speaking.

Ms. SuypAM. We have a procedure in place whereby we have
eight levels of review that looks at the financial disclosure state-
ments for every member of our advisory committees, including tem-
porary members. And those eight levels of review would weigh
whether the benefit of having a particular expert is necessary for
that committee in order to have them on the committee, if they had
and did own some stock.

Mr. BURTON. Generally speaking, generally speaking now, you
have one that got a $75,000 grant from American Home Products,
and was the principal investigator on a grant from Merck, which
was an affected company. And this person was given a waiver. An-
other member received a grant for research for a vaccine from the
company in question, Wyeth Lederle, for $163,000. Another who
was the chairwoman had $20,000 worth of stock in Merck, an af-
fected company. And she led and conducted the discussion on the
approval of the recommendation of the vaccine that by the FDA’s
own admission will make it easier for other similar rotavirus vac-
cines in the pipeline to be approved.

Now, generally speaking, don’t you think the American public
v;loul)d consider these to be a possible conflict of interest, if they saw
that?

Ms. SuyDAM. Mr. Chairman, they are considered a conflict of in-
terest, but they were waived after considerable thought and review.
And we’ve gone back and reviewed all of the members of those com-
mittees. So I won’t speak about each one individually. But I will
tell you that we believe that the decision was made in a way that
made the committee the most effective for the American public.

Mr. BURTON. So if a decision was made like that, then obviously
{ou would not consider that to be a real conflict of interest prob-
em.

Ms. SuypDaM. We consider it a conflict of interest that could be
Walived based on the needed expertise of those particular individ-
uals.

Mr. BURTON. And this rotavirus that went on the market, even
though there had been 1 in 2,000 adverse events, which was with-
drawn after substantial problems by people who took the vaccine,
within a year, so would you say that maybe there was a mistake
made? And what about those people who suffered as a result of
that mistake? Do you think they might think there was the possi-
bility that there might have been a conflict of interest by these peo-
ple that had a financial interest, even though you folks didn’t?
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Ms. SuypaM. Mr. Chairman, I think the injuries that were suf-
fered are a great tragedy for the people and for the parents of those
children. I do believe that those kinds of injuries happen when you
bring a product onto the market. I think we put protections in
place so that we could pull off that product as quickly as possible.

And when we saw that the incident rate was higher than we had
anticipated, we did take action and the product was withdrawn.

Mr. BURTON. They knew at the outset that there were adverse
events. They knew at the outset. And yet it was a unanimous deci-
sion, I guess, by the advisory panel, to go ahead and put that prod-
uct on the market. And people did have conflicts of interest, it was
very, very clear, substantial conflicts of interest. And you felt that
their expertise was substantial enough that you waived.

Ms. SuyDaM. Yes, sir, we did.

Mr. BURTON. At the very least, don’t you think that a person
who’s receiving substantial amounts of money, either for his or her
research or as a consultant is likely to be biased toward that com-
pany?

Ms. SuyDAM. I believe that the bias is one that has to be weighed
in terms of what is the person’s scientific abilities and whether
that person can participate in a way that is unbiased. Clearly, if
the person had an interest that was specifically related to the prod-
uct that was being reviewed, they would not be granted a waiver.
And in fact, that was the case in the Rotashield meeting. We ex-
cluded a number of people from those meetings.

Mr. BURTON. Well, you have waived a lot of people who have
these conflicts. And we have a lot of cases. We’ve been doing a lot
of research. So I won’t go into all those, we just took this one exam-
ple today.

But let me go back to what the U.S. Supreme Court said. And
I want you to listen to this, and think maybe you’re waiving these
things too often. It says, the statute is thus directed not only at dis-
honor, where a person intentionally does it, but also at conduct
that tempts, tempts dishonor. This broad proscription embodies a
recognition of the fact that an impairment of impartial judgment
can occur in even the most well-meaning men and women when
their personal economic interests are affected by the business they
transact on behalf of the Government.

Now, the reason I bring that up again is the Supreme Court said
that even the best of us, when put in that position, may have our
judgment tainted because in the back of our minds, they know we
have a financial interest. And yet you waive continually on these
products people who have substantial financial interests.

And in the case of the rotavirus, even though there were 1 in
2,000 side effects that were substantial, they voted to put that on
the market, and in less than a year, it was taken off. They knew
there were side effects. They knew they had a conflict of interest.
You waived on it and people suffered and it went out into the mar-
ketplace.

You don’t see that as a problem?

Ms. SuYDAM. It certainly is a problem when people suffer from
products that cause harm. I understand that. But Mr. Chairman,
I waive conflict of interest when we feel and the scientists in FDA
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feel that they need the expertise of those particular people to make
the decisions that they have to make.

Mr. BURTON. Dr. Snider, for the VRBPAC meeting on Rotashield
on December 12, 1997, only seven advisory committee members
were in attendance. Two of them had strong financial conflicts of
interest that prevented them from even participating in the pro-
ceedings. That meant that only five members were available for the
meeting, and five people were brought in as temporary voting
members.

Why wasn’t this meeting postponed when it became evident that
there would not be a quorum of advisory committee members?

Ms. SuyDAM. That’s my question, I think.

Mr. BURTON. Yes, that’s a question for you, go ahead.

Ms. SuypaM. It is my question. At the time, we had two other
topics on the committee agenda as well. And we felt it was impor-
tant to go forward with the meeting as such. And we have used
and have authority to use temporary members and bring those in
as temporary voting members. And we did that in this case.

Mr. BURTON. Well, wasn’t it inappropriate, and this is when the
rotavirus was approved, wasn’t it inappropriate not to say against
the Department policy that states that a meeting will generally not
have more than four temporary voting members? I guess in your
charter it says that you have to have, you can’t have 50 percent
of the voting members being temporary members. So why would
you have more?

Ms. SuypaMm. I think the operative word, Mr. Chairman, is gen-
erally. And we felt that it was important in this case, the meeting
for other issues we had individuals at that meeting and we went
ahead with the meeting and had the rotavirus discussion.

Mr. BURTON. That was because there was a deadline coming up?

Ms. SuypaM. We felt it was important to have the advisory com-
mittee at the time when we set it up, there were more people at-
tending, we had hoped there would be more people attending.

Mr. BURTON. If the concerns were related to deadlines or getting
this job done that the FDA had to comply with, why didn’t the FDA
get an extension to make sure that the members were there? Didn’t
feel like you needed to do that?

Ms. SuypaM. No, Mr. Chairman, I think we initially thought
there would be more members at the meeting, and then at the last
minute, some people had things that came up and they were not
able to attend.

Mr. BURTON. After reading, and we read the VRBPAC Rotashield
approval transcript, it became obvious that members voted unani-
mously to recommend the approval of the vaccine, even though
many expressed serious concerns about the efficacy and the safety
of the vaccine. I mean, they expressed concern about the safety of
the vaccine at the hearing.

For example, one of the temporary members asked, and as a re-
sult, I would ask the FDA to work with the sponsor to further
quantify what these serious side effects are, specifically the adverse
effects driven in particular by febrile illness is inducing hospitaliza-
tions, and what is that level of access. I still don’t feel like I have
a good grasp of that at this point.
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And yet, even though he had serious concerns, he worked for the
agency, he voted, along with everybody else, for the approval of this
vaccine that was jerked off the market.

Now, doesn’t it concern you that these members are voting
unanimously to approve a product that they have serious concerns
about, like this person from the agency?

Ms. SuypaM. I think youre quoting from the transcript, is a sci-
entist who is speaking out and talking about some of the issues
that he still thinks need to be resolved, because they know that
FDA makes the final decision and that FDA will in fact be able to
followup with the company. So theyre giving us a signal, they're
sending us a signal that says, FDA, go ahead and talk to the com-
pany about this particular issue. And I assume that the FDA did.

Mr. BURTON. But you said in the last 10 years, there hasn’t been
one time that the advice of these committees has been rejected by
the FDA, in 10 years. Isn’t that correct?

Ms. SuyDpAM. In the case of the VRBPAC, yes.

Mr. BURTON. So in 10 years, they haven’t rejected it. And yet this
gentleman or gentlelady that made this comment who had reserva-
tions, went ahead and voted for it, I presume because he was per-
suaded by everybody else, or maybe because he worked for the
agency, and nothing was done. They went ahead and approved it
and put it on the market.

Ms. SuypaM. Well, I can assume, Mr. Chairman, that the agency,
if they also take the advice of the committee, would also go ahead
and followup with the company and resolve that issue, resolve that
question that the scientist was raising in the transcript.

Mr. BURTON. Does anybody know if that was resolved? Do you,
Ms. Suydam? Do you know if it was resolved?

Ms. SuyDAM. I believe it was. Otherwise the product would not
be on the market.

Mr. BURTON. Well, it wasn’t on there very long.

As T understand it, the very concerns that were expressed here
were the reason they pulled it from the market. So maybe it wasn’t
addressed.

Are most of the votes of the VRBPAC unanimous votes?

Ms. SuyDAM. I believe most of them area. The majority are.

Mr.? BURTON. Can you give me an idea of how many aren’t unani-
mous?

Ms. SuypAM. Well, occasionally, they will be seven to one or
something like that on some issues.

Mr. BURTON. Can you give me a number that have not been
unanimous?

Ms. SuyDpAM. I don’t believe I can, no.

Mr. BURTON. Is there anybody that’s with you that can give us
a number of the recommendations that have not been unanimous
in the last 5 to 10 years? Do you know of any that have not been
unanimous?

Ms. SuyDpAM. I do. I do know of some.

Mr. BURTON. How many do you know of?

Ms. SuypaMm. I know that even on some of the questions we have
asked for the Rotashield, for example, they were not unanimous.

Mr. BURTON. So you know of some vaccines where they were not
unanimous?
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Ms. SuYDAM. Yes.

Mr. BURTON. But it’s rare?

Ms. SuyDAM. It’s probably in the range of 20 percent.

Mr. BURTON. Now, if you have somebody that doesn’t agree, let’s
say you have four, do you normally have more than one or two or
how many?

Ms. SuypaM. It’s hard for me to say. The numbers of the commit-
tee members that are voting changes. Sometimes it could be two,
sometimes it could be three, sometimes it could be one.

Mr. BURTON. According to the time line of the approval and rec-
ommendation of the Rotashield vaccine, the ACIP committee voted
on a recommendation before the vaccine had been approved by the
FDA. Do you feel that it’s appropriate for the ACIP committee to
vote on a recommendation of a vaccine when that vaccine has not
even been approved by the FDA?

Ms. SuyDpAM. I would not be able to speak for the ACIP.

Mr. BURTON. Doctor.

Dr. SNIDER. I think it’s appropriate for the committee to give the
working group some guidance on how they would foresee the rec-
ommendation going. The recommendation is not an established rec-
ommendation until it’s published in the Morbidity and Mortality
Weekly Report. But there’s a lot of scientific work that goes into
developing these recommendations. So votes have been taken prior
to licensure to give guidance. I think some people have misunder-
stood the purpose of those votes, and have mistook those votes as
being final votes. But a recommendation is not final until it’s ac-
cepted by the Director of CDC.

Mr. BURTON. So you think it’s appropriate for the ACIP commit-
tee to vote on a recommendation when a vaccine has not even been
approved by the FDA?

Dr. SNIDER. I think it’s appropriate, again, to give their opinions
about what populations it should be used in and give general guid-
ance to the working group that’s working on the recommendations.
And that is what we attempt to do in our policies and in our proce-
dures. To the extent that others have been misled about any votes,
we apologize and will take steps to try to ensure that never hap-
pens in the future.

Mr. BURTON. At the ACIP meeting on February 18th, 1999, Dr.
Modlin stated, “Just when everybody thought we were finished
with rotavirus, in fact, we were really almost there. The statement
was approved in June of last year and in fact the statement is very
close to going to the printers.” And it was approved on June 25th,
prior to it going to the FDA, is that correct? That’s——

Dr. SNIDER. And then subject to licensure, there was more dis-
cussion at the ACIP meeting and further revisions were made.

Mr. BURTON. But it was already approved, though, was it not?

Dr. SNIDER. That was my point, that the recommendations re-
main fluid and dynamic until they are published in the MMWR. I
think if you’ll check the record of the ACIP meeting, you’ll find that
I made statements to that effect to the committee in 1999.

Mr. BURTON. Are you aware of any other instances when this has
happened?

Dr. SNIDER. I think there are other instances where people have
gotten the impression that because the committee has expressed a
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preference for a particular policy option, let’s say it has to do with
what age children should be recommended for this vaccine, that
that’s a final decision. But again, the decisions are not final until
CDC accepts them and publishes them in the MMWR.

They may go back to working groups for further revision. After
some people may have thought their work was over, it wasn’t.

Mr. BURTON. Can you give us specifically another instance when
this has happened, specifically?

Dr. SNIDER. I’'d have to look through the minutes, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. BURTON. I thought you just said that it happened quite fre-
quently. If it happened frequently, can’t you just think of one?

Dr. SNIDER. In which we have had numerous drafts of the rec-
ommendations?

Mr. BURTON. Votes on a vaccine that had not yet been licensed.
Can you think of another instance when that happened?

Dr. SNIDER. Again, I think there were perceptions that we had
votes on other vaccines in which there were not final votes.

Mr. BURTON. I think the answer’s no, you can’t think of any, is
that correct, right now?

Dr. SNIDER. I can’t think of any that I want to say to the chair-
man that I'm certain about.

Mr. BURTON. If you would just wait 1 minute, Mr. Gilman, I'll
be through with my questioning, and if Mr. Waxman doesn’t mind,
we’ll let you make your statement. Because he has to leave, is that
all right with you?

Mr. WAXMAN. When your time is up, I'm taking my time.

Mr. BURTON. Mr. Gilman, Mr. Waxman has said that he will not
yield to you for your statement until he takes 30 minutes.

Mr. GILMAN. I have to get back to the floor.

Mr. WAXMAN. I've been sitting here a whole half hour waiting for
my turn. I'm not going to yield my time.

Mr. BUrRTON. OK, Mr. Gilman, we’ll submit it for the record.

Mr. WAXMAN. Ben, I'm going to let you do it.

Mr. GILMAN. Thank you very much.

Mr. BURTON. Just 1 second, Ben, we’ll be finished here.

The VRBPAC is the advisory committee that reviews the vaccine
efficacy and safety data and then makes recommendations to the
FDA as to the approval of the vaccine. Can and does the FDA li-
cense a vaccine without a VRBPAC recommendation?

Ms. SuyDAM. Yes, Mr. Chairman, it can and it does.

Mr. BURTON. How does the FDA decide when vaccine data should
be reviewed by the VRBPAC?

Ms. SuypDAM. Well, for the most part, if it’s a new or novel prod-
uct, if it’s the first of a kind of a particular kind of vaccine, if it’s
a combination vaccine that hasn’t been seen before. So I would say
that the examples of those that are not are those that are more sec-
ond time.

Mr. BURTON. OK, my time has expired. Mr. Gilman, you're recog-
nized for your statement and we’ll go to Mr. Waxman.

Mr. GILMAN. Thank you very much. I want to thank Mr. Wax-
man for yielding. I'd like to welcome the panel and thank our
chairman of the committee for investigating Federal vaccine policy
and any conflicts of interest on the part of Federal policymakers
that may exist.
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This committee has encountered many aspects of Government in
need of reform due to weak enforcement of Federal policy. How-
ever, the committee’s current investigation attracts particular at-
tention, for not only is our Federal vaccine policy a governmental
issue but a humanitarian issue that affects every American family.
Any possible links between industry and Federal policy enforcers
inevitably results in a question of ethics.

However, the apparent ties between the pharmaceutical industry
and the Federal Drug Administration and Centers for Disease Con-
trol advisory committee members results in more than an ethical
question. It results in personal injury and possible death for inno-
cent children and adults. Previous investigations have revealed
that the conflict of interest rules employed by the FDA and the
CDC are weak and are not strictly enforced. Advisory committee
members who have personal or financial ties to pharmaceutical
companies have been granted waivers to participate in committee
deliberations and many committee members have incomplete finan-
cial disclosure statements which may conceal their financial ties to
a pharmaceutical company.

The breach of integrity in vaccine development has culminated in
the serious need for reform. The urgency for reform can be exempli-
fied by the unethical development of the Rotashield rotavirus vac-
cine and its subsequent removal from the U.S. market. Rotashield
was developed to combat rotavirus, which symptoms are vomiting,
diarrhea, low grade fever. However, it was pulled from the market
following reports of serious illness in over 100 babies. The
Rotashield vaccine intended to cure these symptoms, instead,
caused 2 deaths, 53 cases of surgery and 47 cases of required medi-
cal care, all in babies.

The FDA and its advisory committee approved the vaccine in
1999, overlooked the 1989 tests of a similar vaccine in China in
which a number of babies suffered identical bowel problems to
those caused by rotashield known as intussusception, a bowel ob-
struction so severe that the intestine swallows itself. Moreover, at
least one of the researchers involved in that China test is now
working at the CDC, was also involved in Rotashield.

Therefore, the data from the earlier China test was available to
the advisory committee members who approved the Rotashield vac-
cine but was overlooked or ignored. Regardless of the reason why
this information was disregarded, American babies suffered, under-
went surgery and some even died. The FDA and CDC advisory
committee members do have the responsibility of abiding by all
regulations to ensure the safety of our public health.

Human life should not be undermined or compromised for per-
sonal or financial ties that advisory members may have to the
pharmaceutical industry. It’s essential to uphold the integrity of
the vaccine development process and to ensure that the Federal
Advisory Committee Act requirements are strictly enforced. And
it’s for that reason that I commend our chairman for pursuing this
issue with both the FDA and the advisory committee adminis-
trator.

Mr. Chairman, of recent date, in the last 2 days, it’s come to my
attention that our whole anthrax vaccine program is in severe
problems. And I would hope that the FDA would take another look
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at that program. The GAO has given us some very serious informa-
tion that requires, I think, further review. And I hope, Mr. Chair-
man, that our committee would take a further look at that.

And I thank you for permitting me to make this statement at
this time, and I thank Mr. Waxman again.

[The prepared statement of Hon. Benjamin A. Gilman follows:]
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Opening Statement for Government Reform Hearing on Vaccine Development
Rep. Benjamin Gilman
June 14, 2000
e [hoe7ON,
| would like to welcome the panel and thank the

Chairman and the Commiittee for investigating Federal
vaccine policy and any conflicts of interest on the part of

Federal policy-makers that may exist.

This Committee has encountered many aspects of
government in need of reform due to the weak
enforcement of Federal policy. However, the committee’s
current investigation attracts special attention for not
only is our Federal vaccine policy a governmental issue,
but it is a humanitarian issue that affects every American
family. Any possible links between industry and Federal
policy enforcers inevitably results in a question of ethics.

However, the apparent ties between the pharmaceutical
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industry and the Federal Drug Administration (FDA) and
Center for Disease Control (CDC) advisory committee
members results in more than an ethical question, it
results in personal injury and death for innocent children

and adults.

Previous investigations have revealed that: the
conflict of interest rules employed by the FDA and CDC
are weak and not strictly enforced, advisory committee
members with personal or financial ties to
pharmaceutical companies have been granted waivers to
participate in committee deliberations and many
committee members have incomplete financial disclosure
statements which may conceal their financial ties to a

pharmaceutical company.
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This breach of integrity in vaccine development has
culminated in a need for reform. The urgency for reform
can be exemplified by the unethical development of the
Rotashield rotavirus vaccine and its subsequent removal
from the U.S. market. Rotashield was developed to
combat rotavirus with symptoms of vomiting, diarrhea,
and low-grade fever, however it was pulled from the
market following reports of serious illness in over 100
babies. The Rotashield vaccine, intended to cure these
symptoms, instead has caused two deaths, 53 cases of
surgery, and 47 cases that required medical care all in
babies.

The FDA and its advisory board who approved the

vaccine in 1999 overlooked a 1989 test of a similar
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vaccine in China, in which a number of babies suffered
identical bowl problems to those caused by Rotashield,
known as intussusception- a bowel-obstruction so
severe that the intestine swallows itself. Moreover, at
least one of the researchers involved in the China test is
now working at the CDC and was also involved in
Rotashield. Therefore, the data from the earlier China
test was available to the advisory committee members
who approved the Rotashield vaccine, but was
overlooked or ignored. Regardless of the reason why
this information was disregarded, American babies

suffered, underwent surgery, and died.

The FDA and CDC advisory committee members

have the responsibility of abiding by all regulations to
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ensure the safety of our public health. Human life shall
not be undermined or compromised by personal or
financial ties that advisory members may have to the
pharmaceutical industry. It is essential to uphold the

78

integrity in the vaccine development process an%ensure

that the Federal Advisory Committee Act requirements

are strictly enforced.
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Rep. Benjamin Gilman
Additional Opening Statement Remarks
June 14, 2000 hearing on Vaccine Development

Mr. Chairman. T would like to include the following information regarding the hearing
that took place on June 14, 2000 regarding vaccine development. Since the date of the hearing,
information about the development of the rotavirus RotaShield vaccine has been brought to my
attention, and accordingly I would like to clarify my remarks and have them included with my
opening statement.

As the transcripts of the proceedings at both the Federal Drug Administration (FDA) and
the Center for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) show, there was extensive discussion about
intussusception. Based on the expected background rate (those cases that would have occurred
normally in the population), it was anticipated that the trial population would show 4 cases of
intussusception. Five cases were actually identified. This is not a statistically significant
difference. It is not possible to conclude that the vaccine caused intussusception based on one
additional case just as it would not be possible to conclude that the vaccine prevented
intussusception if only 3 cases had occurred instead of the anticipated 4. However, because there
was the one unsuspected case, concern was raised about whether or not this represented a real
problem or not. Due to this concern, a warning was placed on the vaccine’s label to alert
physicians to this possible side affect.

The CDC conducted a trial in China using a virus strain that was a combination of human
rotavirus mixed with bovine components which was given to infants at birth. RotaShield is a
human virus strain mixed with rhesus components and was given at 2, 4, and 6 months of age, In
other words, these were two completely different schedules - they were in no way the same
vaccine. More importantly, there were actually no deaths associated with the China trial and in
fact there were no hospitalizations associated with the trial. There were some reported instances
of gastrointestinal distress, a common malady found in infants, which were not able to be
attributed to the vaccine or control group.

Intussusception is a condition in which the bowel telescopes upon itself. In most cases,
this condition is corrected during the diagnostic procedure - a barium enema which causes the
bowel to unfold. In slightly less than half the cases, surgery is required and in the vast majority
of surgeries, the physician simply manually separates the telescoped bowel. While no one knows
the causes of intussusception, it is thought that the condition occurs in about one in every 2500
infants.

One infant died from intussusception after receiving the RotaShield vaccine. His parents
had sought medical attention, but the problem was misdiagnosed at the hospital and the infant
was sent home. The other cases of intussusception attributed to vaccine administration were
restored to normal status through the barium enema used to diagnose the condition or with a
simple surgical procedure.
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In contrast, rotavirus disease kills about 40 babies in the U.S. each year (globally 2000
children die EVERY DAY from rotavirus disease) - deaths that would be prevented with a
rotavirus vaccine. In addition to deaths, rotavirus infection causes over 100,000 hospitalizations
in children under age 5 in the U.S, The reality is that American babies suffer and die as a result
of this disease, not from the vaccine that prevented the disease. There were and continue to be
members of the scientific and medical community who argue that even with the known side
effect of extra cases of intussusception, the vaccine should still be used because its benefits - the
deaths and hospitalizations prevented - still outweigh the increased incidence of intussusception.

We must not forget the importance that vaccines and the vaceine industry have played in
recent history - vaccines are in fact the most effective way in which to combat a number of
serious diseases. Accordingly, I am hopeful that these additional facts will be considered by the
committee if and when it continues to look into this issue in the future.



114

Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Chairman Gilman. And we will look at
that.

Mr. Waxman, you're recognized for 30 minutes.

Mr. WAXMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to commend Mr.
Gilman on his statement. I thought that was a good addition to
this hearing. It could have been permitted to be reported by Mr.
Gilman a half hour ago, and I was frustrated by the minority hav-
ing to wait 30 minutes before we could even pursue questions.

Mr. Gilman raised an interesting point. He talked about, the first
time I've heard about it, some Chinese study of this rotavirus. Dr.
Snider, are you familiar with that Chinese study?

Dr. SNIDER. Mr. Waxman, I'm not an expert in rotavirus. I do
know that there were other studies done. There are different
rotavirus vaccines. And they may have different properties.

But one thing I would want to say is that having observed the
process and to a certain extent participated in the process, the
issue of whether or not there was an association between
intussusception and Rotashield was something of great concern and
long debate, both in the FDA advisory committee meeting and at
the ACIP meeting. And I think the best scientists were brought in
to look at the situation. I think that they were quite objective in
the way they looked at this.

And the pros and cons of whether there was an association or
was not an association was not a no-brainer call. There was not a
statistical difference between those who received vaccine and those
who received placebo in terms of the incidence of intussusception.
And in contrast to what we observed once Rotashield went on the
market, the rotavirus vaccine studies observed intussusception oc-
curring after the second and third doses. There were none after the
first dose.

So I guess the bottom line is that it was not an issue that was
passed over, swept under the rug or was not of great concern. But
at the same time, although there perhaps are only 20 deaths from
rotavirus in the United States, there are approximately 50,000 hos-
pitalizations, parents who are very concerned about that, lots of
money is spent on that. And an estimated half a million kids who
get rotavirus each year who are sick enough that often their par-
ents have to stay home and take care of them. And that’s, as some-
one has said, not a trivial issue.

So again, the risk-benefit was considered. Human judgment, as
you know, is not entirely perfect. But I believe people made the
best judgments they could under those circumstances. And as you
know, we put measures in place to monitor, because of our concern,
that there just might be something there. We caught it very, very
early and reacted quite rapidly to it and quite vigorously, as you
know, using all of our EIS officers at CDC to gather this informa-
tion, to assess whether there was a true risk.

In fact, there are some people who still don’t think there is a risk
from Rotashield vaccine, although we are convinced of it, and as
you know, we’re so convinced that we withdrew the recommenda-
tion.

Mr. WAXMAN. I'm pleased you went through that discussion, that
at the time the vaccine was being considered by scientists, both at
FDA and at CDC, there was a discussion about this issue.
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Dr. SNIDER. Many discussions.

Mr. WAXMAN. Because I think the most telling point I've heard
in this hearing as I waited for my 30 minutes, to get a chance to
ask some questions, which is frustrating for those of us in Congress
as we like to do the talking, but those are the rules, was the chair-
man saying to you, Ms. Suydam, people suffered as a result of con-
flict of interest. I don’t get it. We know that some people had a con-
flict of interest who had enormous expertise, and they disclosed
that. And waivers were given because their expertise outweighed
in some cases a very minor conflict of interest.

And then they used their best scientific judgment and came to
a conclusion that a year later was reversed. But it seems to me
that, I've heard no evidence, and you were there, both at CDC and
at FDA, that those who might have had a conflict of interest tried
to sweep it under the rug or tried to get this product out there,
even though they knew there was a side effect from it. Is there any
evidence of that?

Dr. SNIDER. No, sir, I know of no evidence.

Mr. WAXMAN. As I understand the record, there was a Dr.
Rennels who was paid by Wyeth to study this vaccine and she pre-
sented data at the VRBPAC, what would that stand for?

Ms. SuyDAM. That’s the VRBPAC, that’s FDA’s advisory commit-
tee.

Mr. WAXMAN. OK, that she went to that meeting and despite the
source of her funding, she presented this advisory committee data
on the intussusception as a possible adverse event associated with
the vaccine. Is that your understanding as well?

Ms. SuyDAM. Yes, that’s correct.

Mr. WaxMAN. Now, if we believe people only act in their own
self-interest, you would think that as a representative of the com-
pany, she wouldn’t have pointed that out. The other issue is Dr.
Modlin who had some interest in stock at Merck. So you would
think that if he knew that Merck was working on a rival vaccine,
if he were going to vote in his financial interest, he would have
voted no on a product that was going to get to market before
Merck’s vaccine. That would seem to me the conclusion, if you
think people only operate on the basis of conflicts of interest.

But people also operate on the basis of integrity and professional-
ism and based on science and using their expertise and not want-
ing their reputations in any way tarnished by trying to do some-
thing that might potentially improve the stock potentially that they
might own of a company, a drug company.

The committee felt there was no data, as I understand it, that
definitively showed a connection between the vaccine and
intussusception. Is that the situation in the advisory committees?

Ms. SuyDAM. Yes, that’s correct.

Mr. WAXMAN. Nonetheless, isn’t it true that the committee
agreed that it would be necessary to include this information about
the possibility of intussusception in the package insert?

Ms. SuyDpaM. Yes, that’s correct.

Mr. WAXMAN. And the committee agreed that careful post-mar-
keting monitoring was necessary once the vaccine was introduced
into the general population, isn’t that correct?

Ms. SUYDAM. Yes.
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Mr. WAXMAN. Now, why wouldn’t those people with a conflict, if
they’re driving this thing forward, try to not put some label warn-
ing? Why wouldn’t they say we shouldn’t monitor it in the future?
After all, if we monitored it in the future, we might find that
there’s a problem with it, and that might hurt their stock.

And the FDA did carefully monitor Vaccine Adverse Events Re-
porting System to look for possible side effects. And after about 15
cases of intussusception that were identified in the VAERS, the
FDA and the CDC moved quickly to remove this rotavirus vaccine.
Is that a correct statement for the record?

Ms. SuybpaM. Yes, sir, that’s correct.

Dr. SNIDER. Yes, sir.

Mr. WAXMAN. How do you deal with conflicts of interest, because
people are concerned about it. Dr. Snider, I understand that in
1998, ACIP voted to recommend that the rotavirus vaccine be
added to the immunization schedule for infants. This was after sev-
eral meetings, but you voted to add it to the schedule for infants?

Dr. SNIDER. Yes, sir.

Mr. WAXMAN. Why was that decision taken?

Dr. SNIDER. Why?

Mr. WaXMAN. Yes. Why did you decide to do that? Why did you
recommend that for parents to have that for their infants vac-
cinated against rotavirus?

Dr. SNIDER. First of all, I should say that the committee consid-
ered a whole range of options, from no recommendation to a rec-
ommendation for high risk groups all the way to a universal rec-
ommendation. And I think there were several reasons why a uni-
versal recommendation was made. One is that rotavirus does not
respect socioeconomic or race—ethnic or any other boundaries. So
that virtually every child is infected with rotavirus some time be-
fore their 7th birthday and usually much earlier.

So it seemed that every child in the country was susceptible to
this potentially.

Mr. WAXMAN. And this vaccine could prevent that?

Dr. SNIDER. This vaccine can prevent at least 50 to 70 percent
of episodes. But most importantly, 80 to 95 percent of severe cases,
which are the ones that can lead to dehydration and death.

Mr. WAXMAN. So the decision was based on scientific judgment
by all the people involved that it ought to be on this recommended
list. If it’s on the recommended list, is it mandated that rotavirus
vaccine be used?

Dr. SNIDER. CDC does not mandate vaccines for anyone. The
States make their own determinations about what vaccines will be
required. As was pointed out, this is not one of those vaccines that
would be on the list of required vaccines for school entry, because
it’s given at 2, 4 and 6 months of age, although some States may
have elected to require it for child care.

But that again would not have been a Federal decision. That
would have been a State decision.

Mr. WAXMAN. Now, Chairman Burton issued a press release yes-
terday about this hearing. And in this press release he said four
out of the eight advisory committee members who voted on the
Wyeth rotavirus vaccine had financial ties to the pharmaceutical
companies that were developing different versions of the vaccine.
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My staff has gone through these documents and has identified
those four members. One of them is Dr. Modlin, and we talked a
lot about him. He owns 600 shares of Merck stock. Because Merck
does not have a licensed rotavirus vaccine, this did not constitute
a conflict, is that correct?

Dr. SNIDER. That is our interpretation, our view and practice, as
I understand it, since the mid-1960’s, when the ACIP was created,
is that conflicts of interest are determined based on licensed vac-
cines, not on vaccines that might be in the pipeline and may or
may not ever be marketed.

Mr. WAXMAN. Ms. Glynn testified earlier that if you own a stock
in a huge company, you really own only an infinitesimal amount
of that company. Do you agree with that?

Dr. SNIDER. It’s my understanding that for the pharmaceutical
industry in general, the figure I heard at a meeting earlier last
month was that vaccines account for approximately 1.3 percent of
the revenues of pharmaceutical companies. So that for a large firm
like Merck, one would anticipate that a decision one way or an-
other about a single vaccine wouldn’t have much impact on the
stock price one way or the other.

Mr. WAXMAN. The chairman made mention of Dr. Modlin’s mem-
bership on a Merck advisory board. Are you aware that while he
does serve on that board, he no longer takes any honoraria for that
service?

Dr. SNIDER. Yes, sir.

Mr. WAXMAN. So he doesn’t have a financial interest in that serv-
ice. He owns some stock.

Dr. SNIDER. He did own. My understanding is that he has di-
vested himself.

Mr. WAXMAN. Well, there are two other members of the ACIP,
there’s a Dr. Griffin and Dr. Clover, who had relationships with
Merck in the form of consulting fees, honoraria and educational
grants. It is possible that these two members were unaware of
Merck’s work on a rotavirus vaccine. Is there any evidence that ei-
ther of these members knew about Merck’s rotavirus vaccine that
you know of?

Dr. SNIDER. Not that I am aware of.

Mr. WAXMAN. Mr. Chairman, do you have any evidence that ei-
ther Dr. Griffin or Dr. Clover knew about Merck’s rotavirus vac-
i}{ne?kThey had consulting fees, honoraria, educational grants from

erck.

Mr. BURTON. You can proceed. I'll get you an answer to that.

Mr. WAXMAN. I'd be interested in that.

If there is no evidence, then I think it would be wrong to accuse
them of a conflict without actually knowing whether or not they
knew that Merck was working on this vaccine. And let’s assume
they did know. Would that be considered a conflict for purposes of
the ACIP’s vote on the Wyeth rotavirus vaccine?

Dr. SNIDER. No, sir.

Mr. WaxMaN. Why does the CDC tolerate a certain level of con-
flicts, both actual and perceived, on its advisory committees?

Dr. SNIDER. I think for some of the same reasons that have al-
ready been expressed. It’s extremely important that people who
serve on advisory committees understand more than just the cur-
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sory science that might be presented to them during the course of
the meeting. They need to have an in-depth knowledge of some
area that is pertinent to vaccination, whether it has to do with the
delivery side, how do you deliver vaccines in the public sector, or
?ow to do research properly, the immunology of vaccines and so
orth.

Mr. WAXMAN. Well, there are 700,000 physicians the chairman
has told us. Why couldn’t we pick somebody else who didn’t have
any possible conflict of interest?

Dr. SNIDER. Well, we do have members, we've talked so much
about conflicts, Mr. Waxman, that we haven’t had an opportunity
to say that we do have members on the ACIP who do not have con-
flicts. And of course, on any given issue, we may have several
members who have no conflicts with a particular matter that’s
under consideration.

Just because someone fills out a 450 and indicates a conflict does
not mean that they have a conflict with the issue at hand. So that
most of the time, we have a large number of members who are eli-
gible to vote.

Mr. WAxXMAN. And just because they have no conflict doesn’t
mean they always make the right decisions?

Dr. SNIDER. Well, I guess that’s true of all of us.

Mr. WAXMAN. But I know for myself, if 'm having FDA make a
decision or the CDC make a decision on a vaccine or FDA make
a decision on a drug, I want people on the advisory committee that
know the science, that have an expertise, that understand when
these drug companies come in, and they present their reams of doc-
uments, on why FDA should approve a drug, I want them to be
able to scrutinize it pretty carefully. Not somebody who happens to
be a physician educated at a medical school.

Dr. SNIDER. We attempt to get the best scientific expertise we
can, Mr. Chairman. It requires a broad range of expertise. And
there are a limited number of people. We do rotate members, we
don’t just recycle people who have always been on the ACIP. But
the expertise is difficult to find, and as was mentioned earlier, even
when you find it, people are not always willing to serve.

Mr. WAXMAN. Ms. Suydam, when FDA has an advisory commit-
tee, they're making a recommendation to FDA, which is usually ac-
cepted by the FDA. And they vote to determine whether the appli-
cation a company submitted for licensure supports the safety and
efficacy of the product. But their recommendation is non-binding.
They don’t vote to license or not to license. There are other issues
FDA considers in addition to what the advisory committee tells
them as they go about approving a product, isn’t that correct?

Ms. SuyDAM. Yes, that’s correct, Mr. Waxman.

Mr. WAXMAN. I must say, I've had a lot to do with FDA, as a
Member of Congress. And I get reports that scare me more about
the conflicts of interest by the companies who want to give the best
appearance of their drug. And they sometimes don’t want to
present the possible side effects. And they may have it buried in
the documents supporting their up-front top page documents with
the hope that maybe an advisory committee won’t read all the way
through it. You obviously have busy people. Their conflict is that
sometimes they’re busy.
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Ms. SuyDAM. That’s why it takes a very thorough review on the
part of the FDA to make sure that all the information that’s pro-
vided is reviewed.

Mr. WAXMAN. So when you’re trying to select advisory committee
members, what are you looking for?

Ms. SuypaMm. Well, Mr. Waxman, in the VRBPAC alone, we look
for expertise in infectious diseases, immunology, virology, bacteri-
ology, molecular biology, pediatrics and biostatistics. We look for
people who understand the research in those areas, people who
have been researchers themselves. We try to find the very best sci-
entific experts.

And in fact, in the VRBPAC itself for the last 5 years, we've used
82 different experts, either as members, temporary voting members
or consultants. And we think that’s a fairly representative sample
of the experts available to the FDA, when a vaccine expert is not
a typical physician. A vaccine expert is one who has had a lot of
experience in the research of vaccines.

When you go to an international vaccine meeting, you don’t have
thousands of people there like you do at the chemistry meetings or
the microbiology meetings. You may have 500 at the most. And
that’s an international meeting. So we’re talking about a very lim-
ited pool of people that we can actually attract to our committee
in this particular area.

Mr. WAXMAN. You try to reach out and get people who are geo-
graphically and ethnically diverse?

Ms. SuyDaM. We have a process, and in fact, we do have people
on our committee who are not conflicted or do not have any con-
flicts. Every year we publish in the Federal Register a notice of va-
cancies for our committees. We advertise in the Academic Physi-
cian, which is the document that most physicians read, all the
members of the teaching hospitals across the country are members
of the AAMC, and that’s their magazine.

We go out to our experts on the committee and ask for other rec-
ommendations. We ask for public input, and we usually have a pool
of about 50 people that we can select 3 or 4 people from for a mem-
bership on the committee.

Mr. WaXMAN. Is there a difference in the conflict of interest
screening between agency employees and the special Government
employees that serve on these committees?

Ms. Suypam. The same statute applies, but the standards are
different, the waivers are not granted to FDA employees. FDA em-
ployees meet the statutory standards. We have waivers for FDA
employees but they’re very, very limited. And those are done on an
ad hoc, individual basis.

In this case, we look for scientific advisors who have had exper-
tise in a particular area. And they may have, as I mentioned in my
testimony, they may in fact be people who have worked in the in-
dustry. And so we have to make the decision that the expertise
they provide is important enough for us to actually waive that po-
tential conflict.

Mr. WAXMAN. The majority of this committee issued a press re-
lease yesterday and they claimed three voting members of the advi-
sory committee for FDA had some kind of relationship with “af-
fected companies.” I'd like to walk through each of these situations
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with you. Let’s begin with Dr. Patricia Ferrieri, the committee
chair, who owned about $17,000 in Merck stock. Under FDA cri-
teria, this constitutes a low involvement with an affected company,
isn’t that correct?

Ms. SuyDAaM. That’s correct, Mr. Waxman.

Mr. WAXMAN. Can you explain how the determination that
$17,000 in stock is low involvement?

Ms. SuypaM. We have a waiver criteria document which has
been, was established in 1994 and has been updated, was updated
once in 1997 and then again this year. The waiver criteria docu-
ment was established to provide to all of our committee executive
secretaries a guidance document and to all our committee manage-
ment staff on how you could look at an individual’s conflicts of in-
terest. And it was decided that less than $25,000 was in fact a low
involvement.

Mr. WAXMAN. I have the memorandum of the Department of
Health and Human Services dated November 18, 1997, from Diana
Widener, SGE programs officer about this subject. And they go into
this document, I hope that’s the right document, but I have some
FDA document I'll make part of the record, probably the chairman
already has it, where these issues of conflict came up.

And for example, they talked about Dr. Ferrieri. This was a let-
ter signed by David Kessler, who was the Commissioner of the
Food and Drug Administration. It says, as a member of the Vac-
cines and Related Biological Products Advisory Committee on the
temporary voting member of another FDA committee, Dr. Ferrieri
could potentially become involved in matters that could affect her
or her employer’s financial interests. And they go through the code
section and they say, first, although Dr. Ferrieri has a financial in-
terest in a competing firm, she is not involved with the specific
products at issue. Further, the financial interest is insubstantial in
that it represents only a small percentage of her total income.

Second, the Federal Advisory Committee Act requires that com-
mittee members be fairly balanced in terms of point of view. It’s
intended purpose would be significantly impaired, the committee’s
intended purpose would be significantly impaired, if they couldn’t
call on experts that become eminent in their field, notwithstanding
the financial interest. Dr. Ferrieri is board certified in pediatrics,
she’s got both extensive experience in pediatric infectious disease,
both in research and clinical practice. And on and on and on.

Ms. SuypDAM. That’s the waiver document, yes.

Mr. WAXMAN. A very well qualified person.

So far, these situations have not been particularly troubling.
There are a couple members whose involvement at least on the sur-
face raise some questions, specifically I'd like to ask you about Dr.
Estes, and why, given her level of involvement with NIAID, Merck
and Wyeth, you went ahead to give her a waiver to participate in
this meeting.

At the time of the FDA advisory committee meeting, Dr. Estes
was a principal investigator on several grants associated with
Wyeth and NIAID to study rotavirus, and she was in negotiations
with Merck for a grant to study the rotavirus vaccine. These con-
nections seem to be a little close to the issue at hand, Wyeth’s
rotavirus vaccine.
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Can you explain to us why you gave her a waiver?

Ms. SuypAaM. We actually went, and I was personally not in-
volved, but the Office of Committee Management went to Dr. Estes.
And I would suggest that I probably have to deal with this in the
hypothetical as well, since her conflict of interest, I mean, since her
financial disclosure statement is something I have to deal with in
terms of the Privacy Act.

But we went to her and asked about the specifics of her expertise
and her involvement. And they are very different than the issue
that was being discussed. So there was a difference in terms of the
kind of research she was doing.

And if I could, Dr. Estes’ expertise is in bacteriology, immunology
and virology. She has experience with reovirus, with gastroenteritis
virus, with viral pathogenesis. She is in fact an expert in all of the
areas that we needed of that committee.

Mr. WAXMAN. Mr. Chairman, I wouldn’t want people to think
that if their children are going to get immunized that in some way
the CDC or the FDA has not been as attentive as they need to be
and we expect them to be on the merits of whether a vaccine ought
be made available. After all, we’re talking about diseases that can
ca1f1f§.e death, disability, and disease from which many children do
suffer.

And if we can prevent these, we hope we can do it without side
effects. But sometimes we find out, as we did in this case, there
are side effects. I just don’t want people to be scared. I don’t think
we’ve shown here, because of some conflicts of interest which were
all disclosed and for which their supervisors under the law made
a decision to allow them to serve, should in any way discredit the
immunizations that are available.

And I want to say that I speak from the point of view of someone
who at times has been very critical of FDA. I recently criticized
NIH and FDA for the gene therapy patients. Here’s a headline that
says “Waxman; FDA has done little to merit confidence in this par-
ticular area.” I will criticize FDA or CDC or NIH if I think there’s
a reason for it.

But I think that it doesn’t appear to me that a case has been
made to criticize either agency. It appears that they acted reason-
ably, in the public interest, to try to protect our children. And it’s
unfortunate that the result was one that meant that the vaccine
was taken off the market within a year, because we found out the
problems.

But I was glad we found out about those problems and that ev-
erybody acted in the best way possible. It would have been better
if we’d known about it before, but sometimes science doesn’t allow
us k;co know in advance with certainty what the results are going
to be.

My time is expiring. I want to thank the two witnesses for your
testimony and to assure people, from my point of view, that we al-
ways have to monitor vaccines and drugs and make sure that
they’re safe. I would hope we would monitor a lot of these other
products that are on the market that get no scrutiny at all from
FDA. People use them and think they are going to improve their
health but they can do damage. From this hearing, I’ve seen no evi-
dence to change my view that you've acted responsibly and under
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tlrlle best expectations of the Congress and from the American peo-
ple.

Mr. BURTON. Well, I have a little different opinion, and I'll take
a little bit of my time now and say there’s none so blind as those
who will not see. If you look at Dr. Modlin, Mr. Waxman mentioned
that he had some stock, but he failed to mention that he was a con-
sultant for Merck and got paid consultant’s fees, and that was not
in his financial disclosure form. So we don’t know how much money
Merck was paying him. And he was the chairman of the panel. I
mean, come on, unbiased? Give me a break.

And he was talking about the recommendations by the advisory
committee, I think you said, Ms. Suydam, that they haven’t re-
jected the advisory committee’s recommendations in 10 years. So
it’s a fait accompli. If they say it’s OK, it’s OK, it’s going to be done.

He mentioned Mary Estes. Gee, this is all going to be public
eventually, it’s going to be out there. Her employer had grants of
$75,000 from American Home Products for rotavirus, $404,000
from NIAID, a number of grants for rotavirus, NIH, $355,000 for
rotavirus, $55,560 fee from Merck for rotavirus vaccine, Wyeth
Lederle, $10,420 fee for rotavirus, and $5,400 for Norwalk virus
vaccine. Come on.

And the Supreme Court said it’s not just people knowingly doing
something wrong. It’s having this in the back of their mind that
there’s a financial interest to what they do.

I have a number of questions. We have votes on the floor and I
don’t want to keep you here all night. I think basically I've made
my points and Mr. Waxman has made his. There’s a lot of other
questions I have. I'd like to submit to you both questions for the
record. Bear in mind when you answer the questions they will be
made public. But we want complete and accurate answers, because
you were sworn in and the documents that you send us will be con-
sidered under oath.

With that, anything else I need to go into?

I’d like to read Dr. Chen Lee, he was one of those who couldn’t
vote, he said during the discussions, deliberations when he was
talking to the people who you had appointed evidently to come in
and vote in his stead and others’ stead, he said at one point, he
would vote for routine immunization if he was eligible to vote, and
he went on to encourage a two dose regimen for the vaccine. More-
over, at the June 1998 ACIP meeting during which they approved
the statement for routine use of the rotavirus vaccine, he said he
feels very privileged to be able to participate in a discussion that
he cannot vote on. Hopefully, that perhaps what I will say will in-
fluence the people who can vote for me if I cannot vote.

Now, that makes the point. He’s there saying to the people, you
know, you’re voting in my stead, I'd vote for it and I hope I'm influ-
encing you to vote for it. That isn’t right, folks. We have to be
above reproach or even the appearance of impropriety. And I hope
that CDC and FDA and the other agencies will take into consider-
ation what we’ve said today.

You probably don’t like me for what I've done, and I understand
that. But I want you to know we’re going to be watching, we'’re
going to be having more hearings on this. And if people are ap-
pointed to these advisory panels, it’s going to be made public and
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if there’s a conflict, it’s going to be made public. And I think it
would be better to err on the side of safety, so that the agencies
which you represent will not get a black eye. Because I'd rather
yofg didn’t get a black eye and everybody would feel a little bit
safer.

And with that, thank you very much. We stand adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 4:52 p.m., the committee was adjourned.]

[The prepared statement of Hon. Helen Chenoweth-Hage and ad-
ditional information submitted for the hearing record follow:]
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Statement of Congressman Helen Chenoweth-Hage
Committee on Government Reform and Oversight
2154 Rayburn House Office Building
June 15, 2000

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to take the opportunity to thank both the
Chairman and the Committee for holding today’s hearing, “FACA: Conflicts of Interest and
Vaccine Development - Preserving the Integrity of the Process”. 1look forward to hearing from
our two panels of witnesses today and hearing about the ethics rules and guidelines that cover the
approval process for vaccines.

Mr. Chairman, you know as does the rest of the committee, that T have very real concerns
about the current vaccination programs and the way they are administered. Over the past year,
this committee has held a series of hearings regarding vaccines and their effect on the populace.
However, today’s hearing is about conflict of interest in the development of vaccines on the part
of federal health policy decision makers. This is not the same type of hearing, but the subject is
disturbing nonetheless.

Today, we’ll be focusing on the Rotavirus vaccine and the possible conflicts of interest
that developed during its approval process. This discussion should be informative because of the
troubling history of the Rotavirus vaccine. Somehow, this vaccine was able to make it through
our ‘rigorous’ approval process and yet still result in a number of severe adverse health events
when it was brought to market.

Could this be due to the fact that its approval was expedited by members who had
conflicts of interest in seeing it approved? I do not know the answer to this question. However,
it is one that must be explored. It is especially important to explore this possibility considering
that vaccines are the only type of ‘medicine’ that the government regularly forces anyone to
receive.

I look forward to this discussion over why waivers for conflict of interest are routinely
distributed by the Centers for Disease Control (CDC), why financial disclosure statements are
not always completed, and why those employees with conflicts of interest can still participate in
the approval process.

Mr. Chairman, vaccines are an important, but troubling, course of pre-treatment for many
diseases. In the past year we’ve discussed their possible links to both autism and Gulf War
Disease. I appreciate the committee taking the time to now explore the problems that may exist
within the approval process.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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MEDICAL DECISION-MAKERS COMMITTED TO PROTECTING U.S.
CHILDREN AGAINST SERIOUS INFECTIOUS DISEASES

National Parent Organization Supports Recommendations for Universal
Protection Against Vaccine-Preventable Diseases

June 15, 2000, Washington, D.C. - The national parent advocacy organization, PKIDs
(Parents of Kids with Infectious Diseases), is committed to protecting our nation's
children against diseases that have life-long effects on their health and development. In
response to a U.S. House Government Reform Committee hearing regarding conflicts of
interest surrounding childhood immunization recommendations, PKIDs voices its strong
support of the medical community in protecting our children against serious, yet easily
preventable diseases.

“Universal childhood immunization is the only way to protect our children against highly
contagious and potentially debilitating diseases, such as hepatitis B, measles and
diphtheria,” said Dr. Elizabeth Fagan, medical advisor to PKIDs and Professor of
Pediatrics and Medicine, Rush Presbyterian St. Lukes Medical Center, Chicago, IL. “A
frightening fact supporting the need for immunization programs is that even in the U.S.,
where immunization rates are among the highest in the world, approximately one million
pre-school children are not adequately protected against potentially disabling and fatal
diseases.”

Immunization Recommendations: Critical to Keeping Infectious Diseases at Bay

Childhood immunization recommendations are made by the Advisory Committee on
Immunization Practices (ACIP), an advisory body to the Centers for Disease Control and
Prevention (CDC), and by the American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP) and the American
Academy of Family Physicians (AAFP). These leading medical organizations carefully
examine the safety and effectiveness of all new vaccines as the vaccines undergo the
arduous approval process of the Food and Drug Administration (FDA), they make
recommendations for use through a deliberative process and they focus on improving the
safety of childhood vaccines.

A recent example of the prudent decisions made concerning the use and safety of
childhood vaccination is the expedient withdrawal of the rotavirus vaccine. After
receiving only 15 reports of infants developing intussusception (bowel obstructions)
following administration of the rotavirus vaccine, the CDC temporarily suspended the
vaccine and, following subsequent studies, the vaccine was withdrawn from the market.

“Vaccine advisory groups such as the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices
are made up of national experts who are carefully selected to serve on these committees
based on their vast knowledge in the fields of public health, vaccine research and usage,
and preventive and clinical medicine,” said Dr. Deborah Wexler, Executive Director of
the Immunization Action Coalition, a national nonprofit organization based in St. Paul,
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PROVE Parents Requesting Open Vaccine Education

Dawn Richardson, President
P.0. Box 1071

Cedar Park, TX 78630-1071
(512)518-8760
prove@vaccinginfo.net

Re: June 15" 2000 Hearing on Conflicts of Interest and Vaccine Development:

The Vaccine Machine Plagues State Vaccine Policy
with Conflicts of Interest Too

June 27, 2000
To the members of the U.S. Congressional Committee on Government Reform,

Regarding your recent committee hearing on the on the “Conflicts of interest and
Vaccine Development” on June 15, 2000, please accept the following comments as
written testimony to become a part of public record and considered in your investigation.
My name is Dawn Richardson, | am a mother, a citizen of the United States, and the
president and founder of the Texas-based grassroots support organization Parents
Requesting Open Vaccine Education (PROVE). | commend the chairman,
Congressman Burton, and all committee members for investigating this serious problem
of conflicts of interest in the area of vaccines. Through our grassroots experience of
attemnpting restore parental rights by inserting informed consent provisions and a
conscientious exemption to vaccines in the Texas statutes, | have concluded that the
charges being investigated by your committee only represent the tip of the iceberg as
conflicts of interest in the vaccine arena are $o pervasive that they permeate and
corrupt vaccine policy right down to the state and focat level.

Since the committee focused a lot of its efforts on the controversy surrounding the
rotavirus vaccine and the manufacturers of vaccines ties to policy makers, we will do the
same. The first example was the attempt of some Texas physician and pharmaceutical
lobbyists to push through legislation during the 76™ legislative session in the state of
Texas to require the Texas Board of Health to automatically adopt the
recommendations of ACIP, AAP, and AAFP as faw. HB 3038, if passed in it’s infroduced
version, would have amended Chapter 161.004(f) of the Heaith and Safety Code to
read as follows: "The board shall adopt an immunization schedule that complies with the
guidelines for immunization schedules developed by the Advisory Committee on
immunization Practices, the American Academy of Pediatrics, and the American
Academy of Family Practice.” HB 3036 would have transiated into a statewide fegal
mandate for every child in the state for all vaccines RECOMMENDED by the above
organizations regardless of the severity of the disease in the U.S. and lingering safety
gquestions.

This proposed piece of legislation, sponsored by Representative John Smithee and
pushed by the lobbyist who simultaneously represented Wyeth-Ayerst and the state
chapter of the AAP, would have removed the public’s ability to have any impact on the
immunization schedule for our children since the Board of Health would have been
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legally required 1o adopt their schedule regardiess of any public debate around the new
recommendation. Because there is no parental rights exemption in this state, this would
have amounted to forcing vaccines without any public representation by elected
officials. This proposed piece of legislation would have additionally automatically
required all HMOs to pay for the vaccines regardless of the cost set up by the
pharmaceutical company. (See Appendix A for full text of the introduced version of HB
3036.)

At the time this bill was introduced, there were two vaccines that were on the nationally
recommended schedule that were not yet on the state schedule - Varicella and
Rotavirus. This bill also represented a backhanded attempt to legally mandate a
vaccine for these diseases, With all the children in Texas, and no legal way for a parent
to just object to the administration of the vaccine to their child, this would have been a
windfall of profits for pediatricians and pharmaceutical companies.

Where the gross example of conflict of interest comes in is where the lobbyist who was
responsible for convincing Representative Smithee to file this, Marc Samuels, promoted
this bill as something that the "doctors want.” While this may have been true as Mr.
Samuels was the lobbyist for the Texas chapter of the American Academy of Pediatrics
— The Texas Pediatric Society, what was not openly represented or disclosed was that
Mr. Samuels also got paid that year up to $200,000 to represent the sole manufacturer
of the rotavirus vaccine - American Home Products/Wyeth. We learned this after
checking later with the Texas Ethics Commission. What also concerns me greatly is
that the state chapter of the American Academy of Pediatrics would have as their
lobbyist someone who also represented a vaccine manufacturer. While this is not ilfegal,
| consider it a highly unethical choice of the Texas Pediatric Society and a prime
example of conflict of interest. {see Appendix B for the Texas Ethics Commission listing
of Mr. Samuels interests.)

Luckily, HBE 3036 never got passed. However, at the end of the legislative session, the
interests that wanted rotavirus paid for by insurance got the provision amended in an
unrelated bill, HB 2748 going through the Senate Economic Development committee.
We couldn’t help but notice the irony in the fact that what this amendment really
represented was economic development for pediatricians and the sole manufacturer of
the vaccine — Wyeth-Ayerst. {see Appendix C for HB 2748)

The rotavirus and blank coverage requirement for vaccines by HMOs was supported by
the Texas Medical Association, the Texas Pediatric Society and the Texas Academy of
Family Physicians all through representation by lobbyist Marc Samuels. (see Appendix
D for witness list for HB 2748) Again, his relationship with the manufacturer of the
vaccine was not disclosed or represented. We attempted to stop this bill on the grounds
that the vaccine was extremely expensive, it was not required so insurance shouldn't be
forced to pay for it, and bottom line it was for diarrhea. (see Appendix E for PROVE’s
opposition letter to HB 2748) Unfortunately, we were not successful. It is ironic now that
Texas has a law requiring HMOs to pay for a vaccine that was later proven unsafe for
some children and has been removed from the market.

Finally, | would like to illustrate a more recent example of how the vaccine
manufacturers, specifically Wyeth-Ayerst, continue to work with doctors to try to
influence state legisiators and vaccine policy. Here is a quote from the June 26%, 2000
15" issue of SnapShots, a publication funded by the Robert Woods Johnson
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Foundation under a project entitled All Kids Count. “In June, Wyeth-Ayerst hosted a
meeting at its Pearl River, NY, facility to increase Texas state legisiators' understanding
of the debate around safe vaccines. Discussions on vaccine policy and safety were led
by Cyndee Long from Giebal Public Policy, Wyeth-Ayerst; Candie Phipps, Texas
Pediatrics Society; and Paul Offit, Children's Hospital of Philadelphia. Laurie Carmody,
All Kids Count, addressed the role of registries in increasing vaccine safety.”

The Texas Pediatric Society has already demonstrated a close relationship with Wyeth-
Ayerst through their common lobbyist Marc Samuels. When state legislators hear that a
doctor wants vaccine legisiation, they are agsuming as the public does that the vaccine
is safe, effective, and necessary in the doctor's opinion and that the doctors have made
this decision in the best interest of their patients. As demonstrated here by the
coordination efforts by Wyeth-Ayerst, that is not what has occurred in Texas.

Resentment and anger is building in parents around the country toward health officials
who presume to care more for their children than the parents while it is becoming
painfully obvious that conflicts of interest in the name of increased profits to physicians
and vaccine manufacturers plague how vaccine policy is made at the state level. Thisis
even more concerning in states like Texas, of which there are 35, where a parent can't
legaily exercise their inherent right to choose which vaccines are given to their child. It
is tragic that children’s health is ostensibly used to funnel money into industry because it
is the child, as clearly demonstrated in the case of the rotavirus vaccine fiasco, who
ultimately suffers. | have submitted this testimony in hopes that the Government
Reform Committee would have a better understanding of how pervasive the conflict of
interest problem is regarding vaccines. | urge you to do whatever you can fo encourage
the adoption of informed consent and conscientious exemption provisions in all state
laws and to raise the bar at the federal level to prevent these conflicts of interest from
influencing state vaccine policy.

Sincerely,
Dawn Richardson
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APPENDIX A
Introduced Version of HB 3036

Taken from:
http://www.capitol.state.tx.us/tlo/billnbr.htm

By Smithee H.B. No. 3036
76R8134 MCK-D
A BILL TO BE ENTITLED

1-1 AN ACT

1-2 relating to immunizations of children.

1-3 BE IT ENACTED BY THE LEGISLATURE OF THE STATE OF TEXAS:

1-4 SECTION 1. Chapter 161.004(f), Health and Safety Code, is

i-5 amended to read as follows:

1-6 (f) The board shall adopt rules that are necessary to

1-7 administer this section. The board shall adopt an immunization

1-8 schedule that complies with the guidelines for immunization

1-9 schedules developed by the Advisory Committee on Immunization
1-10 Practices, the American Academy of Pediatrics, and the American
1-11 Academy of Family Practice.

1-12 SECTION 2. Section 3(a), Article 21.53F, Insurance Code, as
1-13 added by Chapter 683, Acts of the 75th Legislature, Regular
1-14 Session, 1997, is amended to read as follows:

1-15 (a} A health benefit plan that provides benefits for a
1-16 family member of the insured shall provide coverage for each
1-17 covered child described by Subsection (b) of this section, from
1-18 birth through the date the child is six years of age, for:

1-19 (1) immunization against:

1-20 (A) diphtheria;

1-21 (B) haemophilus influenzae type b;

1-22 (C) hepatitis B;

1-23 (D} measles;

1-24 (E) rmumps;

2-1 (F) pertussis;

2-2 {G) polio;

2-3 (H) rubella;

2-4 (I) tetanus; [and]

2-5 {J) varicella; and

2-6 (K) rotavirus; and

2-7 (2) any other immunization that is required by statute

2-8 or rule [law] for the child.

2-9 SECTION 3. (a) This Act takes effect September 1, 1999.
2-10 (b) The change in law made by Section 2 of this Act applies
2-11 only to an insurance policy that is delivered, issued for delivery,
2-12 or renewed on or after the effective date of this Act. A policy
2-13 that 1s delivered, issued for delivery, or renewed before the
2-14 effective date of this Act is governed by the law as it existed on
2-15 the date the insurance policy was delivered, issued for delivery,
2-16 or renewed, and that law is continued in effect for that purpose.
2-17 SECTION 4. The importance of this legislation and the

2-18 crowded conditicn of the calendars in both houses create an
2-18 emergency and an imperative public necessity that the
2-20 constitutional rule requiring bills to be read on three several

2-21 days in each house be suspended, and this rule is hereby suspended.
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APPENDIX B
Texas Ethics Commission listing of Mr. Samuels’ interests

Lobby Report Information Provided by:

Texas Ethics Commission

201 East 14th St., 10th Floor

P.O. Box 12070

Austin, TX 78711-2070

(512) 463-5800

1-800/325-8506

FAX: (512) 463-5777

Disclosure Filing FAX: (512) 463-8808
http://www.ethics.state.tx.us

Samuels, Marc B.

§512) 236-0252

400 West 15th Suite 600

Austin, TX 78701-

Lokbyist Termination Date: 12/31/99%

American Home Products Corp.
Five Giralda Farms Madison, NJ 07940-

Concern Termination Date: 12/31/9%
Type of Compensation: Prospective
Amount of Compensation: $ 50,000.00 - 99,995.89

Baylor Health Care System/Health Texas Inc.
3500 Gaston Ave Dallas, TX 75246-

Concern Termination Date: 12/31/99

Type of Compensation: Prospective

amount of Compensation: $ 50,000.00 - 99,999.99

Brown Schools Rehabilitation Centers

Concern Termination Date: 12/31/99

Type of Compensation: Prospective

Amount of Compensation: $ 25,000.00 - 49,999.99

East Texas Regiocnal Healthcare System

100 5 Beckham Tyler, TX 75711-

Concern Termination Date: 12/31/99

Type of Compensation: Prospective

Amount of Compensation: $ 50,000.00 - 99,999.99

Girling Healthcare

4902 Grover Austin, TX 78756-

Concern Termination Date: 12/31/%9

Type of Compensation: Prospective

Amount of Compensation: $ 50,000.00 - 99,993.99

Pfizer, Inc.

235 East 42d St New York, NY 10017-
Concern Termination Date: 12/31/99
Type of Compensation:

Paid Rmount of Compensation: $ 0.01

[

9,999.99

Physicians Reliance Network Inc.

Concern Termination Date: 12/31/3%

Type of Compensation: Prospective

Amount of Compensation: $ 25,000.00 - 49,999.99

Rural Community Health System of Texas
P.O. Box 289 Rush, TX 75785~

Concern Terminat
Amount of Compensation: § 25,000.00 - 49,999.99

Southwest Texas Rural Hospital Alliance
Concern Termination Date: 12/31/39

Type of Compensation: Prospective

Amount of Compensation: $ 0.01 - 9,999.99

tion Date: 12/31/99Type of Compensation:

Prospective
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Superion, Inc.

701 Capital of Texas South Suite C~1282 Austin, TX 78746-
Concern Termination Date: 12/31/99

Type of Compensation: Paid

Amount of Compensation: $ 9.01 ~ $,999.3%

Tenet Healthcare Corp.

140Gl N, Dallas Pkwy Dallas, TX 75038-

Concern Termination Date: 12/31/99Type of Compensation: Prospective
Amount of Compensation: $ 50,000.00 - 9%,939.93

Texas Academy of Internal Medicine Services

401 West 15th Street Suvite 700 Austin, TX 78701~
Conczrn Termination Date: 12/31/9%

Type of Compensation: Prospective

Amount of Compensaticn: $ 25,000.00 - 49,999.99

Teras Genetics Network/TexGene

7703 Floyd Curl Drive San Antonio, TX 78284-7802
Concern Termination Date: 12/31/9%

Type ¢f Compensation: Prospective

Amount of Compensation: § 25,000,00 - 49,999.9%

Texas Medical Foundation

901 Mopac Expwy S $Sulte 200 Austin, TX 78746-579%
Concern Termination Date: 12/31/98

Type of Compensation: Prospective

Amount of Compensation: $ 25,000.00 ~ 43,99%,.39

Texas Fediat: Sowie

401 West 15th St Suite 600 Austin, TX 78701~
Coneern Termination Date: 12/31/99

Type of C ion: Qe

Amount of Compensation: $ 25,000.00 - 49,999.9%9

United HealthTare Corporation

1620 L St ¥W Suite 800 Washington, DC 20036~ -

Concern Termination Date: 12/31/3%Type of Compensation: Prospective
amount of Compensation: $ 50,000.00 ~ 99,999,99

Whitehall - Robins Healthcare Division
P.O. Box 8616 Philadelphia, PA 18101%1-
Concern Termination Date: 12/31/99Type of Compensation: Prospective
amount of Compensation: § 0.00 - 0.00

Wyath Ayerst Pharmaceuticals

A Div.Of American Home Products

P. ©. Box 8616 Philadelphia, PA 19101-

Concesn Termination Date: 12/31/99

Typa of C 3.0m1 pactive

Amount of Compensation: $ 50,000.00 - 99,599.9%
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APPENDIX C
Enrolled Version of HB 2748

1-1 AN ACT

-2 relating teo coverage for certain care for children provided through
1-3 certain health benefit plans.

1-4 BE IT ENACTED BY THE LEGISLATURE QF THE STATE CF TEXAS:

1-5 SECTION 1. The Texas Health Maintenance Organization Act

(Chapter 20A, Vernon's Texas Insurance Code} is amended by adding
Sections S9E and 9F to read as follows:

Sec. SE. WELL-CHILD CARE FROM BIRTH. {a} In this Act,
"well-child care from birth™ has the meaning used under Section
1302, Public Health Service Act (42 U.S.C., Section 300e-1}, and its
subsequent amendments, and includes newborn screening reguired b
the Texas Department of Health.

{b} Each health maintenance organization shall ensure that
each health care plan provided by the organization includes
well-child care from birth that complies with the federal
requirements adopted under Chapter XI, Public Health Service Act
(42 U.8.C. Section 300e et seq.}, and its subseguent amendments,
and the rules adopted by the Texas Department of Health to
implement those requirements.

Sec. 9F. TMMUNIZATIONS OF CHILDREN. In addition to an
immunization required under Section 3(a), Article 21.53F, Insurance
Code, each health maintenance organization shall include in each
health care plan provided by the organization coverage for
immunization against rotovirus and any other immunization required
for a child by statute or rule,

SECTION 2. Except as provided by Section 3 of this Act, this
Aot takes effect immediately.

SECTION 3. Section 9F, Texas Health Maintenance Organization
Act (Chapter Z20A, Vernon's Texas Insurance Code), as added by this
Act, takes effect September 1, .999, and applies only to an
evidence of coverage that is delivered, issued for delivery, or
renewed on or after January 1, 2000. An evidence of coverage that
is delivered, issued for delivery, or renewed before January 1,
2000, is governed by the law as it existed on the date the evidence
of coverage was delivered, issued for delivery, or renewed, and
that law is continued in effect for that purpose.

SECTION 4. The importance of this legisletion and the
crowded condition of the calendars in both houses create an
emergency and an imperative public necessity that the
constitutional rule requiring bills to be read on three several
days in each house be suspended, and this rule is hereby suspended,
and that this Act take effect and be in force according to its
terms, and it is so enacted.
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President of the Senate Speaker of the House

I certify that H.B. No. 2748 was passed by the House on May
5, 1988, by a non-record vote; that the House refused to goncur in
Senate amendments to H.B. No. 2748 on May 26, 1399, and requested
the appointment of a conference committee to consider the
differences between the two houses; and that the House adopted the
conference committee report on H.B. No. 2748 on May 30, 19889, by a
non-record vote.

Chief Clerk of the House

I certify that H.B. No. 2748 was passed by the Senate, with
amendments, on May 24, 1952, by the following wvote: Yeas 30, MNays
J; at the request of the House, the Senate appointed a conference
committee to consider the differences between the two houses; and
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that the Senate adopted the conference committee report on H.B. No.
2748 on May 30, 1999, by ths following vote: Yeas 30, Nays 0.

Secretary of the Senate
APPROVED:

Date

Governor
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APPENDIX D

Witness list for HB 2748

Taken from http://www.capitol.state.tx.us/tlo/76R/witbill/HB02748S.HTM

HB 2748
SENATE COMMITTEE REPORT
Economic Development Committee

May 11, 19939 - 8:00A
Registering, but not testifying:
For: Barron, Connie (Texas Medical Assn.), Austin

Patterson, Jerry (Self), Austin

Samuels, Marc (TMA,Tx. Pediatric Society, Tx. Academy Family
Physicians), Austin

On: Myron, Rhonda (Tx. Dept. of Insurance), Austin
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APPENDIX E
PRQVE'’s opposition letter to HB 2748

Please VOICE OPPOSITION IN DEBATE TODAY and VOTE
AGAINST the conferenced version of HB 2748

The original bill that was passed in the House had to do with insurance coverage for
baby checkups. An unrelated amendment was added in the Senate Economic
Development Committee that requires insurance companies to pay for the Rotavirus
(diarrhea) Vaccine. Rotavirus Vaccine is NOT REQUIRED IN TEXAS OR ANY OTHER
STATE so insurance coverage should not be mandated. Texas law already provides for
mandated coverage of mandated vaccines. That is sufficient. Why should diarrhea and
the sole manufacturer for the vaccine, Wyeth Lederlee, get special exceptions to
common practice in Texas?

Rotavirus Vaccine is Qutrageously Expensive

A physician survey shows that the average price charged by a pediatrician in the Austin
area is $65 per dose with and extra $15 nurse administration fee for a total of $80/dose
or $240 for the full series. The manufacturer charges the doctors $38 per dose; it
doesn't take an investment banker to figure out why the doctors want this covered by
insurance. This will increase physician profits at the expense of higher insurance rates
for everyone.

Implementation Cost Grossly Exceeds Benefit in the U.S.

The manufacturer states on its package insert that Rotavirus only causes 5% of all
diarrheal diseases and has told the media that the vaccine only cuts the cases of
Rotavirus in half. Wyeth also states that since "good health care has limited rotavirus
caused deaths in this country to no more than 40/year” the drug's benefit will be
preventing $400 mitfion in medical bills. However, if one takes into consideration that
there are well over 3.3 million babies born in the U.S. every year and you multiply that
times the $240 it costs to be fully vaccinated for a total cost of $792 million, you will see
that the vaccine costs more to administer than medical costs saved in the United States.
This is probably because Wyeth has stated in a press release that they want to use the
"profits from rich countries to subsidize poor ones.” Wyeth, the exclusive manufacturer,
will make millions of dollars in Texas if this vaccine is mandated to be covered by
insurance because doctors will just start to give this to the babies when they are already
having other vaccines.

Rotavirus Vaccine Exposes Children to Monkey DNA
and Monkey Diarrhea Viruses

The manufacturer's vaccine product insert states "The vaccine contains four live
viruses, a rhesus rotavirus and three rhesus-human reassortment viruses.” Why would
anyone condone or support contaminating a 2, 4, or 6 month old baby with animal
viruses? None of the other vaccines do this. There is a movement in this country to
stop animal organ transplants into people because of the spread of animal viruses into
the human population. it contaminates our DNA with foreign sequences. Here, a drug
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company and some physicians want to do this on purpose to babies. Before monkey
diarrhea viruses are unleashed into babies in Texas by an amendment that will pave the
way for every new baby to get the vaccine because "it's covered," shouldn't some
studies be done and we have a public debate and hearing about this? At the 2 month
visit to their doctor, babies are already required to take vaccines for 6 different ilinesses.
Rotavirus Vaccine was just licensed this past fall so there are no long term safety
studies done on the effects of combining this vaccine with the others on a baby's
developing immune system or what these animal viruses will do to babies long term.
Also, since it is a live virus, people who come into contact with a recently vaccinated
baby may become infected with the vaccine virus. Dr. Diane Simpson from Texas
Department of Health recently testified that the main side effects of the vaccine are
diarrhea and fever which happen to be the same as the symptoms of the illness.

I hope that you have found this information useful in you consideration to fully oppose
HB 2748 because of the Rotavirus/Diarrhea vaccine amendment. If you have any
questions, please call me at home this weekend or on my cell phone (512) 426-0870.
Thank you for all that you and your staff have done for Texas.

Sincerely,
Dawn Richardson, President
Parents Requesting Open Vaccine Education (PROVE)
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New England Patients’ Rights Group, Inc.
P.O.Box 141
Norwood, MA 02062-0002
(781) 769-5720

/gz;.,,\% “Quality Health Care is a Right”
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Linda DeBenedictis
President

Chairman Daniel Burton )
2157 Rayburn House Office Building
Washingten, DC20G3515 e
(2¢2) 226-1274
Contact: Beth Clay

"arcine Conflict of Irterest Testimony-June 15, 2000" To be
included in the official record

I am deeply concerned with the lack of accurate, unbissed
information that medical consumers receive about the safety and efficacy
of drugs. ALl too often, side effects are not recognized or reported.
The conseguences lead to "serious” injuries and/er death. On Apzil 15,
1398 the Journal of the Americarn Medical Association published a report
that properly prescribed and administered drugs were a leading cause of
death and azdverse reactions in the U.8.

With that said there seems to be an "epidemic of silence” when it
comes to the possible link between vaccines and serious consequences
that can occur. This is not an issue that is well known or discussed in
tre main stream public. This is mind boggling when we consider the
number and doses of vaccinations that are wandated before children arc
allowed entry in daycare and school.

In view of this it's ingonceivable that those "entrusted" with a
decision of such magnituds should have any "conflict” with financial
rewards for the licensing of a new vaccine. At the very least parents
must have more information about the process and anderstand the benefits
verses risk. Ib's an outrage that a "few” people with ties to the
pharmaceutical industry should bear responsibllity for decisicns ot such
magnitude. The recent recall of the rotavirus vaccine one year after
approval because of severe bowel opstructions and death should be a
wake-up call. There is nothing left to say....the facts speak for
themselves. As. Rep. Dan Burton said in reply to Rep. Waxman's
position, "There 1s none so blind as those who will not see.”

Thank you for the cpportunity to speak, and I hope that your
efforts will not be in wain,

Since?ely, - H
Linda DeBenedictis
President _ NP —

TOTAL P81
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FW: Vaccine Conflict of Interest Testimony-June 15,2000

Lightle, TJ

Page 1 of 1

From: David Kosh [dkosh@earthlink.net]

Sent: Monday, June 18, 2000 11:33 PM

To: Lightle, TJ

Subject: FW: Vaccine Confiict of Interest Testimony-June 15,2000

From: David Kosh <dkosh@earthlink.net>

Date: Mon, 19 Jun 2000 23:21:22 -0400

To: <beth.clay@mail.house.gov>

Subject: Vaccine Conflict of Interest Testimony-. June 15,2000

Dear Ms. Clay,
Please include my following testimony.

These are the urgent matters I feel the committee must address:
1. The public, including parents, should be allowed to participate as
voting members of the ACIFP and VRBAC. (If the science is sound any
person will understand. Furthermore, it is the public who is forced to
live with these committee's decisions.)

2. Voting members on the advisory committees should have NO financial
ties to the vaccine manufacturers.

3. No voting committee members should be ‘allowed to own ‘stock’ in any
vaccine manufacturing companies.

4. Individuals who are developing a vaccine or who hold a patent to a
vaccine should NOT be allowed to even participate in the discussion at
the advisory committee meetings.

5. Temporary voting members should NOT be used to get a vote passed. If
the voting members of the committee are not present then the meeting
should be postponed.

6. If voting members participated in legal cases then this should also
be identified as part of their financial disclosures.

7. The ACIP should NOT be allowed to make a recommendation for use of a
vaccine until the FDA approves its use on the public.

8. Liaison members should be required to disclose all ties to
pharmaceutical companies when attending committee meetings.

9. Request more hearings into vaccines, conflict of interest, and the
i FDA, and HHS with regard to state vaccine legal

Children's lives depend on this.

Thank you very much,

David Kosh

6/20/00
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AN BURTON nD-aNa
CARMAN

ONE HUNDRED SIXTH CONGRESS

Congress of the United States

Bouse of Representatives
COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT REFORM
2157 RavBuRN House OFFICE BUILDING
WASHINGTON, DC 205156143
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L
4L RYAN WISCONSIN

AELEN CHENOWE Tr HAGE. iDARC
SAYIC WITER L GUISIANA

June 26, 2000

The Honorable Donna E. Shalala, MD
Secretary of Health and Human Services
Department of Health and Human Services
200 Independence Avenue, South
Washington, DC 20201

Dear Honorable Shalala:

HENRY & WAXMAN CALIFORNIA
RANKING MINORITY MEMBER

TOM LANTOS. CALIFORMIA
.

ROD A EVICH L NO S

DANNY K DAVIS ILLINOIS

JOHN F TIERNEY MASSACHUSETTS
s

JANICE D SCHAKGWSKY iLLINOIS

BERNARD SANDERS. VERWONT.
N

L.IS"

On June 15, 2000, Drs. Linda A. Suydam, of the Food and Drug Administration and Dixie Snider, of the
Centers for Disease Control and Prevention testified to the Committee’s hearing entitled “FACA: Conflicts of

Interest and Vaccine Development — Preserving the Integrity of the Process?”

At the conclusion of the hearing, I asked Dr. Suydam and Dr. Snider to respond to written questions submitted
by the committee for the record. Iinformed them that the answers to these questions would be made public and
reminded the doctors that they are still considered under oath for the purposes of answering these questions.
Attached, you will find these questions. Thope the witnesses will answer them to their fullest extent possible.

Please return the responses to my professional staff member, S. Elizabeth Clay by June 28. Please have your
staff contact Ms. Clay at 202-225-5074 should you have any questions. Again, thank you for your cooperation.

Sincerel

M/?I«JE

Dan Burton
Chairman

Cc: Henry Waxman, Ranking Minority Member
Linda A. Suydam
Dixie Snider
Kevin Malone
Jennie Slaughter
Bill Freas
Nancy Cherry

Attachments
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Questions for the Food and Drug Administration

1. At the time of the VRBPAC meeting for the approval of RotaShield (12/12/97), Dr. Caroline Hall's
employer, the University of Rochester, had a $9,586,000 contract with the NIAID for work related to a rotavirus
vaceine. According to the disclosure form used by the FDA, it is not known whether the rotavirus vaccine
licensed to Wyeth by the NIAID, was the rotavirus vaccine that Dr. Hall's employer had worked on. Was the
rotavirus vaccing licensed to Wyeth-Lederle initally developed at the University of Rochester? Why was Dr.
Hall granted a waiver for participation in this meeting?

2. Another member of the VRBPAC, Ms. Rebecca Cole, the committee’s consumer representative and an
ardent advocate for the increased use of vaceines, had received travel expenses and honoraria from Merck, an
affected company at the 12/12/97 meeting. Did Ms. Cole require a waiver for participation?

3. Twa of the three consultants who participated at the VRBPAC RotaShield meeting on 12/12/97 had
extensive ties with the pharmaceutical industry:

a.) Dr. Neal Halsey has been one of the leading advocates for the use of vaccires. He has received frequent
reimbursements for travel expenses and honoraria from companies such as Merck. In addition, at the time of the
RotaShield meeting, Dr. Halsey was seeking start-up funds from most of the leading vaccine manufactures for
the establishment of an institute for vaccine safety at Johns Hopkins University. At the time, he had already
received 350,000 from Merck and was awaiting funds from Wyeth Lederle. After participating in the moming
session of the VRBPAC meeting, Dr. Halsey was found to have conflicts of interests that impeded his
participation in the aflernoon session. Was Dr. Halsey originally granted a waiver to participate as a consultant
to VRBPAC? Why was the fact that he was seeking start-up funds (Merck, Wyeth Lederle, and other vaccine
manufacturers) not considered a conflict of interest?

b.) The second consultant with considerable conflicts of interest, Dr. John Modlin, at the time owned
approximately $600 shares in Merck stock, an affected company. At the time, he was also serving on Merck's
Immunization Advisory Board. 'Was Dr. Modlin granted a waiver to participate in the 12/1297 VRBPAC
meeting?
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Questions for the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention

1. Examination of ACTP members’ financial disclosure forms reveals that many members do not fill them out
completely. CDC ethics officials conceded to Committee staff that they have been lax in compelling the ACIP
members to provide complete and thorough information. Problems have been identified on the following
members’ financial disclosure documents:

a. Dr. Mary (Mimi) Glodé - Dr. Glodé Hsts reviews of medical legal cases on her OGE 450 for 1996, 1997,
1998, and 1999. She estimates that she performs 5 reviews per year, as does her spouse. However, she does
not detail the law firms or clients for whom they do the legal work. She only discloses that the maximum
income allowed by the University of Colorade is $10,000 per year,

1. Is she required to disclose which law firms she worked for?
2. Is she required to disclose the clients the firms were representing?
3. Is she required to disclose the dates that she performed these law reviews?

Dr. Glodé and her spouse have attended numerous conferences and received honoraria for their attendance.
However, she does not list who the sponsors were in 1995, 1996, 1997, 1998, and 1999. She states only that
the honoraria given was from $300-$750 per occurrence and wers Himited to five per ysar; her spouse doos
5-10 per year as well.

4. 1s she required to disclose the sponsors?

5. Is she required to disclose the dates of the conferences?

On her 1996 FDA financial disclosure form she lists that she was a co-principal investigator on an $84,500
grant from Chiron to study the MGNIN C Vaccine, $10,000 of which was a part of her salary. The study
lasted for fifteen months from 10/96-3/98. But on her CDC financial disclosure forms for 1997, 1998, and
1999, this funding was not mentioned as required. Furthermore, the conflict was not mentioned on the
waivers granted to her by the CDC for the same years. According to the Federal conflict of interest statutes,
she would not be able to participate in any deliberations regarding Chiron before the ACIP absent a waiver.
6. Did Dr. Glodé participate in any reviews of Chiron products during her temure on the ACIP?

7. Did the CDC know about her work with Chiron?

b. Dr. Marie Griffin - Dr. Griffin doesn’t {ill out a new form each year. She refers to previous year’s forms
instead and adds any new items to the current year’s form.
1. Is this an acceptable practice for filling out disclosure forms?

She also lists “publicly traded stock,” but not the specific companies on her 10/6/94, 2/95, 6/9/96, and 10/20/97
OGE form 45C.

2. Ts she required to disclose the specific “publicly traded stock” that she owns?

3. Is she required to disclose the amount of numbers of shares of the stock?

¢. Dr. Paul Offit - Dr. Offit lists that he is a consultant to Merck on an attachment to his OGE 450, but does
not disclose whether or not he received any remuneration for his services.
1. Is he required to disclose the amount of the fees that he has received?

d. Dr. Richard Clover - Dr. Clover lists legal fees paid by the law firm of O’Bryan, Brown, and Toner, but
not their client or the amount he was paid.
1. Is he required to disclose the clients the law firm was representing or the amount he was paid?

2. What steps, if any, did the CDC take to get the information noted above that was not included on the
financial disclosure forms?
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3. Hew many members of the ACIP have a waiver?

4. Why doesn’t the CDC grant waivers on a meeting-by-meeting, issue-by-issue basis, as does the FDA?
5. Why are liaison representatives not required to file a financial disclosure report?

6. Why are the ACIP’s working group meetings held in private?

7. On how many occasions have ex officio members voted no at ACIP meetings in the last five years?

8. Why did the ACIP vote to recommend routine use of Rotavirus vaccine for universal use when it was not yet
licensed by the FDA?

In the case of rotavirus vaccing, the vaccine before the advisory committee was developed by Wyeth-Lederle.

However, Merck and Smithkline-Beecham had rotavirus vaccines under development. While ACIP members
with ties to Wyeth-Lederle were not allowed to vote on recommendations for the rotavirus vaccine, those with
ties to Merck and Smithkline-Beecham wers allowed to vote.

11. Why are ACIP Members allowed to vote on vaccine recommendations, even when they have financial ties
to drug companies developing related or similar vaceines?

12. At ACIP meetings from February 11, 1998, through June 17, 1999, there were numerous votes related to
the their recommendation of the rotavirus vaccine for routine use. The following members voted on issues
relating to the rotavirus vaccines despite their conflicts of interest. For each example, please provide an
explanation as to why each member was allowed to vote on specific issues.

a. Dr. John Modlin — Dr. Modlin owned 600 shares of Merck

b. Dr. Paul Offit - Dy, Offit shares the patent on the Rotavirus vaceine in development by Merck and lists 2
$350,000 grant from Merck for Rotavirus vaccine development. Also, he lists that he is a consultant to Merck.

¢. Dr. Fernando Guerra - Dr. Guerra lists a contract with Merck Vaccine Division from 2/99-8/99 on his
OGE 450, and a donation of $25,000 by Merck, Pasteur Merieux Connaught, and Medimmune (5/11/99
supplement to OGE 450). Also, he has a Contract with Smithkline-Beecham as a Principal Investigator
{pending 7/99).

d. Dr. Marie Griffin - Dr. Griffin lists consultant fees (3/21/97) and a salary from Merck relating to her
position as Chair of Merck’s Endpoint Monitoring Committee on her OGE 450 (5/12/98 & 1/22/98). She also
lists consulting fees and travel expenses paid by Merck. Moreover, her spouse is a consultant for American
Cyanamid (5/12/98 disclosure). American Cyanamid and Wyeth-Lederle are Subsidiaries/divisions of
American Home Products Corporation.

e. Dr. T. Chinh Le - Dr. Le’s employer, Kaiser Permanente, is participating in vaceine studies with Merck,
Wyeth-Lederle, and Smithkline-Beecham. Additionally, Dr. Le owns stock in Merck as reported on his OGE
450.

f. Dr. Richard Clover - Dr. Clover lists educational Grants from Merck and Smithkline-Beecham on his OGE
450.
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And if anyone has any ideas about that I'd

particularly be interested in learning about that.

Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON FERRIERI: Thank you, Mary Lou.

Other members of the audience? Dr.

Santosham,

would

you like to make any comments? I saw you in the

audience.

DR. SANTOSHAM : Thank

you for

the

opportunity. One question that's often been raised

with me because I've done a lot of work on oral

rehydration, is do you really need a rotavirus

vaccine? Because all you need to do is treat them

with oral rehydration. Why both with the vaccine?

Having worked on oral rehydration for over

15 years and trying to push that concept in this

country, I think we have had some degree of success as

you see from Roger's data. The deaths have come down

but then in the last seven to ten years they've

plateaued out. And educating physicians is much more

expensive than giving immunizations.
(Laughter.)

And the same 1s true

in developing

countries. They came down -- after the introduction

of oral rehydration in the '70s it came down very

rapidly and then it plateaued out.

So I don't

think

EXHIBIT
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we will not have a panel left, we will not be voting
on the issues. The meeting will come to a close
without any resolution.

MS. CHERRY: I'd like to move right into the
open public hearing session. At this time wmembers of
the audience are given the opportunity if they wish,
to make a statement. Is there anyone that wishes to
make a statement?

CHAIRPERSON FERRIERI: Dr. Halsey.

MS. CHERRY: Dr. Halsey will speak.

CHAIRPERSON FERRIERI: And the rules of the
game Nancy, are what?

MS. CHERRY: He will now speak during open
public hearing. I'm afraid he was excluded from the
meeting.

CHAIRPERSON FERRIERI: And so the rules are
that he can speak but cannot ask questions of people
who have spoken? Is that what it is?

MS. CHERRY: That's true.

CHAIRPERSON FERRIERI: And so this may seem
unnecessarily cruel but these are the FDA rules, Neal.
And I'm told also that what you say is independent of
the rest of the meeting.

DR. HALSBEY: Thank you for the opportunity

to speak.
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{Laughter.}

— -
Briefly, I can't vote and sit at the tablj -

|
because of conflicts that faculty who work underneath . |
:
me -- just for the rest of the public to know that --

who do have more significant conflicts.

I'm going to speak on behalf of the American ~j;>

Academy of Pediatrics and as Chair of the Committee on

Infectiocus Diseases who will be writing guidelines for

the use of this vaccine. T
N And I only make it a plea in an effort to
try to aveid additional, potential conflict between
the package labeling and the guidelines that would
come out, that at least have permissive language with
regard to the upper age cutoff for the use of this
vaccine. I think it will create confusion and
difficulty if there's a stringent rule saying you
cannot administer the vaccine beyond 30 weeks of age.
As I think most people appreciate, children
do not all get immunized exactly at two, four, and six
months of age. If we have a recommendation to give
this wvaccine at two, four, and six months of age,
unfortunately many children fall behind the schedule
and that third dose will not be given prior to exactly
the end of six months of age.

And we need to have flexibility in terms of

I

Jro—

—
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administering that. From everything I1've seen here

today I don't see any reason that those children

P

should not be allowed to complete the immunization

§S}i§§_g‘l,§,‘. and we do have a substantial burden of
disease beyond six months of age, as was pointed out
by Roger Glass. \

Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON FERRIERI: Thank you very much,
Dr. Halsey. A memper of our committee was also
excluded today. Dr. Clements-Mann, do you have
anything that you wanted tc say during open public
hearing?

DR. CLEMENTS-MANN: I just want to say that
it's not for lack of looking for correlates of
immunity, but I would like to clarify something, that
in human populations it's been exceedingly difficult
to acguire meaningful data from intestinal IgA without
actually doing intubation and getting upper GI-type
fluid, because there's a rapid degradation in the
stool of the IgA.

I know that, particularly working with other
vacecines where the University of Alabama group has
been working very hard with us, we have not yet solved
the problem with how to get meaningful data from

intestinal IgA weasurements.
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was performed for the 30-day post-vaccine period as
well as for the entire study period, and the results
are concordant -- and I will show you only the 30-day
data.

The most common events are not surprising.
These are inter-current childhood illnesses: otitis,
conjunctivitis, cough, bronchitis, eczema, rhinitis,
etc. None of these are observed more frequently in
the RotaShield™ versus placebo group. All of these
are not significant.

Fevers: two percent in the RotaShield™
group versus 1.1 percent in the placebo group. This
difference is statistically significant. We already
know from the reactogenicity data which I showed you,
that fever is more frequent in the post-dose period in
the vaccinated group.

Now, these data were not to include the
post-dose fevers but in some cases they were included;
therefore this difference in fever appears to be
explained by the increased incidence of fever in the
post-dose period. Nevertheless, we reviewed the case
records for all of these fevers in the RotasShield™
group to confirm that none of them were associated
with concurrent serious illness.

There were seven infants who died in the
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RotaShield™ studies: two of these were in the
placebo group and five were in the vaccinated group.
The difference in numbers is not statistically
significant. For all of the seven infants death
occurred more than one month after the vaccine was
administered. The proximate cause o£ death could not
plausibly be attributed to vaccination.

This slide shows the causes of death in the
time after vaccination. There were three deaths from
sudden infant death syndrome: one in placebo, two in
the RotaShield™ group. An infant died of meningitis,
an infant died of respiratory arrest, there was an
accidental injury in the U.S. studies, and in the
placebo group in Finland there was an accident injury.
All of these as I said, one month or more after
vaccination.

On the report of the U.S. study, the
multicenter study by Dr. Rennels, who told you that
there were two infants who were hospitalized in the
post-dose period with diarrhea and a rotavirus
positive stool. Based on this study alone we cannot
be sure whether this represents a true risk of
vaccination or a chance association.

The rotavirus vaccine strains shed in the

stool may or may not be the cause of the diarrhea.
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the protocols.

Infants had to be in good health and live in
a household with a telephone. This last criterion did
not apply in the American Indian study. Infants were
excluded for recent illness, including diarrhea or
vomiting within three days of the dos;. Infants were
also excluded if an immediate family member was
immunocompromised or if a family member had diarrhea
or vomiting within the previous three days.

Premature infants who were otherwise healthy
at the time of the first dose were not excluded and a
small number were enrolled in the various studies.
Surveillance for gastroenteritis of any cause began
with the first dose and continued until the end of the
rotavirus season, with the most intense surveillance
during the immediate post-dose pericd and during the
seasonal rotavirus epidemic.

The post-dose period comprised the day of
vaccination through day-5, post-vaccination. An
interdose period began with day-6 and continued till
the next dose. This was repeated for doses 2 and 3.

After dose 3, the interdose period continued
until the efficacy surveillance period began. This
period of efficacy surveillance began two weeks after

the last dosing and continued until the end of the

~.

% EXHIBIT
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placebo-controlled, large-scale studies.

There are three non-placebo-controlled
studied as well, a total of 6,948 infants received at
least one dose of RotaShield™, and 6,229 received all
three recommended doses. And 2,222 infants received
placebo. \

The three efficacy studies are the U.S.
multicenter study of RotaShield™ placebo in the
monovalent vaccine in which approximately 1,300
infants participated. The American Indian study which
has a similar design and included just under 1200
infants, and the Finnish study which includes only
RotaShield™ and placebo in about 2400 infants.

There are additional studies including a
large-scale study of safety and immunogenicity, a
study of vaccine shedding, a placebo-controlled study
to rule out interference of RotaShield™ with DTP-Hib,
and a study to demonstrate the consistent
immunogenicity and safety of five large-scale
manufacturing lots.

There's one recently completed study for
which data are not yet available. This isg the study
in Finland to demonstrate that RotaShield™ does not
interfere with Hepatitis B vaccine and IPV.

I plan to spend only a few minutes

2 EXHIBIT
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use the immuncgenicity data to demonstrate that large-
scale lots of RotaShield™ can be manufactured to
specifications defined by the efficacy trials.

The development program comprises 27
¢linical trials of the different generations of this
vaccine in more than 17,000 infan;s, neonate, and
adults. 'Two of these studies were performed by the
National Institutes of Health under a separate IND.

These 27 studies were done in the United
States, Finland, Peru, Israel, Brazil, Myonmar,
Thailand, Turkey, and Venezuela; in different
populations, in different conditions, and in different
epidemic years.

These studies included doses ranging from
10° plaque-forming units of the monovalents, up to 4
X 106° plague-forming units of the tetravalents. But
during the presentation, unless specifically stated,
RotaShield™ means the tetravalent vaccine at 4 X 10°,
which is the dose for which the application was
submitted.

Of the 25 studies of the different doses and
formulations sponsored by Wyeth, eight clinical
studies comprised the RotaShield™ database pertinent
to our discussion today. There are five placebo-

controlled studies and three of these are randomized,
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Congressional Research Service * Library of Congress « Washington, D.C. 20540

Memorandum June 6, 2000

SUBJECT : Conflicts of Interest and the Disqualification of Federal Advisory
Committee Members

FROM : Jack Maskell
Legislative Attorney
American Law Division

Summary/Background

The Federal Advisory Committee Act [FACA] provides a structure and mechanism
for federal officials and agencies to seek and receive “expert advice, ideas and diverse
opinions” on public policy matters from a varicus and wide range of private sources and
individuals.! When persons from certain private professions, backgrounds, disciplines,
organizations and industries provide advice to the Federal Government in a formalized
structure, however, issues and questions of the influencing nature of the personal financial
and professional stake in the matters under consideration, that is, the“conflicts of interest,”
of those individuals advising the Government, have been raised.

Balancing the “conflict of interest” issue with the need to receive expert and
sometimes very technical information and advice from those most closely involved in and
affected by the subject of certain public policy concerns, federal law and regulation has
sought to accommodate both the Government’s need for that information and advice, and its
need to trust that the information and advice received are not unduly tainted by personal or
institutional financial interests. Within the advisory committee structures there are,
generally, two types of members appointed to these committees: industry or other group
“representatives” to represent the interests and viewpoint of a particular group, industry or
other such entity; and those members who are to provide the Government with more
independent information, advice and opinions.

' 5U.S.C., appendix § 2; see generally, P.L. 92-463, as amended, the Federal Advisory Committee
Act.

This memorandum was prepared by the 4merican Law Division to enable distribution to more than one
congressional client.

S EXHIBIT
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Persons appointed to serve on a Federal advisory committee to provide independent
information and advice to the Government, whether compensated or not, may in many
instances because of that service be considered “employees” of the Federal Government, and,
if they serve on a part-time or intermittent basis, as “special Government employees.”™ With
such a designation as either a regular or “special” Government employee comes coverage
under several federal conflict of interest laws and regulations, including one that requires
disqualification or recusal by the individual employee from participating in any particular
governmental matter which may affect the financial interests of that individual, or the
financial interests of other persons, entities or businesses connected to that individual®
Conflicts of interest of persons appointed to federal advisory committees who are considered
Government employees or “special Government employees,” are handled generally in two
ways: disclosure and disqualification. When the disqualification requirement is “waived”
by an appointing official for an individual advisory committee member who has a conflicting
interest,* then the importance and reliance on the Federal Advisory Committee Act’s
structures and procedures requiring open meetings and “balance” on advisory committees
would arguably be increased to monitor and regulate potential and existing conflicts of
interest.

Industry or other “representatives” on advisory committees who are not compensated
from the Federal Government for their opinions or advice, are generally not considered
“employees” of the Government, nor “special Government employees,” and are therefore not
subject to the conflict of interest laws. It is understood that information, opinions, and advice
from “industry representatives” could be information that is one-sided and/or “tainted” by
personal or institutional economic and financial interests, and not necessarily provided
independently with the interests of the general public in mind.’ Since these individuals are
intended to represent outside interests, there is by definition no “conflict™ of interest in their
role in providing opinions and information to the Government. The statutory structure of the
Federal Advisory Committee Act is important to the integrity of the system of advisory
committees, particularly in regard to such outside representatives and advisors, asthe FACA
would allow public scrutiny of advisery committee activities by requiring, for the most part,
open meetings; by providing that advice or recommendations from an advisory committee
is advisory only, and not binding; and by requiring that the make-up of advisory committees
is to be “fairly balanced.”

Federal Employees or Industry Representatives

For conflicts of interest purposes, the threshold determination as to any particular
advisory comrmittee member is whether such member is an “employee” of the Federal

* See definition of “special Government employee™ at 18 U.S.C. § 202,

P18 US.C. § 208.

" 18 U.S.C. § 208(b)(3).

* As explained by the Office of Government Ethics: “[Ulnlike SGEs and other Federal employees,
representatives are not expected to render disinterested advice to the Government. Rather, they are

expected to represent a particular bias.” Office of Government Ethics, DO-00-003, at 3, February
15, 2000, citing OGE Informal Advisory Letter 93 x 14.
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Government or not. As a general matter, members of advisory committees who are
appointed by a federal official because of their general expertise or knowledge in a particular
field, and who are expected to independently provide the Government with advice and
assistance in those areas of expertise, may be considered "officers or employees™ of the
United States Government.* Members of advisory commitiees who are appointed on the
advisory committee to "represent” a particular private interest or entity, and to give the views
of those non-governmental groups, however, might not be considered officers or employees
of the United States. As quoted by the Office of Government Ethics, citing an earlier
memorandum from the President:

A consultant or adviser whose advice is obtained by a department or agency from
time to time because of his individual qualifications and who serves in an
independent capacity is an officer or employee of the Government. On the other
hand, one who is requested 10 appear before a Government department or agency
to present the views of a non-governmental organization or group which he
represents, or for which he is in a position to speak, does not act as a servant of the
Government and is not its officer or employee. He is therefore not subject to the
conflict of interest laws ....”

The Office of Government Ethics has noted that the terms “officer” or “employee”
of the Government are not expressly defined for purposes of the conflict of interest laws.
However, guidance on classifying persons on advisory committees as either “employees™ of
the Government or private “representatives” is gleaned from statutory definitions in other
contexts, such as 5 U.S.C. §§ 2104 and 2105, which include the considerations of (1)
appointment in the civil service, (2) performance of a federal function, and (3) the
supervision by a Federal official.® Previously, the Office of Government Ethics had
discussed several factors and indications in determining whether one is a “employee™ or
“special” Government employee, or whether one is, rather, a private “representative,”
including: compensation from the Government (but not necessarily expenses or per diem)
as indicative of Government employment; acting alone rather than part of a committee or
group as indicative of employment, but noting that not all persons on an advisory committee
are "representatives”; appointment on the recommendation of an outside group as an
indication that one is a representative of that group; whether a person is a "spokesman” for
an putside group {and pot whether he can legally bind that group) as an indication of a
representational status; and whether the advisor/consultant can speak for the federal agency,
as an indication that such person is a federal employee®

¢ See discussion in "Memorandum dated July 9, 1982 from J. Jackson Walter Director of the Office
of Government Ethics to Heads of Departments and Agencies of the Executive Branch regarding
Members of Federal Advisory Committees and the Conflict-of-Interest Statutes” {hereinafter: July
1982 OGE Memo], Office of Government Ethics, Advisory Opinion 82 x 22, printed in The Informal
Advisory Letters and Memoranda and Formal Opinions of the United Stares Office of Government
Ethics, 1979-1988, at 325, See also OGE Advisory Opinion 93 x 14, June 24, 1993,

7 July 1982 OGE Memo, supra at 330,
# Office of Government Ethics, DO-00-003, at p. 2, February 13, 2000.
? July 1982 OGE Memo, supra at 330-331.
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If advisory committee members who are considered to be Government employees
are to consult with and advise the Government only on a part-time or intermittent basis, then
they may fall into the category of a "special Government employee."'® "Special Government
employees" of the executive or legislative branches are covered in some conflict of interest
laws to a lesser extent than their full-time counterparts w allow the Govemment to avail
itself of the expertise and talents of private sector personnel on a part-time or intermittent
basis without overly complex or burdensome conflict of interest regulations, which had
proven a severe obstacle in the past to recruiting such outside experts.!! Members of
advisory committees who are not officers or employees of the Government are, however,
generally not subject to the federal conflict of interest rules, statutes, or regulations.”

Financial Disclosure

There are two categories of financial disclosure requirements under federal law and
regulation which apply generally to persons in the employ of the Federal Government: (1)
the public (and detailed) financial disclosures which must be made by certain specified
federal employees and officers under the provisions of the Ethics in Government Act of
1978, as amended," and (2) the confidential (and often less detailed) disclosures which may
be required from certain officers and employees who are not required to file public disclosure
statements.™ Both the public and confidential disclosure requirements apply, however, only
to persons who are {or who have been nominated to be) officers or employees of the Federal
Government, — either regular Government employees or "special Government employees.”

There is not, under the Federal Advisory Committee Act, a separate requirement for
personal, public financial disclosure for all persons who are appointed to federal advisory
committees in the executive branch. Rather, under federal law and regulation onc appointed
o be a member of a federal advisory committee is required to file a financial disclosure form
by virtue of his or her being either a regular federal employee or a "special Government
employee,” as opposed to requiring a financial disclosure merely by virtue of his or her
membership on an advisory committee. That is, a person who is appointed to an advisory
committee and who is not acting as a regular federal employee or a special Government
empiovee, but rather is "a representative of an industry or other outside entity,” would not

18 U.S.C. § 202. A “special Government employee” is “an officer or employee of the executive
or legislative branch of the United States Government, [or} of any independent agency ... who is
retained, designated, appointed, or employed to perform, with or without compensation, for not ©
exceed one hundred and thirty days during any period of three hundred and sixty-five consecutive
days, temporary duties either on a full-time or intermittent basis ...."

! See H. Rpt. No, 748, 87" Cong., 1* Sess.4-5, 13-14 (1961); S. Rpt. No. 2213, 87" Cong., 2d Sess.
at 6-7 (1962).

i The applicable statutes and regulations generally apply by their express language only to one who
is an "officer or employee of the United States,” see specifically 18 U.S.C. §§ 203, 205, 207, 208,
and 209; note discussion in OGE Advisery Opinion 93 x 30.

¥ P.L.95-521, as amended; see now S US.C.A., Appendix 4, §§ 101 er seq.

H“35U.S.C.A., Appendix 4, § 107(a); Executive Order 12674, as modified by Executive Order 12731,
Section 201{d); see now 5 C.FR. §§ 2634.901 - 2634.909
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appear to be required by any law or regulation of general applicability to file a financial
disclosure form.'*

Whether an employee of the Federal Government (either a regular, or part-time or
intermittent special Government employee) is required to file financial disclosure statements
is determined, in the first instance, by the rate of compensation that the employee receives
from the Federal Government for his or her services to the Government. If the officer or
employee "occupies a position classified above GS-15," or, if not on the General Schedule,
is in a position compensated at a "rate of basic pay ... equal to or greater than 120 percent of
the mininum rate of basic pay payable for GS-15," then the officer or employee is generally
subject to the public disclosure provisions.'s As an additional qualification, those employees
compensated at the rate of pay described above will be required to file public disclosure
statements if the individual works for the Government for more than 60 days in the calendar
year."”

The confidential reporting requirements are intended to complement the public
disclosure system, and would apply generally to those employees who do not have to file
under the public reporting provisions of the Ethics in Government Act.'* Generally speaking,
the confidential reporting requirements apply to those officers or employees who are
compensated below the threshold rate of pay for public disclosures (that is, GS8-15 orbelow,
or less than 120% of the basic rate of a GS-15), and who are determined by the employee's
agency to perform duties or exercise responsibilities in regard to Government contracting
or procurement, Government grants, Government subsidies or licensing, Government
auditing, or other governmental duties which may particularly require the employee to avoid
financial conflicts of interest.”” Such a person may be required to file a confidential report
if he or she performs the duties of such a position "for a period in excess of 60 days during
the 12 menth period ending September 30."%

Additionally, unless required to file public reports, confidential reports are required
from all "special Government employees” in the executive branch, including specifically
"those who serve on advisory committees."*' As noted earlier, however, the disclosure
provisions apply only to persons wheo are officers or employees of the Federal Government,

55 C.F.R. § 2634.904(b), as to confidential disclosures; 5 U.S.C.A., Appendix 4, § 101(f)(3), as to
public disclosure of "each officer or employee in the executive branch, including a special
Government employee" compensated over a particular amount.

5 U.S.C.A,, Appendix 4, § 101(£)(3).

"5 US.C.A, Appendix 4, § 101(d). Certain exemptions and waivers may be permitted upon
particular findings and determinations regarding special Government employees. See 5 US.C.A.,
Appendix 4, § 101().

%5 C.F.R. § 2634.901(a), although supplemental information may be requested by an agency even
from employees filing public disclosures. 5 C.F.R. §2634.901(c).

¥ 5 C.F.R. § 2634.904(a).
*5 C.F.R. §2634.903(a).
5 C.F.R. § 2634.904(b).
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and thus do not apply to so-called "representatives” of outside entities appointed to advisory
committees:

The term special Government employees does not include an advisory committee
member who serves only as a representative of an industry or other outside entity
or who is already a federal employee,”

In certain unusual circumstances the public availability of the public financial
disclosure statement filed by a “special Government employee™ may be restricted by the
Director of the Office of Government Ethics.® Additionally, the confidential reporting
required of those not filing the public reports may be waived by an agency head where the
possibitity of conflict of interest is remote, and where the duties or responsibilities of the
employee are at such a low level that reporting is not necessary.?*

Conflict of Interest Disqualification Requirement

The principal financial conflict of interest law for executive branch personnel is
codified at 18 U.S.C. § 208, and prohibits both regular and "special Government employees®
in the executive branch and independent agencies from participating as a Government
employee in any official matter in which the employee has a personal financial interest, or
which affects the financial interests of the employee's spouse, minor children, business
associates, or conneeted firms or organizations. This conflict of interest law as now
constructed was enacted as part of a substantial amendment and recodification of the ethics
and conflict of interest laws in 1962, The intent of the modern conflictof interest statate and
the underlying principles behind it were expressed in the House Report from the House
Judiciary Committee on that 1962 legislation, That report noted that the statute was meant
to embody the principles "that a public servant owes undivided loyalty to the Government,"”
and that advice and recommendations given to the Govemment by its employeesand officials
be made in the public interest and not be tainted, even unintentionally, with influence from
private or personal financial interests.”® The Judiciary Committee explained further that:

The proper operation of a democratic government requires that officials be
independent and impartial; that (Jovernment decisions and policy be made in the
proper chanfels of the governmental structure; ... and that the public have
confidence in the integrity of its government, The aftainment of one or more of
these ends s impaired whenever there exists, or appears to exist an actual or

Y]
73 CFRO§ 2634205
#5CFR. §2634905

* H. Rpt. No. 748, supra at 3.

* H. Rpt. No. 748, supra at 4-5; see also United States v. Mississippi Valley Generating Co., 364
U.S. 520, 549 (1960, Conflict of Interest and Federal Service, Association of the Bar of the City
of New York, at 3-4 (Cambridge 1960).
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potential conflict between the private interests of a Governruent employee and his
duties as an official.”

The statatory language at 18 U.5.C. § 208 is directed not only at conduct which is
improper, but rather is preventative in nature, and is directed at situations which merely have
the potential to tempt or subtly influence an official in the performance of official public
duties. The ownership of certain private economic or financial interests alone, without any
improper conduct, thus raises the disqualification requirement as fo governmental matters
which affect those interests. As explained by the Supreme Court with regard to the
predecessor statute to § 208 (see 18 U.S.C. § 434, 1960 Code ed.):

The statute is thus directed not only at dishonor, but also at conduct that tempts
dishonor. This broad proscription embodies a recognition of the fact that an
impairment of impartial judgment can ocour in even the most well-meaning men
when their personal economic interests are affected by the business they transact on
behalf of the Government.

The elements of the statute prohibit the participation of a federal employee, ora
special Government employee, on behalf of the Government in any "particular" matter that
has a “direct and predictable effect’ on a financial interest of the employee, or on a
financial interest imputed to the employee. A “particular matter” is a matter that focuses
“upon the interests of specific persons, or a discreet or identifiable class of persons.”™ Itmay
invoive general rule making that is “narrowly focused on the interests of such a discreet and
identifiable class,” but does not include the “consideration or adoption of broad policy
options that are directed to a large and diverse group of persons.™

The “participation” that is prohibited in such particular matters is described in the
statute as a personal and substantial participation through “decision, approval, disapproval,
recommendation, the rendering of advice, investigation or otherwise....” It is clear that one
need not have to possess decision making or final authority on a particular matter to come
within the law, but rather, one needs only to participate personaily in the activity and have
that participation be “of significance to the matter.”™ It has been noted that some agencies,
in granting waivers to employees or special Government employees, have given what are
called “limited waivers” which allow a special Government employee, for example, to
participate fully in the “discussion” of a particular matter, including advice, persuasion, and
arguments for or against a particular position or recommendation, but that the employee or
special Government employee is still barred from participating in a final vote on the
particular recommendation. Such Hmited waivers are a policy matter that are apparently
within the discretion of the agency official involved. It should be noted that, under the

2 H. Rpt. No. 748, supra at 5-6.

3 United States v. Mississippi Valley Generating Co., supra at 549.
PS5 CFR, §2635.402(a), (1),

¥ S CF R, §2635.402(0)(3).

Hid

25 CFR. 2635.402(b)(4).
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statute, it is apparent that the participation in a “discussion” concerning a covered particular
matter would most likely be barred by the statute, absent that waiver, because that activity
would raise equally applicable and cognizable conflict of interest issues as a vote or final
decision. As noted in a law review article by Roswell Perkins, who was the staff director of
the Bar Association study that led to the adoption of the conflict of interest law in 1962:

The effcct of the oricntation is to bring the self-dealing prohibition to bear
irrespective of the character of the functions the official performs in relation to the
governmental proceeding — so long as his participation meets the test of
substantiality. The behind the scenes advisor may be just as guilty of violating
section 208 as the government representative who assumes the front-line negotiating
function for the Government.

Clearly, the influence on Government policy from advice and persuasion during a
“discussion” of a particular recommendation, immediately proceeding a vote on that
recommendation, is significant and is equal, under the law, to participating in a particular
recommendation by way of voting for or against that recommendation.

General Exemptions

The statute requires disqualification and recusal of an employee regardless of the size
or substantiality of the personal or imputed financial interest involved. There is no de
minimis rule expressly stated in the statute. The statute does allow, however, at § 208(b)(2),
for the promulgation of regulations by the Office of Government Ethics setting out general
exemptions to the disqualification requirement for interests of employees, or special
Government employees, that are deemed “too remote ot too inconsequential” to raise serious
conflict of interests problems, and several categories of financial interests, instruments, or
relationships have been exempt under the general § 208(b)(2) waiver authority.® There are
also general waivers promulgated under § 208(b)(2) specifically for speciai Government
employees serving on an advisory committee allowing the participation of such employees
in a matter of “general applicability” when that matter will not have a "special or distinct
effect” on the employee or his or her private employer, but rather will affect such interests
only as part of aclass.”® Other general exemptions promulgated by regulations allow special
Government employees on advisory committees to participate in matters concerning
“medical products” if the otherwise disqualifying financial interest arises from one’s
employment in a hospital or other medical facility using that product for patients, or from the
“use or prescription of medical products for patients.™

¥ Perkins, Roswell, “The New Federal Conflict- of -[nterest Law,” 76 Harvard Law Review 1113,
1130 (April 1963).

M See, 5 C.F.R. §2640, Subpart B (§§ 2640.201 - 2640.206).

¥ 5 CFR. § 2640.203(). This does not apply to participation in particular matters involving
specific parties, such as drug applications, nor to financial interests in the form of stock ownership
in a comnany by the special Government employee.

%5 C PR §2646.203().
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Disqualification and Advisory Committee Members/ Specific Exemptions

After 1962, although the category of “special Government employee” was created in
the conflict of interest law revision to lessen some of the burdens on consultants, part time
or intermittent employees,” those part-time or intermitient employees, including advisory
committee members, were actually treated the same as full-time employees for purposes of
18 U.S.C. § 208, the principal conflict of interest statute requiring disqualification. That is,
unlike some other conflict of interest laws, 18 U.S.C. § 208 applies to both regular and
“special Government employees™ in the same manner.

The personal or specific exemption allowed within the statute for employees to
participate in matters despite a conflict of interest (known as the § 208(b)(1) waiver)
required, and still requires, a written finding by the appointing official that the financial
interest of the employee or consultant is “not so substantial” as to affect the integrity of the
services one expects from the employee.*® It is apparent from the legislative history of the
provision, as well as from subsequent administrative interpretations of the Department of
Justice and the Office of Government Ethics, that only minor or "insubstantial” financial
interests of an officer or an employee were intended to be exempted by the appointing
official under § 208(b)(1). The apparent intent of the statute was not to allow exemption
from the prohibition of an employee who has a substantial financial interest which has a
greater potential to subtly influence, or to appear to influence, the employee's
recommendations, advice or other service to the United States Government.

As noted, the statutory revision and this exemption were adopted in criminal code and
conflict of interest revisions by the Congress in 1962.% The model legislation from which
the conflict of interest and bribery law revisions were drafted was originaily prepared by the
Bar Association of the City of New York, Special Committee on the Federal Conflict of
Interest Laws, and explained in the Association's treatise Conflict of Interest and Federal
Service.™ The exemption to the disqualification provision recommended by the Bar
Association would have been an unqualified exemption given by the President for any
financial interest, without regard to the substantial nature of the interest, whenever the
President found it to be in the "national interest" for the government to have the services of
the individual in question, regardless of his or her personal financial interests.*! This
unqualified “national interest” exemption was, however, rejected by the Congress which
substituted instead the current 208(b)(1) exemnption based on the "substantiality™ test, and the
general 208(bX2) waivers (for all employees) for interests considered “too remote or too
inconsequential.”

¥ Perkins, “Federal Conflict-of-Interest Law.,” supra at 1123-1124.
#See 5 C.F.R. 2640301,
*pL.87-849, 76 Stat. 1124 (1962),

* Conflict of Interest and Federal Service, Harvard University Press (Cambridge 1960); see H. R
Report No., 748, supra at 8.

* Conflict of Interest and Federal Service, supra at 204-205, 282, see Section 3(e) of mode! bill.
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As indicated in the House Report on the legislative changes in 1962, the intent of the
legislation was not o exempt employees from the operation of the statute who have
substantial financial interests which may at some time pose conflicts with their official
duties, but rather to protect employees from criminal penaities when they have "trivial” or
minor financial interests which could be affected by the performance of those official duties:

Howaever, because it is unfair to require the Goverrunent employee to act
at his peril in drawing the line between substantial and frivial interests, the bill
further provides that the prohibition shall not apply if the officer or employee first
advises the official responsible for appointments to his position of the nature and
circumstances of the matter and makes full disclosure of his interest in it and
receives in advance a written determination that the interest is too insubstantial to
be likely to affect the integrity of the service, or if by general rule or regulation
published in the Federal Register, the financial interest has been exempted from the
prohibition as too remote or inconsequential.

A procedure was established therefore which permitted an agency to use the services
of an official or employee who would otherwise have been disqualified from participating
in a matter because of a "de minimis” financial interest in the governmental matter under
consideration:

Subsection (b) affords the Government ample protection, yet provides a
system whereby the Government may utilize the services of its employees in
situations in which under the present law a de minimis financial interest in a matter
may either (1 ) compel disqualification under criminal penalties, resulting inobvious
detriment to the Government, or (2) result in disregard for the law.*

Interpretations of the 208(b)(1) exemption have also comported to the notion that the
exemption is for insubstantial financial interests. In a Presidential Memorandum of May 2,
1963, it was explained that: "The power of exemption may of course be exercised also where
the financial interests involved are minimal in value."* This Memorandum was cited in an
opinion from the Department of Justice's Office of Legal Council which looked at financial
interests of a government consultant to determine questions as to whether those interests are
“insubstantial' in an absolute sense."*

The Office of Government Ethics has also stressed that in granting § 208(b)(1)
waivers: (1) the "substantial,” or the "insubstantial” or de minimis nature of the financial
interest, and (2) the actual duties of the employee on a particular matter, are the two elements

“# H.R. Report No. 748, supra at 13, Emphasis added,

* Id at 24, Emphasis added.

* 28 Fed. Reg. 4539, 4543 (1963).

¥2 0p.O.L.C. 151, 156 (June 29, 1978). The O.L.C. explained in this opinion that a further gloss
on the “insubstantiality” test was applied in the Presidential Memoraadum in the case of "special
Government employees,” who may receive an exemption if their advice and recommendations do

not impact theircompany solely, or disproportionately to other companies in the industry. /2. at 156~
157, See now S CF.R. § 2640.203(g).
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to consider in deciding the appropriateness of the waiver. The threshold inquiry concerns
the substantial nature of the financial interest. In an opinion of the Office of Government
Ethics, the agency criticized a waiver granted by the White House to an official, because it
was "inappropriate to disregard the substantial dollar value of [the official's and the official's

spouse's] holdings of [the company's] stocks".*0

The Office of Government Ethics noted in earlier opinions that an exemption under
this statute was to be based on the more objective substantiality standard, and was notto be
based upon the "personal integrity" of the official involved, since that is too subjective a
factor in the test of a waiver, and would allow significant financial interests to be retained
in contravention of congressional intent.*’” The waiver is nor a character voucher on behalf
of the particular official involved in the potential conflict, but rather is a measurement of the
financial interest as to its potential impacton an individual in the official's position who must
exercise the official governmental duties involved. The Office of Government Ethics
explained:

[Congress] recognized that there were going to be some situations where the size
of the interest in relation to the action being taken was going to be so insubstantial
that it would not affect the services of the employee. This decision, too, was 1o rest
on the size of the inferest and the specific kind of action to be taken, and not on the
personal integrity of the employee.™

The Office of Government Ethics has found that where there is a substantial financial
interest which creates a potential conflict because of one's official duties, although a waiver
under § 208(b)(1) would work to "protect the individual from prosecution” under the
criminal statute, the substantial dollar interest of the official in a company affected by his
official actions creates a real conflict of interest in fact, which would "raise an appearance
of impropriety that cannot be overcome simply by using the waiver authority of 18 U.S.C.
§ 208(b)."*

In 1989, however, the waivers that may be granted to special Government employees
on federal advisory committees were changed. Inareport and study from an ethics task force
appointed by President Bush, the § 208(b)(1) waivers for “not so substantial” interests were
deemed to be too strict for advisory committee members, such that “the govemment is
needlessly handicapped in obtaining advice and information from individuals with expertise

* OGE Advisory Opinion No. 88 X 17, November 23, 1988; see also 87 X 6, April 1, 1987.

7 See, for example, OGE Advisory Opinions 87 X &, April 1, 1987; 87 X 7, May 5, 1937.

*® Office of Government Ethics Advisory Opinion 87 X 7, May 5. 1987. Emphasis added. The OGE
opinion repudiated the notion that the exemption was merely a subjective character evaluation of the

individual official, as had been theorized by some commentators. See, e.g. Perkins, "The New
Federal Conflict of Interest Law", 76 Harvard Law Review 1113, 1136 (April 1963).

" OGE Advisory Opinion No. 88 X 17, November 23, 1988; see also Advisory Opinion No. 83 X
20, December 30, 1983; and 84 X 6, May 1, 1984,
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who are located in the private sector.™® A waiver was suggested which would aflow the
appointing authority to waive the application of the conflict of interest law at § 208 at any
time the appointing official deemed to need the services of the advisory commitiee member,
regardless of the substantiality of a conflicting financial interest. The Commission report
explained:

Section 208 ordinarily requires walvers, recusal, divestiture or another
special measure when an individual (including a special government employee
serving on an advisory committee), has a financial interest that could be affected by
actions taken or advice given. In selecting the members of an advisory committee,
however, the appointing official will typically want to select individuals with
expertise in the matter being studied. It will often be the case that many such
individuals are employed by {or have other financial ties with) companies or
organizations whose interests will be affected by the recommendations of the
advisory opinion. ...

Inthe case of advisory committees, the usual remedies for potential conflict
of interest fall short. Few individuals will choose to divest themselves of assets,
much less jobs, to assume a temporary, often unpaid, position on an advisory
committee. And, as a general matter, recusal will be an unworkable remedy,
because it would deprive the committee of the conflicted individual’s expertise.
Waiver also is not a solution, since under current interpretations of the waiver
standards ..., officials with the authority to grant waivers are required to look in
large measure at the magnitude of the financial interest in guestion. For many
advisory commission members, the financial interest may be quite large, but it may
nonetheless be highly desirable to have the benefit of the individual’s expertise.
Thus, existing requirements for disqualification or waiver may have the effect of
eliminating a class of talented and skilled individuals from providing advice to the
government.!

The suggestion for special waivers for advisory committee members was adopted by
Congress in amending the conflict of interest laws in the Fthics Reform Act of 1989.
Persons who are special Government employees by virtue of their service on advisory
committees may now have the restrictions of 18 U.S.C. § 208 waived by the official who
appoints that advisory committee member if, after areview of the financial disclosure report
of the advisory committee member, the appointing official determines that the "potential”
conflicts of interest raised by the financial interests of the individual, or by those imputed to
him, are "outweigh[ed]” by the "need for the individual's services ... This waiver may
apply to even substantial economic or financial interests of the employee/advisor, which had
troubled the Office of Government Ethics in the past.

What might be considered the more lenient treatment of conflicting financial interests
of federal advisory committee members, as compared to other special Government

" +To Serve With Honor.” Report of the President’s Commission on Federal Ethics Law Reform,
atp. 29 {March 1989).

' Report of the President’s Commission on Federal Ethics Law Reform, supra at 29-30.
TR LS. § 208(0)3).
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employees, was recommended by the study commission expressly because of the other
statutory requirements and “'safeguards” in the Federal Advisory Cornmittee Act. The study
commission explained:

The Commission believes that advisory committees covered by the Federal
Advisory Commmittee Act (FACA) warrant a different approach. ... FACA itself
includes alternative safeguards that help protect the public’s interest in the integrity
of the deliberations of advisory committees. First, FACA includes a requirement
that the membership of advisory committees be fairly balanced with respect to the
issues under consideration. Even more impertant, FACA requires advisory
committees to hold public meetings, except in unusual circumstances. As such,
deliberations of a FACA advisory committee are open to the most exacting public
scrutiny. Finally, the recommendations of an advisory committee are not, in
themscives, binding, but rather are presented publicly to another government
official who can judge independently the degree to which recommendations were
biased by the personal interests of the members.

The effectiveness of these alternative means of assuring the integrity of
advisory committee deliberations depends on the availability of information about
the financial holdings of advisory committee members. ... At present, however,
public fitings are required only of advisory committee members who serve for more
than 60 days or who are paid at or above the GS-16/1 level®

Statutory Standards for Federal Advisory Committees - Conclusion

Under the President’s Commission’s analysis of the more lenient conflict of interest
waivers for advisory committee members (§ 208(b)(3) waivers), it may be argued that
without significant adherence to the statutory standards in the Federal Advisory Committee
Act of openness of meetings, “balance” of interests on the advisory panel, and independent
review by agency officials for bias in advisory committee recommendations, such statutory
“safeguards” (as characterized by the President’s Commission) on the integrity of the FACA
process would not exist, and the more lenient treatment of advisory committee members’
conflicts of interest would not be justified.

The open meeting requirement of section 10 of the Federal Advisory Committee Act,
as well as the public access and accountability provisions, have as their objectives, for
example, public scrutiny of the operation of an advisory committee to ensure that it is not a
secretive, or hidden vehicle for special-interest influence, a goal directly related to issues of
the private interests and the potential "conflict of interest” of the advisory committee
members. As explained in a law review article by an authority on the provision:

Passed in 1972, the FACA seeks in large part to promote good-government values
such as openness, accountability, and balance of viewpoims. These goals reflect
previous worries that advisory committees had become a hidden vehicle for special-
interest access to agency decision makers,

** Report of the President’s Commission on Federal Ethics Law Reform, supra at 30.
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These openness requirements facilitate public monitoring of advisory
committees, thereby reducing the likelihood that advisory committees can serve as
secretive channels for special interest access to agencies.™

Similarly, the requirement that a committee be “fairly balanced” in section 5 of
FACA was directed at the same concerns that the private and personal financial and
economic interests of certain members of advisory committees, particularly those connected
to or funded by a private industry, would dominate in the committee and be an undue
influence on the agency using the advisory committee. The legislative history of FACA
iHustrates that concer:

One of the great dangers in the unregulated use of advisory committees is
that special interest groups may use their membership on such bodies to promote
their private concerns. Testimony received at hearings ... pointed out the danger of
allowing special interest groups to exercise undue influence upon the Government
through the dominarce of advisory committees which deal with matters in which
they have vested interests.

In its report or “lhe Establishment of a National Industrial Wastes
Tnventory” this committee commented on the operations of the Advisory Council
on Federal Reports, which was organized by several national business organizations
at the request of the Office of Management and Budget. When Council members
met with government officials to consider a proposed national industrial wastes
inventory questionnaire, only representatives of industry were present. No
representatives of conservation, environment, clean water, consumer, or other
public intcrest group were present. This lack of balanced represeniation of different
points of view and the heavy representation of parties whose private interests could
influence their recommendations would be prohibited by the provisions contained
in section 4 of the bill.®

Although there is a requirement stated in the statute for advisory committees to be
“fairly balanced,” there is no specific explication of what that "balance" requires in the
statute.”® Furthermore, the courts, despite the legistative history language quoted above, have
not attempted to set any particular formula for public involvement, and have rejected the
notion that the "balance” language requires advisory committees to have members from
“public interest” groups, such as from “consumer groups,” or ather end-users of a particular
product. The courts, rather, have given a very broad interpretation of “balance,” and have
allowed the agencies great discretion in choosing the viewpoint “balance” on an advisory
commitice:

* Croley, Steven P., “Practical Guidance on the Applicability of the Federal Advisory Committee
N0 ddmin. L Amc U 111,117 (Spring 1996).

* H.R. Rpt. No. 1017, 92d Cong, 2d Sess. 6 (1972), reprinted in 1972 U5 Code Cong, & Admin.
News 3491,3496; see Public Citizen v. National Advisory Committee on Microbiological Criteria
for Foods. 886 F.2d 419, 423 (D.C.Cir. 1989),

* GSA regulations on advisory committees note also the “fairly balanced” requirement and provide
that the agency will “consider a cross-section of those directly affected, interested and qualified. as
appropriate to the nature anc functions of the commitiee.” 41 C.F.R. § 101-6.1007(b)(2)(iif), see
alsa 41 C.F.R. § 101-6.1013.
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The statutory directive that membership of the Committee be "fairly
balanced” does not mean that such balance can be provided only by individuals who
work for, or are associated with, a consumer or public health organization. The Act
does not require that "consumer organizations® be directly represented on the
Committee.  Section 5(b)2) is a general provision requiring only that the
membership of an advisory committee be "fairly balanced" it does not specify how
the "fairly balanced” membership is to be achieved in terms of either the types of
represeniatives or their number. ...

The determination of the "fairly balanced” membership of an advisory
committee, in terms of the points of view represented and the functions the
commiftee is to perform, is to be achieved, necessarily lies largely within the
discretion of the official who appoints the committee.”

Given the breadth of discretion of the agency to choose the "balanced" representation
on the advisory committees, and given the change in the law conceming individual conflict
of interest waivers subsequently adopted in 1989, after the passage of the original Federal
Advisory Committee Act, Congress might wish to re-examine the policy and statutory
requirements and obligations in the advisory committee statute. [t is clear that as a matter
of current law the "balance" of an advisory committee is mostly within the discretion of the
agency official making the appointments, as is the decision to grant broad conflict of interest
walvers to advisory committee members even for substantial conflicting interests.
Furthermore, although open meetings are the general rule stated in the current law, important
discussions and meetings of advisory committess may be, and apparently often are closed
under the statutory criteria allowed.*®

As apolicy matter, however, for conflict of interest purposes and analysis, when an
agency constitutes an advisory committee and then grants 208(b)Y(3) waivers for even
substantial and direct conflicts of interest to allow members to participate in discussions and
state opinions on a matter directly impacting their personal or imputed financial interests
(which it is permitted to do), there may arguably be a greater need and obligation for an
advisory committee not to regularly close meetings {under the criteria of the Sunshine Act
and the Freedom of Information Act standards), but rather to assure even more openness and
public oversight ™ This might include limiting by statute the criteria for closing meetings
currently provided.”® Similarly, under such circumstances of § 208(b)(3) waivers for
substantial interests and the allowance of full participation in discussions, it may arguably
be of particular importange in terms of conflict of interest policy, resolution and control, to

" Public Citizenv. National Advisory Committes on Microbiological Criteria for Foods, supra at
422-423,

** Croley. Steven P., “Practical Guidance on the Applicability of the Federal Advisory Committee
Act.” supra at 503-506.

¥ Report of the President’s Commission on Federal Ethics Law Reform, supra at 30: One of the
reasons the President’s Ethics Commission recommended more lenient conflict of interest waivers
for advisory committee members was that “deliberations of a FACA advisory committee are open
10 the most exacting public scrutiny.”

“ See discussion of pros and cons of more openness public accessability in advisory committee
meetings, in Croley, Steven P., “Practical Guidance on the Applicability of the Federal Advisory
Committee Act,” supra at $03-306.
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have a broader range of viewpoints, even on expert advisory committees, and possibly
mcluding end-users, such as consumer interests, practitioners or institutional or other end-
users of subject products or services, as full voting and participating members on the
committee. This may require more definite and express statutory language and guidance on
public interest group participation and membership, limiting the discretion that the courts
have recognized under current law in agency officials to determine the “balance” required.



169

MMWR Magroh 13, 1998

Members of the Rotavirus Working Group
Advisory Committes on Immunization Practices (ACIP)

Jahn F. Modlin, M.D.. Chairman
Chinh T.Le, MD.
David W. Fleming, M.D
ACIF Members

Regeri. Glass, M.D., Ph.D.
Joseph S. Bresee, M.D.
Division of Viral and Rickensial Diseases
National Center for Infectious Diseasss, CDC

Margaret Rennals, MO,
Departmant of Pediatrics
University of Maryland

Richard Zimmerman, M.D.
American Acadamy of Famity Physicians

Neal A. Halsey, M.D.
Amarican Academy of Pedistrics

Pgter R. Paradiso, Ph.D.
Lederte-Praxis Biologicais Division
Wyeth-Lederle Vaccinas end Pediatrics

Flortan Schodal, M.D.
Cffice for Clinical Vaccing Ressarch
Merck Research Labs

Z EXHIBIT

71




170

gC DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH & HUMAN SERVICES Public Health Servica
“""’nu

Centers for Disease Control
and Prgvantion {CDC)
Atlanta GA 30333

CHARTER

ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON IMMUNIZATICN PRACTICES

Burpose

The Secretary, the Assistant Secretary for Health, and by
delegation the Director, Centers for Disease Control and
Prevention, are authorized under Section 311 and Section 317
of the Public Health Service Act, as amended, 42 U.8.C. 243 and
42 U.S.C. 247b, to assist States and their political subdivisions
-~ in the prevention and suppression of communicable diseases, to
« advise the several States on matters relating to the preservation,
©and improvement of the public health, and to make grants to
States and, in consultation with the State health authorities,
to agencies and political subdivisions of States to assist in
meeting the costs of communicable disease control programs.

Auk bQ_z:j f‘!ﬁ

42 U.8.C. 217a, Section 222 of the Public Health Service Act,

as amended. The Committee is governed by the provisions of
Public Law 92-463, as amended {5 U.8.C. App. 2}, which sets forth
standards for the formation and use of advisory committees.

The Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices has been given
a statutory role under Section 13631 of the Omnibus Budget
Reconciliation Act of 1993, Public Law 103-66 {42 U.S.C. 1396s
(e} {2) (B) (i) and (e), subsections 1928{c) (2} (B) (i) and 1928 (e}
of the Social Security Act).

Function

The Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices shall provide
advice and guidance to the Secretary, the Assistant Secretary
for Health, and the Director of the Centers for Disease Control
and Prevention, regarding the most appropriate application of
antigens and related agents (e.g., vaccines, antisera, immune
globulins) for effective communicable disease control in the
civilian population. The Committes shall review and report
regularly on immunization practices and recommend improvements
in the national immunization efforts.

EXHIBIT
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In accordance with Section 1928 of the Social Security Act,

the Committee shall also establish and periodically review

and, as appropriate, revise a. list of vaccines for administration
to children eligible to receive vaccines through the Vaccines for
Children Program, along with schedules regarding the appropriate
periodicity, dosage, and contraindications applicable to the
pediatric vaccines. The Secretary shall use, for the purpose

of the purchass, delivery, and administration of pediatric
vaccines in the Vaccines for Children Prograwm, the list
established by the Committee.

Strugture

The Committee shall consist of tweslve members, including the
Chair. Members and the Chair shall be selected by the Secrstary
from authorities who are knowledgeable in the field of

. immunization practices and have multidisciplinary expertise

in public health, or have expertise in the use of vaceines and
immunoleogic agents in clinical practice or preventive

medicine.

The Committee shall also consist of seven non-voting, ex officio
members: the Deputy Director, Division of Vaccine Injury
Compensation, Bureau of Health Professions, Health Resources
and Services Administration; the Deputy Director for Scientific
Activities, Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense for
Health Affairs, Department of Defense; Under Secretary for
Health, Department of Veterans Affairs; the Director, National
Center for Drugs and Biologics, Food and Drug Administration;
the Medical Advisor, Medicaid Bureau, Health Care Financing
Administration; the Director, Microbiology and Infectious
Diseases Program, MNational Institute of Allergy and Infectious
Diseases, National Institutes of Health; and the Director,
National Vaccine Program Office, Centers for Disease Control
and Prevention; or their designees.

The Committee shall not take a vote unless at least seven public
members qualified to vote (i.e., not disqualified by reason of
financial conflict of interest} are present. Whenever such a
quorum is not present, the Executive Secretary, or designee,
shall have the authority to temporarily designate the ex officio
mewbers as voting members.

There shall also be non-voting liaison representatives from

the -American Academy of Family Physicians;.the American Academy
of Pediatrics; .the American Association of Health Plans; the
American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists; the American
College of Physicians; the American Hospital Association; the
American Medical Association; the Association of Teachers of
pPreventive Medicine; the Canadian National Advisory Committee on
Immunization; the Hospital Infection Control Practices Advisory
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Committee, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; the
Infectious Diseases Society of America; the National Medical
Association; the Pharmaceutical Research and Manufacturers of
America; the Secretario de Prevencion y Control de Enfermedades,
Mexico; and such other non-voting liaison representatives as the
Secretary deems necessary to effectively carry out the functions
of the Committee.

Members shall be invited to serve for overlapping four-year
terms; terms of wmore than two years are contingent upon the
renewal of the Committee by appropriate action prior to its
termination. Members shall serve after the expiration of
their terms until their successors have taken office.

A member's term of office may be terminated by the Committee's
Exccutive Secretary should the member fail to attend two
consecutive megetings. 1In guch case, a new member shall be
appointed by the Secretary to fill the remaining term of office.

Subcommittees composed of members of the parent committee may
he established from time to time. The Department Committee
Management Officer will be notified upon establishment of each
subcommittee, and will be provided information on its name,
membership, function, and estimated frequency of meetings.

Management and support services shall be provided by the Office
of the Director, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.

Meetings

Meetings shall be held approximately three times annually at
the call of the Chair with the advance approval of a government
official, who shall also approve the agenda. A govermment
official shall be present at all meetings.

Meetings shall be open to the public except ag determined
otherwise by the Secretary or other official to whom the
authority has been delegated; notice of all meatings shall
be given to the public,

Meetings shall be conducted, and records of the proceedings
kept, as required by applicable laws and Departmental
regulations.

Compensation
Members who are not full-time Federal employees shall be paid

at the rate of $188 per day, plus per diem and travel expenses
in accordance with Standard Government Travel Regulations.
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Annual Cost FEstimate

Estimated annual cost for operating the Committee, including
compensation and travel expenses for mewbers but excluding staff
support, is $69,596. Estimate of annual person-years of staff
support required is 2.¢ at an estimated annual cost of $99,762.

i loas 7o
In the event a portion of a meeting is closed to the public,
a report shall be prepared annually, which shall contain at a
minimum, a list of members and their business addresses; the
Committee's functions, dates and places of meetings; and a
summary of committee activities and recommendations made during
the fiscal year. A copy of the report shall be provided to the
Department Committee Management Officer.

Termination Date
Unless rerewed by appropriate action prior to its expiration,

the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices will terminate
on April 1, 2000,

APPROVED :
/ 3 ' (ii;él?ﬁ ‘ E;Z;729L0L/~__
K éiz /(3 3 {({: . Diré{:tor% /

Centers for Digease Control
and Preventipn
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THE ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON IMMUNIZATION PRACTICES (ACIP)
POLICIES AND PROCEDURES FOR DEVELOPMENT OF
RECOMMENDATIONS FOR VACCINE USE AND FOR VACCINES FOR CHILDREN

I Development of ACIP Recommendations for Use of Vaccine and Related Biological
Produects
A. Purpose

The ACIP provides advice and guidance to the Secretary, the Assistant Secretary for
Health, and the Director, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) on the most
effective means 10 prevent vaccine-preventable diseases. According to its current charter, the
ACIP provides advice and guidance regarding the most appropriate application of antigens and
related agents (e.g., vaccines, antisera, immune globuling) for effective disease control in the
civilian population. We are proposing that the ACIP charter be modified to acknowledge the
broader scope of ACIP recommendations {e.g., use of antivirals, chemotherapy or prophylaxis).
The ACIP develops written recommendations, subject to the approva! of the Director, CDC, for
the routine administration of vaccines to the pediatric and aduit populations. along with
schedules regarding the appropriate periodicity, dosage, and contraindications applicable to the
vaccines. The ACIP is the only entity in the federal government which makes such
recommendations taking into account all available information (published or unpublished,
submitted under an IND or not) about a vagcine and placing that information in the larger context
of the various health care delivery systems in the U.S., the current epidemiology of the disease,
implementation issues, ethical and legal constraints, and other factors. The overall goals of the
ACIP are to provide advice which will assist the Department and the Nation in reducing the
incidence of vaccine preventable diseases and to increase the safe usage of vaccines and related
biological products, including active and passive immunoprophylaxis.

The target populations for ACIP recommendations are public and private health care providers
who administer vaccines, public and private officials who make vaccine policy, and the general
public.

B. Membership

The Cormittee charter was amended on May 8, 1997 to authorize twelve regular voting
members. selected by the Secretary, Department of Health and Human Services, from authoritics
who are knowledgeable in the field of immunization practices, have multi disciplinary expertise
in public health, and have expertise in the use of vaccines and immunologic agents in both
chinica. and preventive medicine.

ACIP members are selected based on their expertise to contribute to the Committee’s
responsibilities. Departmental policy provides that committee membership be fairly balanced in
terms of points of view represented and the committee's function. Consideration is given to

w
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representation from diverse geographic areas, both genders, ethnic and minority groups, and the
disabled. Nominees must be U.S. citizens.

kach year, suggestions for regular voting members to serve a 4-year term are sought from
a variety of sources including current and former ACIP members, professional societies, vaccine
manufacturers, and the general public. These individuals are encouraged to contact members of
their institutions, professional organizations, and peers to develop a broad slate of candidates. In
addition, suggestions for membership to the Committee are received from various sources during
the year, and compiled for consideration at the appropriate time.

i Once an individual is submitted for possible nomination to the Committee, the name and
information received on the candidate is held and reconsidered each time a member needs to be
replaced. The candidate remains on the list until withdrawn or nominated to the Committee.

A listing of possible nominees to the Committee is updated and submitted to the Chair,
ACIP; Executive Secretary, ACIP; Director, National Immunization Program {NIP); Director,
Epidemiology and Surveillance Division, NIP; and representatives from the National Center for
Infectious Diseases and the National Center for HIV, STD and TB Prevention. These individuals
then discuss the candidates for nomination to the Committee, and develop a slate of possible
nominees. These candidates are then contacted to determine their willingness to serve on the
Committee, With concurrence of the candidate, the slate of nominees is submitted to the
Director, CDC for permission to prepare the nomination package.

Upon endorsement of the Director, CDC, the nomination package is prepared for the
Secretary, HHS. If approved, the new members are appointed to a term of four years. A member
who is unable to fill the full four year appointment to the Committee may resign by submitting a
fetter of resignation. When this occurs, a new candidate is nominated to fill the remainder of the
unexpired term of the member who has resigned.

In addition to the regular voting members, the Commitee has ex-officio members from
other Federal agencies (who may be designated to vote in specific circumstances by the
Executive Secretary) and non-voting liaison representatives from professional societies and
organizations responsible for the development and execution of immunization programs for
children and adults. The function of ex-officio members and non-voting liaison representatives
is not clearly delineated in federai regulations or in the Committee charter. However, in contrast
to regular voting members who are expected to express their personal opinions on all substantive
issues before the committee, ex officio and liaison members comments are expected, to the
extent possible, to represent the position and views of their sponsoring organizations. Ex officio
and liaison members are expected to contribute to committee discussions when issues of
importance to their organizations are being discussed and when they possess information
important to the discussion which has not been contributed by another member. These members
and others can serve as appointed consultants to working groups and subcommittees to provide
expert advice and apprise the working group of the position their organization endorses.
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The Committee shall not take a vore unless at least seven members qualified to vote are
present. Whenever six or more members are not eligible to vote by reason of financial conflict of
interest. the Executive Secretary, or designee, shall have the authority to temporarily designate
the ex officio members as voting members.

C. Meetings

Regularly scheduled meetings are usually held three times a year, at the discretion of
CDC, with meeting dates announced 6-12 months in advance. Notices of each meeting, along
with agenda items that may be discussed, are published in the Federal Register in accordance
with the requirements of the FACA. Meetings have traditionally been held in Atlanta either at a
CDC conference room or at a local hotel.

1f there is a need to consult ACIP members on an urgent or emergency basis, the
Executive Secretary may request that the Chair establish and convene an “emergency
consultation workgroup” consisting of ACIP members, to discuss the nature of the emergency
and possible responses to it. The workgroup will report its findings and recommendations to the
Full committee.

In exceptional circumstances, either in fotlow-up to the workgroup consultation or as an
initial response to the emergency, the Director, CDC may call an emergency meeting of the
ACIP without prior notice in the Federal Register or with less than the usual 15 day notice. 1f the
notice can not be published at least 15 days prior to the meeting, the Federal Register
announcement shall include the reasons for providing less than 15 days notice, as provided under
GSA regulations at 41 CFR 101-6.1015(b}(2). If exigent circurnstances make publication of the
Federal Register notice prior to the meeting impossible, the notice shall be published in the
Federal Register 4s soon as possible after the meeting. In addition, under such circumstances, the
agency shall utilize other appropriate mechanisms for providing notice of the meeting prior to its
occurrence,

D. Member Responsibilities

1. Attendance at Meetings

The ACIP meeting dates are published a year in advance. Except in the event of
an emergency, regular voting members of the ACIP assume the responsibility of
attending all meetings. When a member does not attend a meeting or attends a portion of
a meeting, the member is provided background material on the issues discussed. and is
expected to be prepared for the next meeting. If a regular voting mermber finds it difficult
to attend meetings. he/she has the responsibility to resign from the Committee. This will
allow for a new member 1o be appointed to carry out the term,

Ut
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1. ACIP Related Contacts

ACIP members may be solicited to participate in nterviews or Surveys on
vaccine issues that are addressed by ACIP. ACIP members should not participate in such
surveys if they must reveal their personal identity or if their ACIP membership status is
known or revealed.

The Department’s Standards of conduct prohibit "speaking" on matters related to
an ACIP member’s official duties outside committee or working group meetings. ACIP /«{
members are prohibited from receiving compensation for any speech or publication in é//
which the purpose is to report on the member’s work on the ACIP. Also, the regular
voting member should be concerned with, and report to the Executive Secretary, any
solicitation of information about the committee’s activities by persons not officially
affiliated with the committee.

3. Media Interaction

As a public agency, CDC's meetings are open to the public and the media.
Therefore, commitiee members may be approached by the press for an unscheduled
interview.

While members are certainly free to give interviews and express their opinions,
they are not obligated to give an interview to the press either at the time they are
approached or at a later time. If they choose to be interviewed, CDC offers the following
guidance:

» ACIP members may choose 1o do interviews with other ACIP members or CDC
staff.
. Or they may feel more comfortable referring the interviewer to the CDC Office of

Health Communications representative.

. CDC discourages members from speaking with the press about the likely outcome
of an ACIP vote in a manner that would indicate they have already decided the
issue prior to presentation of the issue and relevant data at the meeting. Views of
a member may change during the course of a meeting, and it could be premature
and misleading to make public statements prior to the end of the meeting.

» Members may discuss the public meeting and their views, but should be careful
not to disclose anv proprictary information.

. Consider whether an issue could come before the advisory committee in the
future. Members should be aware that any strong public staterments following one
meeting could affect their fiture participation in related meetings because of the
need to avoid the appearance of bias.
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Members speaking to the press must remember not to speak as representatives of
either the committee or the CDC, unless the agency designates a member to speak
for the committee (e.g., the Chair).

Regarding closed portions of committee meetings, only the topic of discussion
may be made public. Prior to discussing any matter, the member should consult
with the Executive Secretary or a knowledgeable CDC staff member.

E. Electronic Recording by Public Media

It is CDC policy that advisory commitiee meetings are open to the public to the extent
allowed by law and physical environment. The Chair and the Executive Secretary have the
authority to regulate all aspects of the meetings, including electronic coverage. In order to ensure
that a meeting is conducted in a fair and expeditious manuer, the Chair may restrict or deny use
of electronic recording equipment. Any member finding lights or recording equipment
disruptive to the conduct of business at the meeting should inform the Chair or Executive
Secretary. Factors to guide the Chair in this determination include the potential for significant
disruption, prejudicial impact on the meeting, fairness, and impairment of a participant’s ability
to make a presentation,

F. Financial Interests

Financial Conflicts of Interest and 208 (b)(3) Waivers

w

Prohibition. Federal law (18 U.S.C. § 208) prohibits Federal executive branch
employees, including special government employees (i.e. members of Federal
advisory committees such as ACIP), from participating in matters in which, to
his/her knowledge, he/she, his‘her spouse, minor child, or organization has a
financial interest.

Inherent Potential. Federal advisory committees usually have members who
may have potential financial conflicts of interest because members are chosen for

service based on their expertise in the areas in which advice is sought by the
government,

Waivers. Congress has recognized the need for service by these experts on
Federal advisory committees, despite the potential for conflicts of interest, by
providing for waivers of the conflict of interest prohibitions under 18 U.S.C. §
208 (b)(3) when "the need for the individual's services ourweighs the potential for
a conflict of interest created by the financial interest involved"

Integrity of Committee. Nevertheless. CDC is sensitive to concerns about

~1
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potential conflicts of interest by members serving on the ACIP, particularly given
the ACIP's rote under OBRA '93, which involves decision making with
substantial financial implications (i.e. VFC resolutions). The agency, therefore,
has taken steps to assure that there is not only technical corapliance with the
provisions of 18 U.S.C. § 208, but that the spirit of those provisions is also
fulfilled as follows -

a. Scope of Waivers. 208 (b)(3) limited waivers are being issued to ACIP
members who have potential contlicts of interest so that the Department
may benefit from the scientific and public health expertise of each
member. Under these waivers: Each meraber with a potential or actual
financial conflict of interest is granted a waiver to participate in ali
committee discussions, but only if (a) the member publicly discloses all
relevant interests at the beginning of each ACIP meeting and (b) abstains
on votes involving entities with which the member has a current direct
financial interest (except as noted below under "De Minimus interest").

b. Current Financial Interest, Financial relationships within the past 12
months
c. Direct Financial Interest (applicable ‘0 member, spouse & minor

children) - examples

(1) stock-ewnership

(2) employment

(3) contract

(4) receipt of grant funds, directly or as part of salary, when the member
also works on the grant from which the funds come. {The member does
not have to be the principal investigator on the grant for this to apply.)

Financial Disclosures by Members. Members will be requested to disclose
relevant financial interests at the beginning of each meeting.

Disclosure Not Required - Uncontrolled Interests.

The member's institution may have financial interests which provide income to
the member {e.g. grant funds deposited into a common account), but which
interests are outside the member's area of work. Such interests are considered
outside the member's control, as are the university's financial interests which do
not provide income to the member. Given the lack of control, those interests are
not required to be disclosed and there are no restrictions on committee activities
based on such interests.

De Minimus Financial Interests - Honoraria and Travel
Support for Scientific Interchange.
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Support for expenses associated with attendance at scientific meetings is
considered a de minimus financial interest. Honoraria received for presentations
at scientific meetings is also considered de minimus to the extent that the total
honoraria received in each calendar year does not exceed $1,000 per manufacturer
or other entity. (Travel expenses included in honoraria payments are excluded
from the cap, to the extent that the travel expenses can be segregated from the
honoraria.) The restriction on voting does not apply regarding these de minimus
interests if all relevant reimbursing entities within the past 12 months are
disclosed at each ACIP meeting.

oo

Voting Restrictions

Where a direct financial interest exists with a particular manufacturer, the member
should recuse himself or herself from voting (i.e. abstain) on matters affecting any
vaccine of that manufacturer. (It is the relationship with the manufacturer that
creates the financial conflict, not just work on a particular vaccine; thus, the
prohibition is on votes affecting any vaccine that is a product of the
manufacturer.) However, the scope of the voting restriction is limited to issues
that could potentially result in a significant financial impact on the affected
manufacturer. For example, votes to recommend additional doses of a vaccine or
to recommend administration of a vaccine to additional {or fewer) birth cohorts
would be subject to the recusal restriction. On the other hand, no restriction
would exist on votes pertaining to the list of contraindications to administration of
a vaccine.

G. Selection of topics

Potential topics for ACIP consideration can be suggested by anyone, but are most often
proposed by CDC program staff, ACIP members, and vaccine manufacturers.

Approximately ten weeks prior fo an upcoming meeting, a memorandum requesting
potential agenda items is sent to ACIP members, CDC staff, and vaccine manufacturers. A list of
topics based on action or follow-up items from the last meeting or previously suggested is
included in the memorandum. Also attached is an information sheet to be completed by the
person suggesting the topic (See attachment A). The person suggesting an agenda item is asked
to specify the topic to be on the agenda, 1ssues of concem, and specific questions to be addressed
by ACIP. Those propesing topics from outside CDC should identify one or more possible CDC
staff members to coordinate the presentation; however, the final selection of the appropriate CDC
statf member will be done by the program director.

Agenda items are accepted for presentation by the Executive Secretary in consultation
with the Chair, and representatives from the National Immunization Program, the National
Center for Infectious Digeases. and the National Center for HIV, STD, and TB Prevention. The
Executive Secretary has the authority to approve, disapprove. or hold over to another meeting
any agenda item submitted for the agenda. The priority of a 1opic for ACIP consideration will be
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based on a variety of factors including the burden of illness (mortality, morbidity, disability);
cost of the illness; cost of the intervention; availability of data on the efficacy, safety, cost
effectiveness or economic impact, of the intervention; acceptability of a vaccine in the target
populations and the quality of these data; availability of vaccine supplies; current utilization
patterns of the vaccine and variations in practice; the feasibility of implementing effective
vaccination programs; and the perceived potential of a change in the recommendations to
improve health outcomes or improve safe usage of vaccines and biologicals.

The ACIP will review every major vaccine preventable disease at least once every five
years to consider whether a revised recommendation is needed. The committee management
specialist will maintain a tickler system to facilitate this process. A file containing ACIP
recommendations including title and date of publication is maintained on the Internet.

For minor revisions, ACIP may choose not to revise the entire statement but instead issue
a short update in the MMWR and on the Internet.

H. Process for Developing Recommendations

All recommendations are subject to extensive review by staff of the CDC, ACIP
members, and outside expert consultants.

L Technical Aspects

Working groups are formed to develop recommendations and extensively analyze
the research data for presentation to the full Committee. These working groups 1) must
include one or more regular voting members, 2) must include CDC staff members and 3)
may include ex-officio and liaison representatives and other consultants.

Vaccine manufacturer’s representatives may not serve on working group but, at the
discretion of the chair, may be consultants to a working group.

Either CDC staff from the relevant programs or ACIP members may take the lead
for drafting recommendations for the working group, but the decision about who has lead
responsibility for drafting must be made early and reported to the Committee
Management Specialist. The process of developing ACIP recommendations includes (1)
a review of the labeling/package inserts for each vaccine; (2) a thorough review of the
scientific literature (both published and unpublished, when available) on the safety,
efficacy, acceptability, and effectiveness of the immunizing agent, with consideration of
the relevance. quality, and quantity of published and unpublished data; (3) an assessment
of cost effectiveness: (4) a review of the morbidity and mortality associated with the
disease in the population in general and in specific risk groups; (5) a review of the
recommendations of other groups; and (6) a consideration of the feasibility of vaccine use
in existing child and adult immunization programs. Feasibility issues include (but are not
limited to) acceptability to the community, parents, and patients; vaccine distribution and

10
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storage; access to vaccine and vaccine administration; impact on the various health care
delivery systems; population distribution effects; and social, legal and ethical concerns.

ACIP recommendations may be developed and issued jointly with
nongovernmental professional organizations or other PHS advisory committees. When
this is done, the composition of the working group is modified to include members of the
other organization(s).

Whenever the data permit, specific rules of evidence, such as those followed by
the U.S. Preventive Services Task Force', will be used by the ACIP to judge the quality
of data and make decisions regarding the nature and strength of the recommendations.
When requested by the ACIP members, evidence tables will be developed for the vaccine
or other prophylactic agent. In the absence of data or when data are inadequate, the expert
opinions of voting members and other experts will be used to make recommendations.
Depending upon the relative importance of the issue, either formal (e.g., Delphi, nominal
group techniques) or informal methods for soliciting expert opinions will be used. The
methods used for developing recommendations will be made explicit in the published
recommendations.

When necessary for adequate decision making and when requested by the ACIP, a
systematic review (meta-analysis) of the literature will be done. Such analyses should
adhere to CDC recommendations” and those on Cost Effectiveness in Health and
Medicine?’

Published and unpublished economic analyses (e.g., cost-effectiveness) relevant
to vaccine issues will be routinely reviewed. If no such studies have been done, the ACIP
may request that they be done, either prior to or subsequent to issuing a recommendation,
Issues of both general cost, effectiveness, and the cost effectiveness of specific
components of the recommendations will be considered.

Published recommendations will explicitly state the basis upon which the
recommendations were made, i.e., what inputs there were such as controlled trials, case-
control studies, case series, expert opinion, meta-analysis, Delphi surveys, focus groups,
cost effectiveness analysis, and other inputs.

1. Policy Analysis

Many of the issues addressed by the Committee are not technical but policy
issues. In such cases, a simple but formal policy analysis should be considered and may
be requested and/or performed by the ACIP. Although other methods of analysis may be
proposed and accepted, the usual (default) approach that should be used by the
Committee is the process outlined by Carl Patton and David Sawicki in Basic Methods of
Policy Analyvsis and Planning.?

11
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This process is:

a.

Verify, define, and detail the problem

Do not accept the initial statement of the problem without questioning
whether it is framed correctly. Verify that the problem actually exists and
is an important problem. Be sure the problem is relevant to the objectives
of the ACIP and CDC. Determine the magnitude, nature, and extent of the
problem. Determine who is concerned about the problem and why.

Establish evaluation criteria

Determine which criteria will be used fo evaluate proposed solutions.
Some common measures include cost, benefits, cost-benefit ratios, relative
or marginal cost-effectiveness, effectiveness, efficiency, equity,
administrative ease, legality, and distributive effects. Those criteria
central to the problem must be selected and the relative importance of each
measure must be determined.

Identify alternative policies

Alternatives can be identified through a variety of means such as literature
searches, brainstorming, public comment, and others. The no-action or no
change option should always be considered.

Evaluate alternative policies

The expected impact of each altemative policy should be projected and the
extent to which it satisfies the evaluation criteria should be determined. A
variety of techniques can be used such as risk-benefit or cost-benefit
analysis, cost-effectiveness analysis, and linear programming. The
method(s) chosen should be appropriate for the problem and the proposed
alternative policy; no one method is appropriate for every problem or
every alternative.

Dispiay and distinguish among alternative policies

This can be done in a number of ways, e.g., through matrices, pros and
cons, value-comparisons, scenarios, and others, Ranking or weighting
schemes can be used. As the Committee assesses the policy options, nput
should be sought from a wide variety of stakeholders.

3. Resources

Adequate resources must be available to carry out the analyses outlined above.
CDC should place a high priority on identifying these resources so that the high quality of
ACIP recommendations can be maintained and enhanced.

4, Developing the Recommendations
Recommendations are subject to extensive review by staff of the Centers for
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Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), ACIP members, outside expert consultants and
vaccine manufacturers.

Working groups are often formed to extensively analyze the research data for
presentation to the full Committee. They should first seek additional data which have
been overlooked, corrections in data content, appropriateness of the interpretation of data,
and critique and challenge expert opinions. Public comments are solicited during the
Committee meetings, and are also considered during the decision making process.

Program staff compile and organize comments received and discuss them with the
appropriate working group while redrafting recommendations. The chair of the working
group is responsible for the final review of the draft recommendations submitted for
deliberation and approval by the full voting Committee. Controversial issues will always
be brought to the attention of the full Committee during an open Committee meeting.

Areas in need of additional research or data should be clearly identified and each
statement should include a specific delineation of data gaps.

Documents and data which will be discussed at the meeting must be disseminated
to the Committee in a timely manner for the members to have the time to analyse the
information and prepare for productive discussions. It is the responsibility of the
presenters/authors to meet the timelines set by the committee management specialist.
These timelines are set ten weeks in advance of the meeting. Materials are routinely
scheduled to be express mailed to the Committee members fourteen days prior to the
meeting dates.

I. Publication of Recommendations

ACIP recommendations are one of the most valuable products of CDC. Although the
recommendations are those of the Committee, they may or may not be accepted by the agency.

After agency acceptance, ACIP recommendations are published in the Morbidity and
Moriality Weekly Report Recommendations and Reports series, and occasionally reprinted in
other publications. CDC must ensure that a high priority is placed on providing adequate
resources to prepare ACIP recommendations for publication in a timely manner.

The format of the recommendations for specific vaccines will generally follow that
shown in attachment B. The final document will indicate the strength and quality of the evidence
supporting each of the major recommendations.

J. Implementation and Evaluation of the Recommendations
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Implementation and evaluation of the impact of the recommendations is the responsibility
of the relevant CDC program, and not the ACIP. However, CDC programs will develop an
implementation and evaluation plan for each set of recommendations and periodically report
information relevant to these activities to the ACIP, and others who may be involved in
implementing the recommendation (e.g., managed care, private practitioners).

K. Other issues

For other issues relevant to guideline development which are not mentioned in this
document, the ACIP will consult CDC Guidelines: Improving the Quality.’

IL ACIP Recommendations for the Vaccines for Children (VFC) Program

ACIP recommendations for the VFC Program are developed and voted upon as a distinct
process, separate from other ACIP functions. This process is based upon the unique statutory
authority for the VFC program established by the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1993
(42 U.S.C. 1396s) [see attachment C]. This legislation gave the ACIP the responsibility and
authority to determine the vaccines, number of doses, schedule and contraindications for the
VFC Program.

The ACIP applies a systematic and rational approach to developing VFC
recommendations. The process for selection of vaccines, schedules, doses, and contraindications
for VFC begins with a review of ACIP recommendations for use of each vaccine currently
recommended for all or some groups of children or of other available information, and of
recommendations by other groups such as the American Academy of Pediatrics. In addition to
the considerations which go into the process of issuing general ACIP recommendations, this
process also includes a more intensive consideration of (1) the programmatic feasibility of
implementing the recommendation in the public and private sectors, {2} implementation
strategies which are most likely to be successful, (3) the speed with which implementation can be
achieved, (4) the availability of adequate quantities of vaccine, and (5) the cost-effectiveness of
using the vaccine in various relevant groups. For each of these issues, background information is
discussed, sometimes initially by a working group of ACIP members, and subsequently by the
full Committee. Draft VFC resolutions are discussed at full Committee meetings, which are
open to the public, before a formal ACIP vote is held.

For each vaccine considered for inclusion in the VFC program, written resolutions on the
vaccine, schedule, dose, contraindications, and other issues relevant to appropriate uses of
vaccines are reviewed by the Committee and are adopted or rejected through votes by voting
ACIP members only. A record of issues voted on is maintained at CDC by the Executive
Secretary, ACIP.

ACIPIG REC
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THIS FOR BE FILLED QUT FOR YOUR ITEM TO BE
NSIDERED FOR THE FEBRUARY ACIP MEETIN

ACIP AGENDA PROPOSAL
Meeting Date: Month 00, 0000

Due: 00/00/00 to Gloria Kovach, MS E61 404-635-8096 (FAX:404-639-8520)

Topic:
Presenter(s) and Address PHONE # MS
Time Required: Presentation min.

Discussion N min.

Total min.

Questions to be Addressed by ACIP

1.

2.

3.

4.

Please circle all that apply: Discussion Information

Decision VFC Vote

*Background Materials te be Provided Yes No
*Draft Statement to be Distributed Yes No
Visual Aids Required Yes No

If yes, circle all applicable
Slides Overheads Handouts Other

Due to Gloria Kovach, E61 no later than 14 working days before the
meeting. Otherwise, BRING 125 COPIES to the meeting and give directly
to Gloria. We appreciate your input in planning an interesting and
productive meeting, and we appreciate you providing background
materials and draft statements well in advance so the Committee has
time to review them before the discussion.

i
0



190
TAnuCnnen D

FORMAT FOR RECOMMENDATION(S)

Summary

Purpose of Recommendation(s)

Clinical Description of Disecase

Diagnesis and Treatment

Epidemiology of Disease

.} Route(s) of transmigsion

.} Morbidity, Mortality, Disability
)

Cost Association with Illness
Risk Groups

ECRZ N S

Efficacy, Effectiveness, and Cost Effectiveness of Intervention(s)
Precautions and Contraindications
Adverse Events

Recommendation(s) of ACIP with summary score for evidence and strength of
recommendation

Recommendation{s) of Other Groups
Discussion of Rationale for ACIP Recommendation(s)

Recommended Surveillance, Research, RBducation, and Program Evaluation
Activities
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good news. Let me resterate Dixde’s admonition for evervone two speak
directly into the microphone, including those making comuments from
the back of the room. Let me also reiterate that | intend to keep
things as much to schedule as [ possibly can. It's in the interest of
everyone here that we stay on schedule and finish on schedule. So {
will again apologize in advance to anvone who I get 2 little bit short
with for running over tme. With that, I'd like to start with
introductions by members of the Commirttee, by the e officio members
and the liaisons. I think we'l start with Dr. Le, go around the biue
table first, and then we'll ask the Haison members to introduce
themselves. When you introduce vourselves, I wonder if vou would
also go ahead and make your disclosures with respect to potential
conflicts of interest. Chinh?

Yeah. I'm Chinh Le, the Chair of the Infectious Disease Subspeciality
for Kaiser Permanente, Northern California region. In terms of
disclosure, Kaiser Permanente has some vaccine studies with Merck,
Wyeth Lederle and SmithKline Beecham, Ido own some stock with
Merck and used to own some stock with Aviron, but no longer.

Marie Griffin, Vanderbilt University. I'm currently on an Endpoint
Monitoring Commiitzee for Merck.

5
I'm Richard Clover from the Universitv of Louisville. | receive granes
from Merck and SmithKline. ['ve received honorariums from
Connaught and Merck.

Chuck Helms from the University of Towa. [ have no conflicts.
John Livengood, National Immunization Program, CDC.
fose Cordero, National Immunization Program at CDC.
Alician Mawie, National Centers for Infectious Diseases, CDC.

I'm David Fleming, the State Epidemiologist of the Oregon Health
Division, and | have no conflicts.

Mimi Glode from the Universitv of Colorado and I have no conflicts.

Fernando Guerra from the Department of Health in San Antonio.
We've done some work for SmithKline Beecham, for Merck, for
Metimmune and North American Vaccine—either vaccine field trials
and/or some consulting work and rectived honorariums from both
SmithKline Beecham and Metmmune.

Dixe Snider, Associate Director for Science, CDC.

Okay. John Modlin from Dartmouth Medical School. owna
number of shares of stock in Merck and I have participated i
educational programs supported by Pasteur-Mérieux Connaught. Why
don’t we begin with Dr. Santos?




